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1 --- Upon resuming at 9:01 a.m.

2

3                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Bonjour, ladies and

4 gentlemen.  Welcome to the first NFAT motions day.  My

5 name is Regis Gosselin.  I'm the Chair of the panel for

6 the needs for and alternatives to, or NFAT review, into

7 Manitoba Hydro's Preferred Development Plan.

8                With me today are Board members Marilyn

9 Kapitany and Larry Soldier.  We are assisted by the

10 associate secretary of the Public Utilities Board, Kurt

11 Simonsen; the NFAT project manager, Josee Lemoine; and

12 Board counsel, Sven Hombach; as well as Board coun --

13 Board advisor, Richard Cathcart -- I'm sorry, Roger

14 Cathcart.

15                There are two (2) motions before the

16 Board today.  The first is a motion by Manitoba Hydro

17 with respect to a First Round Information Request to

18 which Manitoba Hydro objects.  The second is a motion,

19 or rather a list of issues raised by counsel for the

20 independent expert consultants.  Both of these were

21 filed and served on September 24th, and again

22 circulated by Ms. Lemoine to all parties on September

23 26th.

24                The Board will hear submissions on both

25 motions today and reserve its decision to be dealt with
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1 by way of a written order to be released this week.

2 Having had the benefit of reading Manitoba Hydro's

3 written submission of motion, as well as the responding

4 submissions from several parties, the Board takes note

5 that aside from issues of scope and relevance, the

6 timing of IR responses, and Manitoba Hydro's ability to

7 answer them within the time frame of the hearing are

8 critical issues to be addressed today.

9                The Board is well aware that the current

10 proposed timetable for the NFAT review is ambitious.

11 However, as everybody in the room knows, the timing of

12 the hearing is governed by the fact that the order in

13 counsel directing the Board to conduct this review

14 requires a report to be issued by June 20th of 19 -- of

15 2014.

16                Unless the direction from the province

17 changes, there is little possibility of pushing back

18 the oral hearing.  The Board is interested in

19 submissions from the parties as to the impact of IRs on

20 the timetable and the parties' proposal -- proposals

21 managing this issue.

22                We will deal with Manitoba Hydro's

23 motion first, and then we'll deal with the issues

24 raised by Maitre Monnin, the independent legal counsel.

25 I will now ask Maitre Hombach to address the procedure
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1 for today's hearings.

2                Maitre Hombach, s'il vous plait?

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you, Mr.

4 Chairman.  Good morning, Board members Kapitany and

5 Soldier, and good morning to everybody else in the

6 room.

7                For those of you who haven't seen me on

8 the microphone before, my name is Sven Hombach.  I will

9 be acting as Board counsel for the NFAT review,

10 together with my colleague, Bob Peters.

11                Now, although everybody in this room has

12 previous experience with PUB matters, the procedure

13 that we're having today, a formal motions day is, in

14 fact, new to the Board.  And the purpose of having a

15 motions day is to deal with motion matters in an

16 expeditious manner in light of the fact that the NFAT

17 schedule is -- is quite ambitious.

18                As the Chairman advised, there's two (2)

19 motions before the Board today.  The first is Manitoba

20 Hydro's motion with respect to First Round Information

21 Requests of concern to the Utility.  The second is a

22 letter received from independent legal counsel

23 Christian Monnin.

24                Each of you should have in front of you

25 a bound motion record put together that contains the
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1 written submissions before the panel today.  And I am

2 not proposing to make this an exhibit.  Each of the

3 submissions, of course, will receive their own separate

4 exhibit numbers.  This is simply to assist you.

5                You'll see that there is a September

6 24th, 2013 --

7                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Excuse me, sir.

8 Manitoba Hydro, I don't think, has the document you're

9 referring to.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Each of CAC, GAC,

14 MIPUG, and MMF filed responding submissions.  Those are

15 included as Tab numbers 2 through 5 respectively.  In

16 addition to that, there is a September 24th, 2013,

17 submission from independent legal counsel, Christian

18 Monnin.

19                What has not been included is a letter

20 from Mr. Monnin specifically dealing with one (1) of

21 the IEC Information Requests, based on an understanding

22 from Manitoba Hydro legal counsel that that issue will

23 not be addressed in Manitoba Hydro's motion this

24 morning.

25                All parties in the room should also have



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

8

1 in front of them a proposed outline of procedures that

2 were circulated by Ms. Lemoine by email earlier.  I

3 have spare copies at the counsel table if anybody else

4 needs one.

5                The plan is to deal with Manitoba

6 Hydro's motion first.  Manitoba Hydro will be asked to

7 make its submissions.  Each of the Intervenors, as well

8 as Mr. Monnin, if still applicable, will have an

9 opportunity to make responding submissions in the order

10 set out in the outline of procedures.  However, I

11 should advise that each party will have an opportunity

12 only to make submissions with respect to their own IRs,

13 not with respect to Information Requests by other

14 parties.

15                As Board counsel, I will not be making

16 submissions with respect to Public Utilities Board IRs.

17 I may, however, have a few questions to the Utility to

18 clarify matters for the panel.

19                With respect to the second motion, Mr.

20 Monnin will have an opportunity to make oral

21 submissions.  I again may have some questions myself.

22 Manitoba Hydro will then have an opportunity to make

23 responding submissions with respect to that motion.

24 Intervenors will be given an opportunity to make

25 submissions as well if they so choose.  And Manitoba
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1 Hydro will have an opportunity of reply.

2                I was advised by Ms. Boyd of Manitoba

3 Hydro on Friday that Manitoba Hydro would like to group

4 its submissions by categories, following the same

5 categories as set out in its notice of motion.  And

6 argument from all the parties would be heard based on

7 those categories.  In my view, that makes eminently

8 good sense and I would recommend that process to the

9 Board.

10                The panel will reserve its decision

11 today, but again, given the ambitious schedule, intends

12 to issue a written decision in respect of the motions

13 today in fairly short order.

14                Now, before the panel calls on Ms.

15 Ramage or Ms. Boyd to start Manitoba Hydro's

16 submissions, I would suggest to the panel that any of

17 the parties in the room that may have concerns about

18 the procedural approach suggested for this morning be

19 given an opportunity to speak to that.  Is there

20 anybody that would like to raise any issues?

21                Since nobody's raising any issues, Mr.

22 Chairman, I would propose to call on Manitoba Hydro

23 legal counsel in respect of its motion.

24                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Bonjour, Ms. Boyd.

25 Ms. Boyd, bonjour.
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Good morning.  Yes,

2 good morning, Mr. Chair and Board members Kapitany and

3 Soldier.  I just want to take a minute to introduce the

4 -- the panel that's present with me this morning.  To

5 my left is Patti Ramage, of course, assistant general

6 counsel for Manitoba Hydro.  To my right, Mr. Ed

7 Wojczynski, who's division manager of Portfolio

8 Projects Management; Ms. Joanne Flynn, Power Planning

9 Division manager; Ms. Lois Morrison, Consumer Marketing

10 and Sales Division manager; and Ms. Liz Carriere, ma --

11 manager of Financial Planning.  And then behind me is

12 Mr. Ryan Kustra, who's the Keeyask and Conawapa

13 sustainability manager.

14                By way of introduction and opening

15 comments, I should note for the record that in the

16 course of the last couple of weeks Manitoba Hydro has

17 received in excess of two thousand (2,000) Information

18 Requests, including sub-parts, for the First Round.

19                It was quickly apparent to us that it

20 would not be possible to file responses to that volume

21 of Information Requests, particularly considering the

22 breadth and the scope of some of those questions.

23                We have met with PUB counsel to dis --

24 to discuss our concern and we've included in this

25 motion some IRs which were filed on behalf of the PUB,
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1 which Manitoba Hydro objects to responding to and which

2 PUB advisors have maintained are required.  Based on

3 our discussions with PUB counsel there may be some --

4 some other Information Requests for which responses

5 will not be required, or which will be modified to

6 permit us to respond within the scheduled time.

7                We do appreciate the efforts that have

8 been made by PUB counsel, both Mr. Hombach and Mr.

9 Peters, to assist in ensuring that this hearing is able

10 to proceed on this schedule and within the timelines

11 that's been established by the terms of reference.

12                I do expect that we'll have further

13 discussion with PUB advisors.  And as such, I simply

14 wish to put the Board on notice this morning that in

15 the event that we're unable to come to agreement in

16 terms of some of those matters, that there may be

17 additional objections which Manitoba Hydro would have

18 to bring forward either for some of the PUB IRs, or

19 also we haven't included in this motion any Information

20 Requests which re -- which have been filed by the

21 independent expert consultants.

22                And as we've noted, there was one (1)

23 that was included in the motion.  We've determined that

24 we'll postpone dealing with that one (1).  But we're

25 hoping that there will be some clarification coming out
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1 of the matters which have been raised by Mr. Monnin

2 this morning and that that clarification will assist us

3 in understanding our responsibilities and the

4 independent experts in understanding their

5 responsibilities and that it will then no long be

6 necessary for us to bring a further motion with respect

7 to independent consultant IRs.

8                We have attempted, in the -- the filing

9 of our motion, to group our IRs by categories of

10 objections.  There are several categories, as you've

11 probably noted.  First is Information Requests which

12 require more time than is permitted by the schedule,

13 including those which would require us to define or

14 modify a new plan and assumptions, run the SPLASH

15 model, run the reference economics, probabilistic

16 analysis, and then run financials.

17                The second category as we've grouped

18 them are Information Requests which are outside the

19 scope of the terms of reference for the NFAT.  The

20 third are Information Requests which have been or will

21 be addressed in the environmental hearings.  Fourth are

22 Information Requests which, are in the view of Manitoba

23 Hydro, not relevant to the NFAT.  And the fifth

24 category is a bit of a catchall for those that didn't

25 fit neatly into any of the other categories.
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1                You will find as we go through this

2 process that there are some IRs which fell into more

3 than one (1) category, so I -- I guess you can't assume

4 that where it's in one (1) it doesn't mean that some of

5 the others don't also apply.

6                In terms of organizing our discussion

7 this morning I'd appreciate a bit of guidance from the

8 Board.  We have grouped them into categories.  I -- I

9 would like some direction from you.  If you'd prefer

10 that we stop after dealing with a particular Intervenor

11 category and have the Intervenor respond, or if you'd

12 rather that we went through all in each of the five (5)

13 categories and then have the Intervenors all respond

14 together.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:  Either of those

16 approaches would work.  To the extent that there are

17 quite a few of them it may make sense to group it by

18 Intervenors and then hear submissions directly.  That

19 might be easier for the panel.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, we're

21 comfortable with that approach.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   We'll proceed on

23 that basis, Ms. Boyd.

24

25 SUBMISSIONS ON MANITOBA HYDRO'S MOTION REGARDING FIRST
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1 ROUND INFORMATION REQUESTS:

2                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you.  So I'm

3 going to proceed with the first area which is those IRs

4 that require more time than -- more time to respond to

5 than the current schedule will permit.

6                We have attempted, where possible, to

7 include an indication of the amount of time that would

8 be required if we were ordered to complete the

9 requested items.  I do note that the time that's

10 indicated as we do that this morning is in addition to

11 the time that's required to respond to the remaining

12 Information Requests which are not the subject of the

13 motion.  And given the current volume outside of those

14 posed by the independent consultants, and those which

15 are the subject of the motion, Manitoba Hydro would be

16 hard ple -- pressed to respond to all of the IRs within

17 the time allotted in the draft schedule.

18                You will recall that during the pre-

19 hearing conference Manitoba Hydro requested that the

20 Board consider extending the schedule to permit six (6)

21 weeks to answer First Round Information Requestes --

22 Requests.  And now having seen the number of

23 Information Requests, depending on the outcome of

24 today's motion, in fact six (6) weeks may not be enough

25 time.
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1                I'm going to start with the -- the time

2 ones by dealing with those from the PUB.  And I

3 understand there won't be a response, but just to put

4 Manitoba Hydro's position on the record.  Running

5 through them in order from the motion, PUB-3A and PUB -

6 - sorry, PUB-3 and 4A, Manitoba Hydro has determined

7 that it's prepared to file responses to those, so

8 there's no further discussion required.

9                With respect to PUB-30, I would note

10 that Chapter 10, Section 10.2.1, and Chapter 11,

11 Section 11.4, provide the economic and financial

12 impacts, respectively, of an extended drought, that's a

13 five (5) year drought, occurring pre-new-generation

14 with Keeyask in place and with Keeyask in place, and

15 with Keeyask and Conawapa in place, and with natural

16 gas fired generation in place.  The five (5) year

17 drought chosen for that analysis represents a

18 significant low inflow period, and it enables

19 comparison of all natural gas fired generation

20 development plans and plans with varying amounts of

21 hydroelectric generation.

22                Manitoba Hydro is not able to provide

23 the same information with respect to the fourth

24 scenario that's proposed in that question -- that is, a

25 400 megawatt CCCT instead of Keeyask in the Power
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1 Resource Plan -- as this would require a significant

2 amount of new work to be undertaken.  It's anticipated

3 that such an analysis would require rerunning of the

4 SPLASH model and an additional one hundred (100) hours

5 of work.

6                Similarly, no such analysis can be

7 undertaken for any of the scenarios with a seven (7)

8 year drought.  Given the four (4) plans that are

9 outlined in that Information Request, this would

10 require an additional two hundred and eighty (280) to

11 three hundred and forty (340) hours of work.

12                With respect to PUB-35A, Manitoba Hydro

13 has determined that it will be able to file a response

14 to that question.

15                Next on the list is PUB-62A through 'D'.

16 62 -- PUB-62D, and its companion 62A, are of concern

17 not only because of the time that's required for the

18 work, but even more importantly, because of our extreme

19 concern with the methodology that's put forward in

20 those IRs.

21                PUB-62A requests an update to an exhibit

22 which is not a Manitoba Hydro exhibit.  The referenced

23 Exhibit 25 is a PUB exhibit, and is based on a

24 methodology that Manitoba Hydro has consistently

25 identified as inappropriate.  The methodology is
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1 appropriate only in certain circumstances, and it's

2 relatively simple to calculate.  But in a situation

3 where Manitoba Hydro is both the project developer and

4 the owner and operator of the entire system, the

5 methodology is faulty and infeasible.

6                Our experts go so far as calling this

7 methodology dangerous, in that it misleads by only

8 providing a portion of the information and a partial

9 picture of the benefits and costs.  The requested

10 methodology is focussed on individual project costs and

11 revenues, and that can be applicable to situations

12 where project costs and revenues can be clearly

13 identified and allocated to the project.

14                One (1) example of where that would be

15 useful would be with an independent power producer, or

16 an IPP, company, where they're evaluating whether to

17 proceed with a project or to select between different

18 po -- possible projects.  The IPP only needs to

19 consider its own costs and the total benefits that are

20 readily known, because that's the amount that's paid to

21 the IPP from its power purchase agreement.

22                The IPP does not need to consider any

23 revenue and cost impacts from the project that would

24 impact the rest of the generation and transmission

25 system owned by the utility, nor does it need to
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1 consider the impacts on other associated projects.  The

2 NFAT terms of reference specifically state that the

3 NFAT is to review and assess the development plan.  It

4 does not call for a review of individual projects.  The

5 use of an individual project methodology is

6 inappropriate in the NFAT review and should not be

7 entered as evidence.  And there are three (3) reasons

8 that we say that.

9                First, generally, in addition to the

10 single -- the addition of a single new generation

11 source in the Manitoba Hydro system will alter how the

12 system, as a whole, operates.  The amount of exports,

13 imports, thermal operation, and losses will all be

14 modified.  The operation of other generation resources,

15 both hydro and thermal, will also be modified.

16                Secondly, unlike an IPP, Manitoba Hydro

17 has an obligation to serve the domestic load,

18 recognizing that projected load growth demands the

19 addition of new supply for the time frame in question,

20 and later in time as well.  There is no do-nothing

21 option available, and all options have associated

22 impacts on costs and revenues, both in the short term

23 and in the long term.

24                Third, in the specific situation of the

25 NFAT, the main plans being evaluated involve a package
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1 arrangement of new generation, new long-term export

2 contracts, and new import and export transmission

3 system capability.  By way of example, in the Preferred

4 Development Plan, the addition of Keeyask not only

5 enables more energy production from the Keeyask

6 Generating Station itself, but also enables the

7 addition of a new interconnection in 2020.  Without

8 Keeyask, the interconnection would not be added.

9                As such, in this circumstance, Keeyask

10 can only be evaluated by including the operational

11 benefits and impacts associated with the new

12 interconnections.  Furthermore, Keeyask alone will not

13 be sufficient to supply Manitoba domestic load growth,

14 and new export sales are required to justify a new 750

15 megawatt interconnection.  Conawapa, or some other new

16 generation, is also required.

17                In this example, Keeyask's operating

18 revenue cannot be meaningfully isolated from the rest

19 of the generating -- generation and transmission system

20 for the purposes of evaluating Keeyask, and that's what

21 that IR is seeking to do.

22                The proper methodology is to evaluate

23 and compare the plans amongst each other, not the

24 projects.  This is the standard indust -- industry

25 practice for the type of review being undertaken by the



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

20

1 NFAT.  It is the methodology used consistently by

2 Manitoba Hydro to evaluate all forms of generation,

3 whether hydro, thermal, or wind.  It has been

4 extensively reviewed and accepted in previous NFAT-type

5 reviews.

6                PUB-62A asks for a similar calculation,

7 again based on the methodology which Manitoba Hydro has

8 consistently identified as inappropriate for each of

9 the fifteen (15) development plans.  Additional rev --

10 annual revenue requirements have been already

11 identified in the filings in the pro formas, which are

12 filed as Appendix 11.4, for the eight (8) plans that

13 are analyzed by financial planning.

14                For the analysis of the remaining seven

15 (7) plans, we anticipate that that would require

16 approximately an additional six hundred (600) hours of

17 work.  And, of course, that cannot be completed in the

18 time that's allotted.

19                With respect to the Parts C and 'D'

20 which seek in-service year dependable energy unit costs

21 for each of the plans and the levelized unit cost in

22 nominal dollars for each plan, to provide such

23 information and to base a decision regarding these

24 projects on such information in the face of the

25 detailed analysis which has been provided is
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1 inappropriate.

2                It is more appropriate to consider the

3 impacts as contained in the pro forma analysis which

4 are provided in Appendix 11.4, rather than to attempt

5 to examine a sliver infor -- of information without

6 taking into account the whole system and the effects of

7 adding generation on the system as a whole.

8                The pro formas are provided on a year-

9 by-year basis, which will provide the desired

10 information.  The requested calculation fails to

11 consider the revenue and cost impacts that would result

12 from the rest of the generation and transmission

13 system, and does not present an accurate analysis for

14 the purpose of evaluating these alternatives.

15                Manitoba Hydro has provided levelized

16 costs for resources based on industry standard

17 methodology for Keeyask and Conawapa, as well as other

18 resource options.  Those can be found in Chapter 7,

19 Figures 7.2 and 7.3; and Chapter 7, Table 7.3 on page

20 25, Table 7.4 on page 31, Table 7.5 on 34, and Table

21 7.6 on page 39.

22                The equivalent of marginal costs and

23 revenues for each of the plans and the applicable

24 scenarios, as compared to the all-gas plan, are

25 provided in -- in Appendix 9.3, which runs from pages
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1 91 to pages 534.

2                As discussed in our comments regarding

3 PUB-62A the appropriate methodology to evaluate the

4 plans presented in the context of the NFAT is to

5 evaluate the sequence of development, such as the

6 Preferred Development Plan, by comparing its costs and

7 revenues to the alternative sequences of development.

8                Those same comments apply with respect

9 to PUB-75A and A, and PUB-107.  And all of those are

10 based on the same methodology which we have an

11 objection to.

12                With respect to PUB-98A and PUB-100A,

13 these are requesting updates of relatively current

14 information related to margin costs and carbon

15 emissions.  Manitoba Hydro is prepared to file the

16 existing information without updating.

17                Upon review, we are also prepared to

18 file responses to PUB-98C and 99C, and as such no

19 further consideration is required of those items.

20                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   Excuse me, did

21 you just say -- you mentioned a number 100, as well?

22                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I did.  PUB-107 --

23 sorry, PUB-98A and PUB-100A, we would propose to file

24 the existing information without updating.

25                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   Thank you.
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   There are a series of

2 IRs which request analysis on variations of the all-gas

3 scenario.  The numbers are PUB-111, PUB-118C, PUB-122A

4 and 'B', PUB-175, PUB-199A and 'B', and PUB-206D.

5                Each of those requires a significant

6 amount of work and cannot be completed in the time

7 allotted for this process.  They all request variations

8 on the all-gas sequence that's been provided.  And each

9 of the alternatives, because they're not all the same

10 in all of those IRs, requires in the order of a hundred

11 (100) to a hundred and twenty (120) hours of work.

12                I think it's important to understand

13 that the all gas plan that's included in the filing is

14 an optimized plan.  That is it represents the best

15 combination of single-cycle and combined-cycle CTs for

16 the energy and capacity needs of Manitoba.  That can be

17 found in Chapter 8, Figure 8.1 of the submission.  The

18 balance of the requested analysis cannot be completed

19 in the time that's allotted for this process.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Now, the -- you

21 indicated that that's an optimized plan.  So you would

22 have run data to show that that is in fact an optimized

23 plan.

24                In other words, you would have done --

25 you would have data that talks to combined-cycle
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1 generation?

2                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I'll just let Ms.

3 Flynn speak to that, as that will be her -- her data.

4                MS. JOANNE FLYNN:   Yeah, the plan

5 consists of both simple cycle and combined cycle plants

6 -- or resources.  So, yes, we did include information

7 on both combined cycles and simple cycles in the

8 submission.

9                MS. MARLA BOYD:   The next group of IRs

10 I'll address if you're ready, PUB-167, PUB-172A, PUB-

11 173, PUB-194A through 'D', PUB-195A through 'D', and

12 PUB-207.  All of those IRs seek to have Manitoba Hydro

13 rerun its analysis with a change in one (1) or more

14 variables.  Many of them are changes to the discount

15 rate.

16                And in our view, it's not appropriate

17 that those be undertaken without consideration of

18 changes to escalation rates, inflation, and interest.

19 Changes to interest rates ought not to be considered in

20 isolation for the same reasons.  It is, therefore, not

21 possible to provide meaningful results for those

22 changed assumptions within the time that's allotted.

23                Manitoba Hydro has conducted its

24 analysis with a range of capital costs, discount rates,

25 escalation, and market prices in order to determine a
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1 wide range of possible outcomes and to permit the Board

2 to determine that the ranking of development plans

3 doesn't change under any of those varying costs and --

4 and rates.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I'm turning now to the

9 CAC IRs which require more time than is permitted by

10 the schedule.  So it'd be the portion of the graph, I

11 think, where it actually starts, if you're looking at

12 our motion.  The first ones I want to deal with are

13 PUB-120B -- sorry, CAC-120B and CAC-121A.

14                These questions asked Manitoba Hydro to

15 recalculate NPVs and provide economic summary tables

16 with modified discount rates.  Manitoba Hydro's filing

17 provides for the outcomes in a -- in a range of

18 variables, including various discount rates.  And those

19 are found in the high, low, and reference scenarios.

20                There is no merit to reproducing this

21 information just to see what would happen with a mild

22 mo -- modification of variation.  Instead, reference

23 should be had to the quilt and the volumes of analysis

24 which it summarizes.  The discount rates included in

25 the filing include low, reference, and high cases.
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1 These are based on the Fall 2012 real weighted average

2 cost of capital derived using Manitoba Hydro's

3 projected cost of debt plus an equity adder.

4                The cost of debt is based on a consensus

5 forecast methodology and the low, reference, and high

6 cases are based on historical data, current Bank of

7 Canada policy, and professional judgment.  These

8 resulted in a low rate of 3.35 percent, a reference of

9 5.05 percent, and a high rate of 6.5 percent.

10                The next two (2) IRs are CAC/GAC-7 and

11 CAC/GAC-11B and (C).  These questions relate to

12 changing the assumptions and creating new scenarios to

13 see how the DSM potential study would have changed, had

14 this alternative been examined.

15                CAC and GAC propose that it's necessary

16 to reevaluate the DSM potential study conclusion and to

17 include non-energy benefits in the total resource cost

18 test.  A DSM market potential study is a high-level

19 assessment and the results of the study should be used

20 in that context.

21                The intent of the study is to provide a

22 base for developing a more detailed DSM plan, which

23 will consider measurable non-energy benefits, the

24 additional administrative costs of running programs,

25 and opportunities which may have been marginally
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1 screened out within the market potential study.

2                With regard to the varying impact of --

3 the impact of varying levels of DSM, Manitoba Hydro is

4 addressing this through the consideration of a one and

5 a half (1 1/2) times and a four and a half (4 1/2)

6 times -- sorry, four (4) times DSM sensitivity.  As

7 such, in our view, there is no need to undertake the

8 additional work that's requested through those IRs.

9                While it's unclear in the submission

10 made by CAC and GAC as to what admission they think has

11 been made by that submission, we do accept their

12 position that an adequate response to these questions

13 is that the requested information is not within the

14 scope of the consultant's retainer.  And we -- we are

15 in a position to respond in that fashion to those

16 questions.

17                That, Mr. Chair, concludes the comments

18 on CAC and CAC/GA -- GAC IRs.  If you'd like to hear

19 from them, and then I would carry on with the MMF IR.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes, and before we

21 do, Mr. Chair, My Friend, Ms. Boyd, was kind enough to

22 give time estimates for a number of responses.  But I

23 didn't hear the time estimates for CAC-120B, or 121A.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you.  They'd be

2 sixty (60) to eighty (80) hours.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you, and

4 good morning, Mr. President and Board member Kapitany

5 and Board member Soldier.  Byron Williams appearing for

6 CAC (Manitoba).  And in terms of the -- Manitoba Hydro

7 takes issue with responding to CAC-120B and 121B.  I

8 note first of all that -- that the time allotted in

9 terms of responding to them is -- is, in the big

10 picture of things, sixty (60) to eighty (80) hours is -

11 - is certainly not insignificant, but it's -- it's not

12 nearly of the magnitude of the concerns that Manitoba

13 Hydro has been raising in terms of other IR responses.

14                So in -- in terms of Manitoba Hydro's

15 core submission, that somehow there's insufficient time

16 to respond, I -- I think that's just not tenable.  In

17 terms of the -- the importance of these IRs, it's clear

18 that the discount rate chosen is going to be a critical

19 determination for this Board.  Our prima facie or our

20 initial analysis of the discount rate selected, and

21 even the high-range discount rate selected, causes us

22 to have significant concern that it may be too low and

23 that it may bias the analysis in favour of the

24 Preferred Plan.

25                What we chose in these two (2)
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1 Information Responses was to seek insight into the

2 variability of the results from these plans to a change

3 in discount rates.  To make it more time effective, we

4 -- we asked Manitoba Hydro to change only one (1)

5 variable.  And certainly from our -- our -- our

6 client's perspective, a possible and perhaps fairly

7 likely outcome from the deliberations of the Board is

8 that it will not be satisfied with the selected

9 discount rate of Manitoba Hydro.

10                Given that possibility, from our

11 client's perspective, it's important to have insight

12 into the sensitivity of various plans to amendments in

13 that discount rate.  So we chose the simplest way we

14 could to try and provide insight into that.  We would

15 note that the discount rate selected in this proceeding

16 is much lower than the one (1) selected for Wuskwatim,

17 which adds further weight to our concern that the

18 discount rate selected might be inappropriate.

19                So those are -- those are the -- the

20 core thrusts, and certainly our clients require

21 additional information on disc -- on discount rates.

22                In terms of the other two (2) IRs,

23 CAC/GAC-7C and 11B, we certainly think that those

24 Information Requests are important.  Their absence from

25 the analysis of Hydro's consultant suggests grounds for
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1 concerns in terms of the -- the depth of that analysis,

2 but we are satisfied with Hy -- Hydro's response, which

3 we heard this morning, simply to confirm that -- that

4 they -- this was not within the retainer of the

5 witnesses.

6                So it -- it sounds to me, Mr. Chair and

7 members of the Board, that we have agreement on the

8 response to CAC/GAC-7C and 11B.  And the thrust of our

9 concern is with the two (2) earlier Information

10 Requests.  I'm not sure if My Friend, Mr. Gange, has

11 anything to add.

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, Mr. Chairman,

16 I'd indicated that I had a few general questions on

17 timing as well.  Since Mr. Williams has already made

18 his submissions on it, I would take the Board's

19 guidance on whether you'd like me to ask questions now

20 or wait until the remaining parties have made

21 submissions.  I understand that Manitoba Hydro still

22 has to deal with an MMF Information Request, but that

23 is all that's outstanding in the first category.  So I

24 certainly could keep my questions until the end.

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I think in our

4 somewhat modified order of proceedings that I should at

5 this point respond to Mr. Williams before I move on to

6 the next area?

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Ms. Boyd, before

8 you do, just -- Mr. Chair, just one (1) other comment

9 from my client.  We're mindful of the time pressures

10 that Manitoba Hydro is under.  We certainly don't think

11 that this particular Information Request, the -- the

12 two (2) for the sensitivity an -- analysis of that NPV

13 are -- are very onerous.  But our client certainly

14 wouldn't be upset if Manitoba Hydro chose to take a few

15 extra days in responding.

16                It's -- so from our -- our perspective

17 we don't -- it's -- it's not that difficult of an

18 analytical task once we receive it, so it wouldn't --

19 if -- if we got a response within six (6) weeks as

20 compared to five (5) weeks, that would not be of

21 concern to our client.

22                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So if you don't -- if

23 you don't mind, Maitre Hombach, I'll ask Manitoba Hydro

24 to respond, please.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Certainly.
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   First and foremost, I

2 suppose you can break down any one (1) of these IRs and

3 say, Well, it's no big deal, just do that, we'll give

4 you a little extra time.  This is sixty (60) to eight

5 (80) hours of work for someone, and it's a series of

6 people.  It's not one (1) person sixty (60) to eighty

7 (80) hours, but it will require sixty (60) to eighty

8 (80) hours of time for people at Manitoba Hydro to

9 prepare the requested response.  That's two (2) weeks

10 of work, assuming that you don't work day and night.

11 And I can assure you that people are not working forty

12 (40) hours a week right now.  So that's an issue.

13                And the other issue is to say this is

14 only one (1) variable suggests that you can do

15 anything.  You can switch one (1) variable.  But that

16 ignores the fact that your discount rate is tied to

17 escalation.  It's tied to inflation.  And you can't

18 just change one (1) variable in isolation without

19 considering that if that was to be a real circumstance,

20 other things would also have changed.

21                And as Ms. Flynn said somewhat

22 eloquently to me the other day, Garbage in, garbage

23 out.  So, yes, you can change one (1) and produce a

24 number.  The number won't have any meaning, which is

25 why we commented that for us to respond meaningfully to
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1 these IRs will require more time.

2                I would also note that in terms of

3 analyzing sensitivities, Manitoba Hydro has provided

4 low, reference, and high cases.  Those give you exactly

5 the sensitivities of items like discount rate, capital

6 cost.  All of the key variables have been analyzed

7 using those three (3) categories.

8                That -- the purpose of that is to

9 display the sensitivities of those number to -- to

10 changes in particular assumptions.

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MS. MARLA BOYD:   We have nothing

15 further to add in respect of that one.  Mr. Wojczynski

16 would like a minute though to explain something with

17 respect to PUB-111 if that's acceptable?  I'm sorry,

18 it'll be Joanne.

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                MS. JOANNE FLYNN:   I'd just like to go

23 back a minute to the question that you had on the

24 optimization of combined cycles.  While we have

25 included information on both simple cycles and combined



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

34

1 cycle resource options in the plan, what we could add

2 to that is a response that would explain how we went

3 through the optimization of those resources to -- to

4 result in the optimized all gas plan.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I can move to MMF if

9 you're ready.

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I would like to hear

11 from Maitre Hombach.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, given

13 that the timing has already been changed, I would

14 propose that Manitoba Hydro deal with its one (1) MMF

15 Information Request.  And then I'll ask my questions.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let's hear from Ms.

17 Saunders, please.

18                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I think I need to give

19 you my comments for her to respond to first.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.

21                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I realized I've turned

22 this into a bit of a shuffle, but...  There is one (1)

23 MF -- MMF IR which falls into this category, and that

24 is MMF-47.  That seeks for Manitoba Hydro to provide

25 information regarding impacts of the 2013 updates to



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

35

1 forecasts and related assumptions for four (4) plans

2 with variations of the discount rate.

3                As we noted in our discussion with CAC,

4 there is no merit to reproducing this information with

5 variations and modifications just to see what happens.

6 It must also be noted that undertaking such an analysis

7 for 6 and 6 1/2 percent, as is suggested in the MMF

8 submission, ignores the fact that that analysis has

9 been undertaken with a range of possible discount rates

10 for 2012, which includes both 6 and 6 1/2 percent.

11                The addition of the 7 percent offers a

12 little more in the way of useful information to compare

13 alternative plans.  And although it's not specifically

14 identified as such in that IR, it appears that this is

15 an attempt to identify hurdle rates for the plans.

16                And Manitoba Hydro has explained in its

17 submission -- and it's on page 27 of Chapter 4 if you

18 care to look at it -- that Manitoba Hydro is following

19 good business practices -- we're following good

20 business practice in -- in doing the all -- the

21 rigorous, probabilistic scenario analysis and

22 evaluations, using a wide range of assumptions rather

23 than using the risk-adjusted hurdle rate.

24                The use also of a hurdle rate would, in

25 effect, be double-counting the risk pro -- the risk,
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1 and it's inappropriate in the circumstances.  I didn't

2 say that very clearly, so if you need me to explain it,

3 please -- please ask and I'll -- I'll go through it

4 again.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I have nothing further

9 if you're -- if you're prepared to hear from MMF.

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Would you mind

11 repeating that, please?

12                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Certainly.  So there's

13 -- there's alternatives in terms of evaluating a

14 business plan, and one (1) option appears to be to try

15 and establish a hurdle rate.  And our -- looking behind

16 the question that's posed to MMF and, to a certain

17 extent, by CAC-120 and 121 as well, it's an attempt to

18 try and establish a hurdle rate.  That's a different

19 way of looking at risk.

20                Manitoba Hydro has followed what's a

21 good business practice, which is to reflect that using

22 probabilistic scenario analysis that evaluates the key

23 assumptions in a -- in a range.  That is if you were to

24 do that and apply the hurdle rate or -- or change the

25 discount rate in the same thing would, in effect,
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1 double-count the risk.  It would be adjusted both in

2 the -- the probabilities that have been set out and in

3 the hurdle rate itself.  I hope that helps.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Saunders, please?

5                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Good morning,

6 Chair and panel members Kapitany and Soldier.  So un --

7 unfortunately, I -- I cannot speak to the -- cannot

8 provide direct comments with respect to the comments

9 from Manitoba Hydro with respect to the probabilistic

10 rate but can speak to the need for a complete analysis

11 as to the sensitivity of the findings to hire real

12 discount rates.

13                The MMF's position is that analyzing

14 these discount rates is necessary to completing a

15 comparison of the alternatives to the plan.  We do see

16 this process as not being something that's just simply

17 see what happens.  The MMF suggests that more range

18 than that which is currently provided is reco -- is

19 required in order to complete the sensitivity analysis.

20                And if -- if Hydro doesn't object, MMF

21 would be similarly interested in hearing the amount of

22 hours that this -- this would take and hearing the

23 rates that we've proposed in our -- in our response,

24 that being 7, 6.5, and 6 percent, to hear the amount of

25 hours that -- that that would actually mean in going
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1 back to complete that analysis.  Those are -- those are

2 my comments.

3

4                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

5

6                MS. MARLA BOYD:   There's -- there's two

7 (2) things, I suppose, to understand here.  Number 1 is

8 that the NFAT submissions is based on 2012 data.  So

9 when we're asked to change assumptions and rerun

10 scenarios and analysis coming out of that, the time --

11 assuming that you don't have to run SPLASH again, is in

12 the order of sixty (60) to eighty (80) hours to answer

13 those questions.

14                The difference with this one (1), is

15 that it's asking for that based on 2013 data.  So the

16 time is far in excess of that, and I can't give you a

17 precise estimation.  Ms. Flynn advises me it's hundreds

18 of hours.  It would, in essence, be running the NFAT

19 submission again, using 2013 data.

20                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Mr. Chair, we

21 would be satisfied with the 2012 data.

22                MS. MARLA BOYD:   That being the case,

23 as I noted, 6 and 6 1/2 percent are both already

24 included in the material.  So we would suggest that

25 it's not necessary to expend an additional sixty (60)
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1 to eighty (80) hours to run the 7 percent.

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Just so I understand,

6 so running -- running one (1) variation to -- running

7 one (1) variation to -- through -- through that rate

8 would require sixty (60) to eighty (80) hours, or is it

9 sixty (60) to eighty (80) to run three (3) of them?

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MS. MARLA BOYD:   There is a -- a

14 certain amount of base work that needs to be done,

15 regardless.  So we would expect it would take sixty

16 (60) to eight (8) hours -- sixty (60) to eighty (80)

17 hours to run one (1).  The time would become less as

18 you ran more, but you would still need additional time.

19                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Maitre Hombach...?

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you, Mr.

21 Chairman.  Ms. Boyd, I have a few general questions

22 just to help the -- the panel understand the timing

23 implications of this letter and I'm happy with you to

24 address them.  And to the extent that you need to

25 consult with your panel, please do take the time and --
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1 and go ahead.

2                Are you in a position to -- to let the

3 panel know how many people at Manitoba Hydro are

4 currently involved in answering the IRs?

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MS. MARLA BOYD:   We may be able to get

9 that for you, just give us a minute.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Sorry.  All told

14 there's -- there's about a hundred people working on

15 IRs.  There are, however, certain areas that are harder

16 hit, if you will.  There's twenty (20) or twenty-five

17 (25) people who are tasked with the core work there

18 that needs to be done.

19                You can look, for example, at an area

20 like Ms. Morrison's area.  There's three (3) people

21 working in that area to answer something in the order

22 of a hundred and seventy (170) IRs.  So if -- if --

23 seven (7), sorry, people to answer a hundred and

24 seventy (170) IRs.

25                If you go down the line of, Well they
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1 can divvy up the work, well it's -- it's -- it -- it --

2 you need to be mindful of the fact that there isn't a

3 hundred people that can answer each of the IRs and we

4 just fair -- share them fairly.  There are some areas

5 where the efforts are much more concentrated.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Of those people, is

7 there anybody that's basically been commandeered

8 entirely for this process, or are you trying to fit

9 that onto existing work schedules?

10                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Well, certainly we've

11 all been commandeered.  However, there are people who

12 are expected still to produce corporate forecasts, and

13 there's a whole lot of work that continues in the

14 Corporation.  So for many people, this is in addition

15 to their daily work.

16

17                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

18

19                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Ms. Morrison reminds

20 me there's also customer inquiries and those types of

21 things that need to continue to be addressed.

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Mr. Wojczynski also
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1 wishes me to make the Board aware that this NFAT

2 proceeding has been given high priority by in fact our

3 president.  So certainly it's -- it's not that this

4 stuff is not garnering our full attention.

5                There are people in those core groups

6 that I was telling you about that are working sixty

7 (60) to a hundred (100) hours a week right now.

8 They've been doing that well in advance of the August

9 filing.  They worked very long hours putting together a

10 submission and they continue to work very long hours to

11 try and answer the Information Requests.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And, Ms. Boyd, you

13 provided some timing estimates for a number of IRs.

14 Just by way of example I -- I believe I recall with

15 respect to PUB-30 you indicated that it would take

16 about two hundred and eighty  (280) to three hundred

17 (300) hours of work.

18                In -- in terms of those IRs where you've

19 prepared timing estimates, do you have any work plans

20 available that -- that provide some more detail in what

21 is involved in actually answering them?

22                MS. MARLA BOYD:   No, those -- those

23 estimates are based on the outline that I gave you in

24 terms of re-running SPLASH, and running a probabilistic

25 analysis, economics, and financials.
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1                It was also canvassed at the technical

2 conference, so there's an explanation in the technical

3 conference materials of how those -- how the work is

4 undertaken.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   If those

6 undertakings did have to be answered, and appreciate

7 your ans -- your response that people are still

8 expected to produce other work in the process, are you

9 in a position to indicate when Manitoba Hydro would be

10 in a position to provide answers or how far that pushed

11 the process back?

12                MS. MARLA BOYD:   If you are asking if

13 we were to assume that we had to answer all of the IRs

14 that have been posed to date, including independent

15 experts and all of the IRs, including the ones objected

16 to, then it would take us many months.  It's not

17 possible to complete it in order for the time -- the

18 hearing to be completed by June, so we haven't don't

19 anything further in terms of -- of making that

20 assessment, no.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And with respect to

22 only the IRs that are set out in the first category of

23 your motion, the ones you've discussed this morning,

24 has Hydro given any thought to how far that would push

25 back the process or when those could be answered if any
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1 of them had to be answered?

2                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Well, we've given you

3 our best estimate of the time it would take on an IR-

4 by-IR basis.  That -- those times are cumulative.  So

5 you could add all of those up and -- and know the time

6 for all of those IRs, but our plates are quite full.

7 And even preparing this motion has taken a good deal of

8 time.

9                So we're not in a position to provide

10 detailed analysis on an IR by IR basis of -- of the

11 work that would be required to complete it in a

12 schedule.  We're very concerned that the schedule's not

13 going to be met given what we're -- we're dealing with

14 here.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Just a few more

16 questions.  There were a number of IRs this morning

17 that dealt with variations primarily on discount rate,

18 but also interest rates.  And you made the comment that

19 Manitoba Hydro had some conceptual difficulties with

20 that approach.

21                On a timing basis, the submission that

22 you made, that changing one (1) single variable would

23 take about sixty (60) to eighty (80) hours, does that

24 hold for all the discount rate scenarios as well as the

25 interest scenarios that people have asked?
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   It does hold for the

2 2012 data.  But there is a difference between the IRs

3 that related to changing a discount rate and the IRs

4 which we discussed the conceptual anala -- difficulty

5 that we have with the analysis that's proposed.  That's

6 the PUB-62 IR and 75 and 107 that relate to a

7 methodology that we don't view as appropriate.

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   With respect to

12 those IRs that have asked for incremental revenue

13 requirements, and I appreciate your comments that

14 Manitoba Hydro disagrees with that approach, do you

15 have a time estimate for answering those if they did

16 have to be answered?  I don't recall hearing a time

17 budget.

18                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I suppose our first

19 answer would be to go back to the incremental revenues

20 that are contained in the 11.4 appendix.  It's provided

21 on an annual basis.  It's provided with the methodology

22 that we think is appropriate.  And the information is

23 there on a year-by-year basis.

24                So if you want to look at the first year

25 revenue, you can do it through those appendix.
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1

2                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

3

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I don't have any

5 further questions, Mr. Chairman.

6

7                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

8

9                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Boyd...?

10                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you.  So moving

11 on to the second category of IRs.  Those are the ones

12 which we have identified as being beyond the scope of

13 the NFAT.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I could start with the

18 PUB IRs again if that's preferable.  Or would you

19 prefer I follow the order of the -- the chart?

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Ms. Boyd, your

24 question was whether to proceed with PUB IRs or proceed

25 in which order?
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Well, they're laid out

2 in a chart alphabetically.  So I can start at the --

3 the top of the chart if you're following our letter of

4 September 24th or --

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.

6                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I can -- I'm -- I'm

7 flexible as to whether you prefer I start with the PUB.

8                THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, PUB is fine.

9                MS. MARLA BOYD:   PUB is fine.

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:  PUB would work.

11                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Okay, so the first one

12 (1) is PUB-32A and 'B' and PUB-33.  Those IRs seek to

13 obtain updated historical water flow information, some

14 of which is specific only to a portion of Manitoba

15 Hydro's system.

16                That operational information is not

17 relevant to the consideration of future generation

18 requirements.  And I should also note that it's

19 requesting only a updated small number of additional

20 data points which are, in fact, outside of the flow

21 record that's used for the NFAT analysis.

22                With respect to PUB-34, as we've noted

23 in our motion, the IR referenced here is a question

24 from the 2010 GRA.  We provided updated information in

25 response to that question in the 2012 GRA, and we would
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1 propose that we would file a copy of that as a response

2 to that question.

3                I would note again, however, that this

4 is historical operational information, and it's not

5 relevant to consideration of future generation

6 requirements.  Any additional data points which could

7 be provided beyond the 2012 GRA would also be outside

8 the flow record that's used for the NFAT analysis.

9                With respect to PUB-41A and 'B', these

10 are questions that seek information on the top fifty

11 (50) peak summer and winter demands.  That information

12 is not useful or relevant in this proceeding.  Our

13 future generation requirements are not based on current

14 peak loads.  They are based upon the load forecast

15 that's in place for the future period in question.  As

16 such, that information is not relevant to this

17 proceeding.

18                PUB-105A through 'C', are questions that

19 seek to obtain confirmation regarding the existing

20 system in order to examine the merits of Bipole 3.

21 Bipole 3 is, of course, specifically excluded from the

22 scope of this proceeding by the terms of reference.  In

23 addition, part C relates to cost allocation issues

24 which are also outside the scope of the NFAT.

25                Turning to CAC-37A, this asks Manitoba
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1 Hydro  to confirm that the data provided in 11.3 --

2 Appendix 11.3 of the current application regarding the

3 unit export revenues, is similar to that provided by

4 Hydro in its submission to the CEC regarding Wuskwatim

5 and, if not, to explain the difference.  In its letter

6 of September 27th, CAC admits that this information is

7 requested in order to determine if it's reasonable to

8 compare calculations undertaken for the NFAT with those

9 used in Wuskwatim.

10                This is not within the scope of this

11 proceeding.  The terms of reference exclude previous

12 proceedings, and regardless of the response to that

13 question, either yes or no, we will have stopped off

14 the -- off the cliff into comparing previous projects

15 and its economic and financial information.  There are

16 fifteen (15) plans contained in the submission which

17 compare the -- the Preferred Development Plan, all

18 within the current record, and time should be expended

19 in comparing those rather than seeking to introduce new

20 comparators.   The next group of questions in our

21 motion is CAC-185 through 193.  These questions seek

22 detailed information in order to determine the rate

23 impacts of the Preferred Development Plan and

24 alternatives on low-income persons specifically.  As we

25 noted in our motion of September 24th, the terms of
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1 reference contemplate consideration of the impact of

2 the Pre -- Preferred Development Plan on domestic rates

3 over time.  This is different from the impacts of the

4 plans on low-income customers over time.

5                The information CAC has requested

6 includes information relating to heating type -- sorry,

7 heating and cooling degree days for Winnipeg in CAC-

8 185.  The breakdown of housing types by income; current

9 heat source for Winnipeg and for the province based on

10 2009 survey information, CAC-186 and 187; monthly

11 electric usage for Winnipeg customers with and without

12 electric heat in CAC-188; numbers of dwelling types

13 and/or heat types by income levels in CAC-189;

14 information regarding historical consumption

15 information during the months when Manitoba Hydro had

16 inverted rates, that's CAC-190; and a breakdown of

17 historical usage information by income, dwelling type,

18 and home ownership, whether homes are rented are owned,

19 in CAC-191 through 193.

20                First and foremost, that level of

21 detailed information is not relevant to the NFAT.  In

22 particular, the examination of rate impacts for low-

23 income customers specifically is beyond what's

24 contemplated by the NFAT.  Even if all of this

25 historical infra -- information was available and
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1 provided, it would offer no information as to the need

2 for new generation, or the relative merits of the Pre -

3 - Preferred Development Plan, compared to alternatives.

4                The current relationship between income

5 level and heating fuel will not offer any useful

6 information as to the impact of proposed projects on

7 domestic rates.  Nor is this level of detailed

8 information useful in considering the socioeconomic

9 impacts of the proposed Development Plan on Manitobans

10 and, in particular, on Northern and Aboriginal persons.

11                CAC's justification for these

12 Information Requests goes beyond what is contemplated

13 in the terms of reference.  It threatens to sidetrack

14 the matters before the  Board.  These are issues which

15 have con -- been considered and canvassed in several

16 GRAs, and CI -- CAC is, I expect, well aware that

17 detailed information of the kind they've requested is

18 not available.

19                Manitoba Hydro does not collect or

20 record information on customers' income levels and,

21 certainly, it's folly to suggest that customer income

22 levels in 2009 can be useful in determining -- or

23 informing decisions as to new generation projects for

24 the province in 2019 and beyond.

25                This is an attempt to reintroduce an
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1 area of interest to CAC which is beyond the scope of

2 the proceeding.  Rate impacts on low-income customers

3 have been discussed at past GRAs, and it's not

4 appropriate in the consideration for the need for or

5 the alternatives to new -- new generation.

6                CAC has advocated that Dr. Simpson and

7 Mr. Stevens have valuable information to bring to the

8 Board.  The Board has suggested that they want to hear

9 that information and approved payment of ten thousand

10 dollars ($10,000) to obtain it from Statistics Canada.

11                Manitoba Hydro does not have the

12 detailed information sought and CAC ought not to base

13 its intervention on information which it knew or ought

14 to have known was not available.  It is not for

15 Manitoba Hydro to consult with us with a goal of

16 identifying alternate methods, as they suggest.

17                Quite frankly, as I've said, our plates

18 are quite full.  And efforts to gather and analyze

19 historical information in this setting is a wasted

20 exercise.  We would suggest that perhaps CAC is correct

21 in their letter and that the Board should review its

22 approval of the proposed working Order 92/'13.

23                With res -- I'm sorry, did you have a

24 question?

25                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I don't have a
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1 question, but, I think, given the extensive nature of

2 your -- your response, I think we should allow Maitre

3 Williams to address that right now.  Do you wish to

4 address it right now?

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, I -- I

6 take it you're asking me to address on a -- she's

7 flagged two (2) -- two (2) Information Requests.  I'm

8 happy to address them.  But -- but I -- I don't want

9 her -- I -- I'm not sure my Learned Friend had finished

10 her particular submission on -- on this one yet.

11                So what I would suggest is that, if she

12 has finished that's great, if not that she -- that she

13 finish this one and I'll respond to the first two (2)

14 Information Requests she's addressed.

15                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I -- I am finished.

16 It is more than two (2) Information Requests though.  I

17 have made my comments with respect to CAC-37A, and CAC-

18 185 through 193.  So if you could hear from Mr.

19 Williams on those, that's -- that's certainly

20 acceptable.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just to assist

22 the chair and the panel, the -- the information -- the

23 response of CAC (Manitoba) is found at page 15 of the

24 materials that my friend Mr. -- Mr. Hombach kindly

25 provided.
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1                And, sir, before I proceed to respond,

2 if I could just clarify for Manitoba Hydro:  Is the

3 only information they say they do not possess the

4 income levels?

5                MS. MARLA BOYD:   There's a series of

6 questions there, including dwelling ownership, and heat

7 source, and income levels.  Much of that information is

8 not available on a customer specific basis.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   In terms -- first

10 of all, Mr. Chair and members of the panel, in terms of

11 CAC-37A, which deals with -- which is -- should be at

12 page 15 in the top right-hand corner of the materials

13 flagged by Mr. -- pro -- provided by Mr. Hombach, that

14 does seek clarification methodologically in terms of

15 how Manitoba Hydro did their analysis of export prices

16 and their range, and whether it's comparable to that

17 used in Wuskwatim.

18                My Learned Friend no doubt inadvertently

19 misstates the purpose to which we're seeking that

20 information.  We're not trying to drive off the cliff

21 of going back and reexamining Wuskwatim.

22                What we are trying to do, and a central

23 issue, obviously, in this proceeding, is the

24 credibility of Manitoba Hydro in terms of export

25 forecasting.  And what this information -- the best
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1 information and the most detailed export forecasts that

2 are available for Manitoba Hydro flow back to -- to

3 that Wuskwatim proceeding.

4                So as part of our client's ongoing

5 analysis of export revenues and export forecasts and

6 their associated ranges, we intend to look back

7 historically and get some insight into -- into how

8 Manitoba Hydro's approach has changed, or if it stayed

9 stable how reliable those results have been.

10                So it's not a -- an effort to bring

11 another plan into play, it's an effort to better

12 understand their export price forecast, the

13 methodology, and the reliability associated with it.

14                With regard to the Corporation's

15 response to CAC-185 through 193, I think a -- an -- an

16 important first step for Manitoba Hydro would be to

17 clearly document, in a simple letter, what information

18 is available and what is not.  It's still quite vague

19 in terms of -- of what they're saying that they cannot

20 respond to.  I suspect they've -- they've -- the work

21 is done, they just haven't presented it.

22                From our client's perspective we would

23 happily take that back to our experts.  But I do want

24 to be clear, Mr. Chair, that the relevance of those

25 series of IRs is -- is clear.  Manitoba Hydro, its
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1 Preferred Plan is likely to have, in terms of

2 ratepayers, more harsh consequences than other plans.

3                Within -- that's the pure mat -- the

4 simple math of it.  Our -- our clients, clearly the

5 most vulnerable groups, economically, in society, are

6 low-income ratepayers.  And it is important to

7 understand and get some sense of who will be most

8 affected, most adversely, in terms of the rate impacts.

9 Rates are projected to -- to double and it's important

10 to get insight into that effect on low-income people.

11                Manitoba Hydro is quite right that

12 denial of this information in its totality would

13 effectively neuter the work of -- of Mr. Stevens and

14 Dr. Simpson.  And im -- important component of their

15 work could not be done.

16                I would note, if you turn to page 16 of

17 the -- of the document kindly provided by Mr. Hombach,

18 that the fact that CAC (Manitoba) is seeking this

19 information can come as no surprise to Manitoba Hydro.

20 On June 28th our client submitted a very detailed

21 submission, along with a research plan with regard to

22 this particular item.

23                If -- if you look to the response of CAC

24 (Manitoba), it will -- we -- and about halfway down the

25 page of page 16 you'll see an italics, a clear
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1 indication that it's sought insight into a profile of

2 electricity consumption levels.  If you go down a bit

3 further on the page you will see as well, in the work

4 plan, again, provided back in June of -- of 2013, a

5 request by -- an indication by CAC(Manitoba) that it

6 would seek this kind of consumption detail.

7                So, Mr. Chair, we've -- we've got some

8 problems with Hydro's response.  One (1) is that it's

9 unclear what information they have and are just not

10 willing to provide, as compared to what information

11 they don't have.  So an initial step, in my client's

12 submission, should be a response by Manitoba Hydro

13 clarifying what they have and what they don't have.

14                The second and more fundamental concern

15 is that the work of Mr. Stevens and Dr. Simpson would

16 be fundamentally impaired by a blanket refusal to

17 provide this information.  Beyond that, till our

18 clients become aware of what actually Hydro has and

19 what it doesn't, this type of information is -- there -

20 - there's not much I can add.

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Back to you, Ms.

25 Boyd.
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I suppose to keep the

4 order somewhat safe I can start by responding to Mr.

5 Williams's comments with respect to CAC-37A.  Two (2)

6 things that I want to note.  And Mr. Wojczynski -- Mr.

7 Wojczynski also has some comments to make with respect

8 to 37A.

9                First off, the request to compare it to

10 Wuskwatim information is from a different time frame,

11 so that -- that raises concerns.  In terms of using it

12 to assess the export price forecast methodology, that's

13 been reviewed in the risk review.  It's -- it's not

14 part of this process.

15                Perhaps I'll let Mr. Wojczynski

16 elaborate on those comments, or Mr. Flynn.  And then I

17 do have some comments to make with respect to CAC-185

18 through 193.

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                MS. JOANNE FLYNN:   As an alternative

23 approach to -- to the question that's being asked with

24 respect to the, I guess, accuracy or -- or the -- the

25 interest in the history of export price forecasts,
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1 there -- there is information that we can provide in --

2 in a somewhat comparative format that I believe has

3 been asked in -- in another IR in -- in this proceeding

4 that we were intending to -- to reply to.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I'm not sure if

9 you're inviting a response or not, Mr. Chair.  It's a

10 very simple request.  Is it the same -- the same

11 approach or not?  A 'yes' would -- would suffice.

12                MS. MARLA BOYD:   My concern is not so

13 much with a 'yes' or 'no'.  As Mr. Wojczynksi says,

14 That's a simple answer.  The problem is that we then

15 invite further discussion, further examination, Second

16 Round Information Requests and cross-examination

17 because the minute that we step off the cliff, as I

18 said, suddenly that becomes relevant and we have

19 admitted it's relevant by providing a response.

20                So we find ourselves in a very difficult

21 position.  It's not that some of this is hard to do,

22 but it's not relevant and we have a very tight time

23 frame.  And if we continue to provide information

24 because it's not hard, the process snowballs.  It gets

25 bigger and bigger and we invite additional questions.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   But, Mr. Chair,

2 the -- the Company has admitted it's relevant.  They're

3 going to provide historical analysis.  This is the

4 specific piece of historical analysis we're seeking

5 with -- and it -- it's for the purpose of our evidence.

6                I don't anticipate follow-up IRs.  If we

7 -- if we find the answer we're expecting, then we'll --

8 we'll use it for comparative purposes.

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Assuming there's

13 nothing more to be done and Mr. Wojczynski is confident

14 that Mr. Williams is going to stick to that, we can

15 provide the answer.  It will be fairly straightforward.

16 It will be very short.  And I -- I trust that will put

17 that -- that IR to rest.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Mr. Chair,

19 for Manitoba Hydro, assuming I get the 'yes' that I

20 expect, my -- I'll -- I'll indicate that I'll -- I'll

21 instruct Mr. Harper he will not ask follow-up questions

22 on that IR.

23                MS. MARLA BOYD:   That cliff is getting

24 closer and closer.  With respect to CAC-185 through

25 193, a few things.  First off, I would have expected
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1 that CAC would be aware of the information that

2 Manitoba Hydro has.  We have answered IRs in both the

3 2010 GRA and in the Centra GRAs with respect to low

4 income information.

5                There is a low income demographic study

6 that's been filed.  There's a 2009 residential survey.

7 And there is nothing in addition to that information.

8 So in terms of Mr. Williams's understanding of what we

9 have, that -- that's what's available.

10                I -- I do take issue with Mr. Williams's

11 characterization of the relevance of this as being

12 clear.  Certainly, rate impacts on domestic rates over

13 time are clear.  I disagree with his assertion in terms

14 of what those impacts are.  He described the Preferred

15 Development Plan as being 'most harsh'.  That is not

16 correct.  As you look at the filing that's been made,

17 in particular we can look at pages 10 and 11 of Chapter

18 11, which includes diagrams.

19                The fact of the matter is that each of

20 the development plans is going to have a rate impact.

21 We've said many times there's no do-nothing option, so

22 there will be costs.  Those costs will be passed along

23 to consumers.  The breakdown of how those are passed on

24 and -- and the impacts can be seen in our filing.  I

25 don't think that means that it's necessary to look
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1 specifically at a particular category of customers,

2 they're heating demand, their income level.  We can

3 look at this from an overall perspective in terms of

4 rates on domestic -- domestic rates.

5                With respect to Mr. Stevens and Mr.

6 Simpson's work being impaired, I would suggest that the

7 approval by the Board of a ten thousand dollar

8 ($10,000) payment is such that they can carry out their

9 work and that, beyond what we've provided here, there -

10 - there isn't anything further that -- that we're able

11 to provide.

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, it's --

13 it's important to -- to understand that there is

14 information from the low income 2009 resi --

15 residential survey available which would certainly

16 assist our experts.  Manitoba Hydro certainly is in a

17 position to provide additional consumption information

18 as well.  What I would suggest is that -- and I'm not

19 sure Manitoba Hydro will be amenable to this, but that

20 we have some conversation with Manitoba Hydro and our

21 experts over the course of this week, and see if we can

22 come up with some amended requests that -- that may be

23 -- that -- that may work.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I think it would be

2 most helpful in this circumstance if we had the Board's

3 ruling with respect to our objection for whether or not

4 we need to canvass specifically low-income customers in

5 looking at the domestic rate impacts of this process.

6 If the Board decides that, and you can decide it in

7 your order, you don't -- you don't need to tell me

8 right now, but if that's the decision of the Board,

9 then certainly we're happy to meet with Mr. Williams to

10 di -- to discuss what's available further.

11                But -- but it would be our hope that

12 there would be some discussion or direction from the

13 Board as to how far down this road the Board intends to

14 go in the -- in the course of this proceeding before we

15 start to have those discussions.  And I'm ready to move

16 on to the next IR, if you're ready.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please move on.

21                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I'm sorry, I missed

22 what you said, Sir.

23                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please proceed.

24                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you.  The next

25 one (1) on our list is CAC-195.  That Information
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1 Request requests information as to the level of cost

2 contingency and the capital cost estimate for Bipole 3.

3 According to the terms of reference, Bipole 3 is

4 specifically excluded.  The explanation that's offered

5 does not support the need to consider.

6                The submission filed includes a range of

7 capital costs for proposed development plans.  Other

8 spending, whether it's on Bipole 3 or any other

9 project, is not relevant to the consideration of the

10 relative merits of the plans.  There is no need for

11 this information to be included in -- in this

12 proceeding and to provide it will simply invite further

13 questions on an area that's specifically excluded from

14 the terms of reference.

15                With respect to CAC-220, this requests

16 that Manitoba Hydro provide an analysis of the

17 desirability of forecasted end uses of electricity.

18 This is not an area of discussion that's contemplated

19 by the terms of reference and it's beyond the scope of

20 this inquiry; and it's beyond Manitoba Hydro's mandate.

21 Manitoba Hydro has a duty to serve customers in many

22 circumstances.  It is not open for us to make value

23 judgments about whether the use that they wish to put

24 their electricity to is desirable and it's not

25 appropriate for us to try and make that judgment.
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1                Manitoba Hydro will encourage customers

2 to make efficient use of electricity, but cannot and

3 ought not decide whether the end use of any customer is

4 desirable.

5                There's a logical error -- logical error

6 in CAC's argument.  It argues quite rightfully that

7 people do not want energy, but rather the services it

8 provides.  However, the issue from DSM programming is

9 not to determine which of the services is desirable or

10 undesirable and then decide whether to provide for it.

11                The issue for DSM is to determine the

12 most efficient and cost-effective way for customer

13 services to be met.  The suggestion that Hydro should

14 provide an analysis, not one which it already has in

15 its possession, of the desirability of forecasted end

16 uses does not assist in evaluating the personal,

17 family, and community life as CAC suggests.

18                And I can't leave the discussion of that

19 IR without commenting on the preamble.  It's a preamble

20 that's over a full page long.  It's complete with

21 references.  It is argument, pure and simple, and it's

22 not appropriate in the discovery stage of this process.

23                The statements contained therein ought

24 to be made by the experts for CAC, and they ought to be

25 subject to cross-examination.  They are opinions.
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1                With respect to CAC --

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Before you -- before

3 you go on -- I'm sorry, before you go on.  It appears

4 to me that, from my own perspective, I'm not sure how

5 the other panel members feel but I would -- you know,

6 if you're going to do them do -- issue by issue I

7 prefer to hear immediately from CAC.

8                I think it would be -- make for a more

9 effective -- a more -- a more effective means of -- of

10 addressing each of the issues and might actually yield

11 to some consensus, as opposed to try to tackle them all

12 at the end.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, I -- I

14 certainly have no objections.  I just -- the only point

15 I would make is I think that Hydro has addressed 224

16 and I think a closely -- excuse me.

17                They've -- they've addressed 220.  I

18 think a close -- closely associated one is 224.  I'm

19 not sure if My Friend Ms. Boyd agrees, so I wouldn't

20 mind hearing their submissions on -- on both of those,

21 and then -- but it's -- it's --

22                THE CHAIRPERSON:   We'll come back to

23 the DSM after that.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yeah, okay.  If

25 that's fine with Ms. Boyd.
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   It is fine.

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let's hear about 224.

3                MS. MARLA BOYD:   So turning to 224A,

4 this -- this is a four (4) part series, a -- which

5 includes, again, an excessive preamble which includes

6 opinions or statements of the drafter and then seeks to

7 have us conduct analysis of the implications of that

8 opinion.

9                The fundamental dispute in that IR is

10 whether it's necessary to evaluate specific DSM

11 programs in the context of the NFAT.  We submit that it

12 is not.  What is important in this analysis is the

13 overall level of DSM attainable.

14                Sensitivities including one and a half

15 (1 1/2) times and four (4) times DSM have been included

16 in the filing to permit consideration of increased DSM.

17 We have also indicated that we'll attempt to run

18 additional scenarios with increased DSM, subject to

19 being able to undertake that analysis in the face of

20 the current level of Information Requests.

21                CAC has suggested in its letter of

22 September 27th that there should be no trade off

23 between assessing DSM opportunities and responding to

24 Information Requests, but there must be recognition

25 that the purpose of this proceeding is to assess the
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1 need for new generation and to consider various

2 alternatives to meet that need.

3                One (1) of the -- the means of meeting

4 that need is DSM.  The question to be debated is:  How

5 much DSM can reasonably be expected, and how this may

6 impact future generation timing, planning, and

7 alternatives.  It is not necessary to engage in debate

8 as to which specific programs can be included in the

9 package.

10                I should also note that on a slightly

11 different perspective with respect to that same IR, in

12 CAC's letter of September 27th their comment, or

13 commentary, is factually incorrect in its understanding

14 of how the supply site optimization is undertaken.

15                CAC claims that supply options are not

16 optimized on an incremental economics basis, but

17 utilizes averaging.  However, when optimizing the

18 amount of capacity being designed into and installed in

19 a hydro project, Manitoba Hydro planning considers

20 incrementally increasing amounts and determines the

21 incremental benefit versus the incremental cost.  This

22 approach matches how the DSM programs are evaluated and

23 sized economically by Hydro.

24                CAC states that on the supply side the

25 incremental benefits are averaged over time -- over --
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1 over time of the year and different operating modes.

2 When Manitoba Hydro determines the marginal costs for

3 evaluating DSM, and when Manitoba Hydro evaluates the

4 DSM, the same approach are used.

5                Now, if you'd like me to stop, I'm going

6 to move onto 237B, so perhaps you want to hear -- 237B

7 is also the last one I have to comment on, so depending

8 on your preference we can do them together, or not.

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MS. MARLA BOYD:   237B relates to

13 environmental protection standards.

14                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'm sorry, let's deal

15 with DSM first and then we'll have to go back 220,

16 because I would want what you have to say about 220.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. -- Mr. Chair,

18 just -- there's three (3) Information Requests that My

19 Friend has commented upon.  And the CAC response begins

20 at page 17 in the top right-hand corner.

21                The first one (1) -- it -- it seems so

22 long ago now, dealt with -- with Bipole 3 and the --

23 the question about the contingency.  So I propose to

24 address that first if that's okay with -- with the

25 Panel -- acceptable to the Panel.
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1                Are -- the purpose of the Information

2 Request wasn't to reopen the Bipole 3 debate.  Goodness

3 knows this particular legal counsel has had enough of -

4 - enough of that.  But our client noted an omission in

5 -- in the -- Manitoba Hydro's analysis.

6                Hydro does look at the impacts of debt-

7 equity ratio depending on -- upon the plan chosen and

8 the capital costs across those plans.  But it's

9 important to recall that that's not the only risk

10 related to Manitoba Hydro's debt-equity ratio.  The

11 debt-equity ratio will be impacted as well by Hydro's

12 total capital spending, including spending on major

13 projects such as Bipole 3.

14                And our concern -- the concern of our

15 client is that Manitoba Hydro has not run any

16 sequences/scenarios, assuming higher capital costs for

17 all cap -- capital projects, i.e., the ones such as

18 Bipole 3, Pointe du Bois, et cetera.  So what we chose

19 to do is pick one (1) of the largest other projects

20 Manitoba Hydro is undertaking, Bipole 3, and to try and

21 understand the level of cost contingency that is built

22 into that estimate to get a sense of the risk of -- to

23 other significant elements of the Hydro portfolio

24 outside the Preferred Plan.

25                So this is clearly not an attempt to
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1 reopen, reignite the Bipole 3 debate.  What it is is to

2 provide insight into a significant other risk that may

3 affect debt-equity that Manitoba Hydro did not, to our

4 knowledge, encompass in its -- in its analysis of risk.

5 And I -- I think that fairly summarizes the purpose of

6 the response.  I don't know if My Learned Friend wants

7 to reply before I move onto DSM or not.

8                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I can certainly do

9 that.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   She may just want

11 to concede the inherent logic of my submissions and --

12 and just go on from there.

13                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I'm afraid that's not

14 possible.  Simply put, the -- the purpose here is to

15 compare between alternatives.  So whether you have a

16 higher level of capital in other areas or not, you're

17 still comparing between alternatives.  What we need to

18 focus on here is the cost as it relates to the

19 Preferred Development Plan and its alternatives.

20                In addition, there is financial analysis

21 which includes higher Bipole 3 costs due to inflation

22 and interest, which are included.  I'm sure we can tell

23 you where that is, although I can't.  Common to all is

24 an increase in borrowing under all plans.  So the

25 matter is addressed and, as I say, because you're
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1 comparing the deltas between them, it -- it shouldn't

2 matter where your costs in other areas lie.

3                What Mr. Williams is talking about is a

4 general rate application.  That's where we look at the

5 capital costs of all.  Here we need to focus on the

6 specific plan and alternatives.

7

8                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

9

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, I'd

11 like to turn to the two (2) CAC (Manitoba) requests

12 that Manitoba Hydro takes objection to in terms --

13 relating to energy efficiency.  And just at the outset

14 of my comments I want to make it clear that CAC is

15 firmly of the view that both are within scope.  Both

16 are with -- within scope of this proceeding.

17                In terms of the two (2) responses and

18 the debate about them, the fundamental point of

19 differentiation between CAC (Manitoba) and Manitoba

20 Hydro is a concern by CAC (Manitoba) that energy

21 efficiency, DSM, has not been evaluated as an option in

22 its own right.

23                Manitoba Hydro's analysis up to August

24 15th of 20 thi -- 2013 treated DSM as a base level in

25 all the plants.  We're uncertain what their analysis
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1 that they promise in -- for -- at a later date will

2 actually lead to, but what is notably missing is an

3 evaluation of DSM in its own right in terms of its

4 impact upon socioeconomic factors, macro-environmental

5 factors.

6                DSM in and of itself is an important

7 alternative that is not canvassed by Manitoba Hydro as

8 an option by itself.  In terms of CAC-195, our -- our

9 response to that is on pages 17 and 18 of the materials

10 provided by Mr. Hombach, from our client's perspective,

11 that is the less important request.  They would -- they

12 are -- they certainly would not concede that it's not

13 relevant, but -- and they will certainly undertake some

14 sort of analy -- analysis on -- of their own in terms

15 of their submissions on sustainability.

16                And it would be unfortunate if Manitoba

17 Hydro chose not to, but certainly CAC (Manitoba) is --

18 is not adamant in terms of believing that that is a

19 critical IR.  If Manitoba Hydro chooses not to respond

20 to that one, CAC (Manitoba) will accept it.

21                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I'm sorry to

22 interrupt, Mr. Williams.  You mentioned CAC-195 in the

23 context of that discussion, and I'm wondering --

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Oh.

25                MS. MARLA BOYD:   -- if that's the wrong
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1 IR number.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Oh my goodness.

3 I'm sor -- sorry, Mr. Chair, I meant CAC-220.  I

4 misspoke.  Thank you, Ms. Boyd.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   The more important

9 Information Request, from our client's perspective, is

10 CAC-224A.  To a certain extent, the -- because of

11 Manitoba Hydro's failure to treat DSM as a true option

12 in its analysis up to August 15th, there are some

13 limitations in terms of what can be done.  Mr. Dunsky

14 will bring forward valuable evidence in this regard.

15                What is missing totally from this --

16 this proceeding, from our client's perspective, subject

17 to check, is a response to CAC-224, the last two (2)

18 parts of that Information Request, in which we seek a

19 preliminary analysis of how such an approach may

20 promote technical and social innovation in Manitoba.

21 That we don't see evident in -- in a lot of Manitoba

22 Hydro's discussion.

23                The bottom line, Mr. Chair, is that our

24 client would not insist upon a response to this

25 Information Request.  They think that it would be quite
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1 helpful, but it is -- it is not the hill that -- that

2 we're choosing to die -- die upon.

3                So from our client's perspective, it's -

4 - it's important.  It's relevant.  It would be

5 unfortunate if Manitoba Hydro chose not to comment upon

6 it.  Our clients, certainly, will be in terms of their

7 submissions.

8

9                      (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Williams, did you

12 wish to comment on CAC-195?

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I think that's the

14 one I started with, Mr. Chair.

15                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  So the comment

16 you --

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   That -- that --

18 yeah.

19                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- continue your

20 comments then?  Okay.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And I apologize

22 for mislabeling the -- the response.

23                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I would suggest that

24 we take a few minutes' break at this moment.  Take ten

25 (10) minutes, and hopefully this will help us to get
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1 through the rest of the...

2

3 --- Upon recessing at 10:41 a.m.

4 --- Upon resuming at 10:59 a.m.

5

6                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I had a bit of an

7 offline discussion with Mr. Williams.  I do want to

8 clarify for the Board that our notice of motion

9 specifies CAC-224A and four (4) sub-parts.

10                There is in fact a part B to that

11 question which the same comments apply from both Mr.

12 Williams and myself.  So when you consider that matter,

13 224 should include both parts A and 'B'.

14                With respect to CAC-237B, My Friend

15 advised me in our break that CAC has withdrawn its --

16 its response to that.  We are going to agree to

17 disagree with respect to 237A, which Ms. Ramage will

18 address shortly, but I understand that there will be no

19 response required to 237B.

20                So that brings us to GAC.  The first two

21 (2) questions that I'd like to address are GAC-23 and

22 24.  These questions seek historical hourly demand data

23 and hourly load shapes used to model Manitoba Hydro's

24 electric demand, and are sought in these Information

25 Requests.
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1                While Manitoba Hydro agrees that

2 domestic load forecasts are relevant to this

3 proceeding, the production of historical data in

4 spreadsheet form goes beyond what is considered --

5 required to consider the reasonableness of Manitoba

6 Hydro's forecast.

7                This is an attempt to gain information

8 to be used in designing new models, or creating new

9 models, which Manitoba Hydro would then be expected to

10 decipher and rationalize.

11                The reference section of the terms of

12 reference in My Friend Mr. Gange's response are to 2(e)

13 which do not, to my reading, suggest that remodelling

14 of the load forecast is germane.  In fact, it

15 specifically references the reasonableness and

16 reliability of Manitoba Hydro's interpretation of

17 future outcomes.

18                With respect to Order 92/'13 and the

19 reference section, the Board made comments with respect

20 to Hydro modelling alternatives and scenarios, which

21 finding does not in our view encourage or support the

22 creation of separate models by Intervenors.

23                And if it's your preference, sir, I'll

24 pause there and allow Mr. Gange to respond, or if you

25 like I can continue.  There are another series of GAC
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1 IRs.

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Gange, please.

3                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you, Mr.

4 Chair.

5                With respect to GAC-23 and 24, I have

6 responded in writing.  And -- and as Ms. Boyd says, we

7 have taken a position that they are within scope.

8                The -- with respect to domestic load

9 fluc -- fluctuations, one of the methods of being able

10 to determine that is by looking at historical data.

11 And so that has been what -- that -- that is what has

12 been requested to determine what has happened in the

13 past in order to look forward to the future.

14                The -- the information that is

15 requested, we believe, falls within the terms of

16 reference.  We believe it falls within Board Order

17 67/'13.  And we believe that it falls within Order

18 92/'13.  And -- and Ms. Boyd is correct when she says

19 that -- that 92/'13 was talking about the Board

20 expecting Manitoba Hydro to model alternatives and

21 scenarios to permit critical examination.

22                However, one (1) of the -- one (1) of

23 the problems that -- that has been stated a number of

24 times this morning is the difficulty of getting those

25 alternative models.
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1                And so the request that has been made is

2 to obtain information which would permit our experts to

3 perform calculations to verify the reasonableness of

4 the modelling results and also to -- to permit our

5 experts to perform simplified modelling, where

6 appropriate, which then will allow our experts, based

7 on their own modelling, to comment and -- and to permit

8 me to cross-examine Manitoba Hydro at the hearing with

9 respect to the modelling that has -- has already been

10 done.  So for those various reasons we think that the

11 requests are within scope and are reasonable.

12                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I don't have anything

13 further to add with respect to our submission on tho --

14 those IRs.

15                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Turning to the next

16 group, which was characterized in our motion as GAC-30

17 to 68.  We have had some additional time to look more

18 closely at some of those IRs, and there are a number of

19 them that we're withdrawing our objection to.  So I'll

20 start by listing those, and then we'll get down to the

21 ones that the objection remains for.  So Manitoba Hydro

22 withdraw -- withdraws its objection to GAC-30 through

23 33, 36 through 40, 43 through 51, 54 through 59, and 62

24 to 66.

25                With respect to GAC-34, 41, 52, and 60,
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1 Manitoba Hydro would propose to respond narratively

2 with a table that would be provided, but no

3 spreadsheets.  With respect to GAC-35, 42, 53, and 61,

4 these IRs cannot be responded to in the time that's

5 allotted.  As we've noted in the motion, this will

6 require a substantial amount of new work.  Our model is

7 not designed as the GAC experts assume.  The saturation

8 rate that's referenced is an output, not an input.  As

9 such, to provide a response as they're requesting would

10 require experimenting with the model to try to get

11 conversions and growth rates to come out the same.  Not

12 only is that virtually impossible in the time that's

13 allotted, but it would require subjective changes to

14 the data which would, of course, be subject to further

15 debate.

16                And, again, that concludes our comments

17 with respect to GAC, if you wanted to hear from Mr.

18 Gange in respect of those IRs.

19                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Mr. Chair, I -- I

20 thank Ms. Boyd for -- for that.  And given the -- the

21 withdrawal with respect to a significant number of --

22 of those points, I think that what I will do is -- is

23 wait to see what information is provided, and see how

24 helpful that is from my -- from our expert's

25 perspective.  The only thing that -- this is going to
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1 come as a great shock to Ms. Boyd and -- and Ms.

2 Ramage, but I -- I will repeat the request for the live

3 spreadsheets.  I -- I know that's a change of plans,

4 but -- but it is something that -- Mr. Chair, that, as

5 you are aware, has been a matter of some concern for a

6 significant period of time.

7                It certainly would make things easier

8 for -- for my folks to be able to do what they want to

9 do.  But -- but I think that concludes my commentary in

10 response.  I -- I understand that there are still an --

11 there's still an objection to about eight (8) or nine

12 (9) of those -- of the questions that have been asked.

13 We'll see what we get, Ms. Boyd, and -- and if that's

14 satisfactory, then that's great.  So -- so I hope that

15 helps, Mr. Chair.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, it does.

17                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you.  Turning to

18 MMF, I have a note from Ms. Saunders this morning that

19 MMF-27, they are prepared to accept our explanation as

20 been provided.  They'll go back to the information

21 that's on the record already so that there will be no

22 need to have that IR addressed in this motion.

23                MMF-62 is the next one (1) on my list.

24 This question relates -- relates to the environmental

25 effects of existing hydroelectric projects, which we
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1 maintain are not in the scope of this proceeding.  The

2 terms of reference specifically exclude both historic

3 environmental costs and prior reviews of past

4 development projects.

5                Historical environmental effects of

6 earlier projects are not useful for comparative

7 purposes.  Changes in standards, methods, and

8 environmental management make such a comparison

9 inappropriate.  Further, the cumulative effects of

10 Keeyask and Conawapa fall squarely within the

11 jurisdiction of the CEC, and Lake Winnipeg regulation

12 is already the focus of a future CEC review process.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Saunders, please.

17                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Yes, thank you.

18 So with respect to this IR, you have our submissions.

19 We are of the position that while the decision to

20 develop the projects was historical, the effects of

21 those projects are ongoing.  At -- at least a

22 description of the nature and scope of those ongoing

23 effects will allow for a comparative assessment of the

24 impacts with respect to the projects being considered

25 in the NFAT.  We -- we believe that it's unclear



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

83

1 whether the operation of the reservoirs and facilities

2 upstream for the proposed Keeyask and Conawapa projects

3 will change to accommodate the new downstream projects.

4                In that event, any additional effects

5 resulting from changes to the operating regime are

6 additive to the ongoing effects on the environment.  We

7 believe that consideration of these ongoing and

8 additive effects contributes to the analysis of the

9 collective macro-environmental consequences, which of

10 course fits within the definition of 'macro-

11 environmental', in -- in our view, as is provided in

12 Order 92/'13.

13                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I should note that, as

14 I said, the terms of reference do specifically exclude

15 past Hydro development proposals and historic

16 environmental costs.  We have also included this on

17 page 6 of our motion and Ms. Ramage has in -- intends

18 to address that in her comments as well.  So perhaps

19 I'll leave those additional comments to Ms. Ramage.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let's agree to hear

21 from Ms. Ramage, please.

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MS. MARLA BOYD:   If -- if you prefer,
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1 and it might actually be easier from our submission

2 perspective, there's a series of ones that are dealt

3 with all under the CEC rubric.  So perhaps it could be

4 dealt with once we finish this section and move on to

5 the next.  Thank you.

6                The next one (1) on our list is MIPUG-

7 34D.  I have had some conversations with Mr. Hacault.

8 I believe we are going to be able to come to terms in

9 terms of amending that Information Request.  We'll

10 provide some alternative information, so it's not one

11 (1) we need to address today.

12                Having dealt with the PUB IRs already,

13 that concludes the -- the ones under that heading.  So

14 subject to any questions you have, we're prepared to

15 move on to the next area of submission.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Ramage...?

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Mr. Chair, if

18 -- if I could just have a moment with My Friend, Ms.

19 Ramage.

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Good morning, Mr.

24 Chair, Mr. Soldier, and Ms. Kapitany.  For the record,

25 it's Patti Ramage speaking, who -- and I am going to



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

85

1 begin by addressing Manitoba Hydro's objection to

2 responding to the IRs which are related to matters

3 properly addressed in the environmental review

4 processes.

5                In this regard, Manitoba Hydro is

6 objecting to two (2) MMF IRs and -- well, it'll

7 actually be nine (9) CAC IRs.  We're not -- CAC has

8 indicated it's not pursuing an answer to 234, and I

9 believe also we've -- we've spoken about 222.  I'll --

10 I'll address that as I go along just so that you can

11 check it off on your scorecard.

12                In Order 92/'13 the PUB issued a

13 definition of 'macro-environmental' for the purposes of

14 the NFAT.  It is to be:

15                   "A critical analysis of the macro-

16                   environmental impacts and benefits of

17                   Manitoba Hydro's Preferred

18                   Development Plan and alternate plans.

19                   Specifically, this refers to

20                   collectra -- collective macroeconomic

21                   consequences of changes to air, land,

22                   water, flora, and fauna, including

23                   the potential significance of these

24                   changes, their equit -- equitable

25                   distribution within and between
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1                   present and future generations."

2                At the same time, the PUB made it

3 crystal clear that consistent with the terms of

4 reference the NFAT review is not the correct forum to

5 address the environmental issues that are properly

6 before the CEC and that evidence before the CEC ought

7 not to filed in the PUB's NFAT review.

8                Before jumping into a discussion of

9 Manitoba Hydro's objections to certain IRs, I think it

10 might be helpful for this Board to be aware that the

11 Keeyask generation project is subject to environmental

12 review under the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act

13 and the Environment Act of Manitoba, as well as the

14 Canada/Manitoba Agreement on Environmental Assessment

15 Cooperation.

16                The proponent of the Keeyask generation

17 project -- that's the Keeyask Hydro Power Limited

18 Partnership.  It's not Manitoba Hydro.  It's the

19 partnership.  It submitted an environmental impact

20 statement, also -- you'll commonly hear it referred to

21 as an EIS, that meets the requirement of those federal

22 and provincial legislative requirements I've

23 referenced.

24                The EIS is extensive.  It includes

25 information that -- for example, the response to the
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1 EIS guidelines addressing information requirements set

2 out in the scoping document submitted by the

3 partnership and the guidelines issued by the Canadian

4 Environmental Assessment Agency.

5                It has additional supporting volumes on

6 the topics of project description, physical

7 environment, aquatic environment, terrestrial

8 environment, socioeconomics, resource use, and heritage

9 resources.

10                The Cree Nation's environmental

11 evaluation report is also included.  That has reports

12 from the Cree Nation partners Tataskweyak, Cree Nation

13 War Lake, as well as from York Factory First Nation and

14 Fox Lake Cree Nation.

15                Following the submission of the EIS,

16 Manitoba Conservation and Water Stewardship and the

17 Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency conducted

18 three (3) rounds of IRs for government experts.

19 They're known as the technical advisory committee.

20 You'll sometimes hear them referred to as TAC.  And, so

21 there was -- there was TACs Rounds 1, 2, and 3.

22                And then since then the Clean

23 Environment Commission has conducted two (2) additional

24 rounds of IRs.  And with this record of information,

25 environmental and socioeconomic topics related to the



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

88

1 Keeyask generation project are, in our view, being

2 thoroughly examined in those environmental review

3 processes.

4                Manitoba Hydro recognizes that it's

5 inevitable there'll be some overlap between the NFAT

6 information and the information before the CEC and the

7 other environmental authorities.  The fact is that the

8 material in Manitoba Hydro's filing with respect to

9 macro-environmental matters is drawn from the Keeyask

10 environmental reviews, as that is the most complete

11 source of information regarding the potential effects

12 of the project.

13                Nevertheless, it is absolutely critical

14 for the purpose of the NFAT review that we establish a

15 distinction between the requirements of the

16 environmental review under the Environment Act of

17 Manitoba and the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act,

18 and that of the NFAT review.

19                The environmental reviews entailed

20 detailed examinations of the potential effects of the

21 Keeyask project, while the NFAT review will be a

22 critical examination that compares the macro-effects of

23 the Preferred Development Plan, with emphasis on the

24 two (2) major hydroelectric generating stations, and

25 the alternative plans.  That's the gas turbines, for
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1 example, wind gener -- and wind generation.

2                So when we're looking at the IRs that

3 have been posed, in Manitoba Hydro's view the question

4 we have to ask ourself is:  How is this helping us

5 discriminate amongst the various options?  That's the

6 question.

7                The key to determining -- is to

8 determining an IR, whether it's properly in this

9 process or not.  The CEC, or the prevent -- the federal

10 and provincial regi -- regulators, including the TAC,

11 are looking at whether from an environmental

12 perspective Keeyask is acceptable or not.

13                If it meets the grade and is considered

14 acceptable, a licence will issue.  If it doesn't meet

15 the grade, there will not be a licence.  Obviously the

16 PUB's going to be interested and informed by those

17 outcomes.

18                But what the CEC will not be doing is

19 comparing options and commenting on which is better.

20 That's the job of this Board.  And when I say,

21 "better," I don't mean purely from an environmental

22 perspective.  The PUB's job is to weigh all the

23 considerations and, on the balance, determine which is

24 the best plan overall.

25                So if, for example, Keeyask has greater
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1 environmental impacts than another option, for example,

2 wind and -- and remember, I'm not testifying here

3 because My Friends down the line here might not like me

4 throwing out examples.  But if we assume that Keeyask

5 has a greater impact than -- than wind, is it still

6 acceptable overall to move forward with Keeyask when

7 you balance all the factors, including socioeconomic

8 factors?

9                To make that determination the PUB

10 doesn't need to know all the details or the entire

11 range of possible effects and consequences on, for

12 example, lake sturgeon.  That question is raised by

13 Intervenors at the CEC hearing.  And that -- that

14 information is also requested here in CAC-231A.  And

15 231A is a question we have an issue with because we

16 believe it's been properly raised over at the CEC.

17                What the PUB needs to know is that there

18 is an impact on lake sturgeon that -- it's an

19 environmental concern for the Keeyask project that the

20 environmental regulators and the 'C' are -- CEC are

21 looking at the concern.  They're dealing with it and,

22 if a licence issued, that it was dealt with to the

23 satisfaction of the body charged with looking at the

24 issue in detail.

25                The PUB does not need to receive



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

91

1 information regarding all the issues being canvassed at

2 the CEC hearing in order to fill -- fulfill its mandate

3 under the terms of reference.  It needs enough

4 information to give a sense that there is an issue and

5 that it is being dealt with.

6                Specifically, Manitoba Hydro notes that

7 information on lake sturgeon is extensive in the

8 regulatory reviews.  It is in -- covered in responses

9 to EIS guidelines.  There is a 2-inch thick aquatic

10 effects volume and there have been a number of IRs in

11 both the the -- three (3) rounds of TAC IRs as well as

12 the CEC IRs.

13                While Manitoba Hydro objects to CAC-231

14 asking for all the details of the range of possible

15 effects of lake sturgeon being canvassed at the CEC, it

16 did not object to the next question posed, and that's

17 231B.  It's not on our list and we're not objecting,

18 but I think it's useful to understand why that question

19 was not object to -- objected to in terms of drawing

20 the distinction.

21                And here the CE -- CAC asked -- it's

22 very difficult, the CEC and the CAC.  I've got to get

23 it straight.  The CAC asked at 231B:

24                   "With regard to the potential listing

25                   of lake sturgeon as a species at
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1                   risk, please describe how such

2                   listing would impact the structure

3                   and timing of the Preferred Plan and

4                   the desirability of the Preferred

5                   Plan in comparison with the full

6                   range of alternatives."

7                Now -- and I'm taking you back to what

8 we consider the critical question.  How is this helping

9 us discriminate amongst the various options?  Asking

10 about how the impact of a particular environmental

11 authority's ruling might impact on how the Preferred

12 Development Plan stacks up against the other plans is

13 exactly the type of comparative information the PUB

14 would want to consider.

15                And if I list -- move down the list of

16 IRs contained under the heading -- the environmental

17 heading 237A and 'B' Manitoba Hydro is being asked to

18 provide information on mercury concentrations in fish

19 under post-empowerment conditions and the associated

20 risks and the difference between Canadian and US

21 tolerable limits.

22                I should add that 237B was -- was not

23 included on my list.  Ms. -- Ms. Boyd has already

24 addressed that, but 237A, dealing with the topic of

25 mercury and health, was canvassed in both the TAC and
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1 the CEC IR processes.

2                In fact, by Manitoba Hydro's count, CAC

3 asked over twenty (20) questions related to the human

4 health risk assessment in the First Round of CEC IRs,

5 and then a few more in the Second Round.

6                In questions 238A through 'D' Manitoba

7 Hydro's asked to provide fear -- file peer reviewed

8 articles on the stocking of lake sturgeon, links to all

9 articles related to its statement regarding stocking

10 being a proven technique for increasing sturgeon, and

11 details regarding potential effects of the construction

12 and operation of Keeyask on lake sturgeon.  251A and

13 'B' deal with the injury and survival rates of certain-

14 sized sturgeon passing through the turbines.

15                Again, all of these topics have been

16 reviewed at the CI -- CEC and by TAC.  In fact, I've

17 been provided -- Mr. Kustra provided me, if the Board

18 is interested, with a concordance table.  And -- and

19 I'm not intending to go through the list, but if the

20 Board desires -- I'm just seeing where it's -- we do

21 have a -- what is it, a four (4) page concordance table

22 with each IR listed, and the IRs in these other

23 proceedings or volumes in those proceedings which

24 address those.  We can distribute those after.  I don't

25 intend to go through each IR or to go through them, but
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1 we can provide the Board with that for reference.

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think that would be

3 useful, please.

4                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Yeah.

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Has -- has that been

6 made available to Mr. Williams?

7                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   We can make it

8 available to everyone.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I -- I think I'm

10 pretty familiar with it, Mr. Chair, so.  I'm not sure I

11 require it, but I appreciate the courtesy of Manitoba

12 Hydro.

13                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   And if -- if we are

14 going to distribute it, I'm wondering if we should mark

15 it as an exhibit to this process or -- at -- at this

16 point, or when we actually -- I -- I think --

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   My suggestion would

18 be to make it an exhibit in the overall NFAT process so

19 it would be added to the list that would follow the

20 motion record passed around this morning, also not

21 being a formal exhibit at this point, but individual

22 submissions being made exhibits.

23                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Okay.  That's -- we

24 can do that.  I think Ms. Boyd is distributing copies

25 but -- carrying on -- moving forward, I'll go --
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's going to be

2 made an exhibit in the overall NFAT process, not a

3 separate exhibit for purposes of this motion.

4

5                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

6

7                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   So to repeat, the

8 real question from Manitoba Hydro's perspective when

9 looking at this is:  How is this information going to

10 help us in making a comparison between the options?  We

11 simply do not need the level of detail that's been

12 requested.  This is the information the CEC is

13 reviewing, and that is appropriate.  We question why

14 the PUB would use its valuable time and resources to do

15 the same work.

16                Manitoba Hydro itself cannot be in two

17 (2) places at once.  And the fact is, the staff who

18 would respond to these type of questions are right now

19 dealing with the provincial and federal regulators and

20 the CEC.  That other environmental authorities have, or

21 are, or will be dealing with these very same topics in

22 their reviews, should be ample basis for concluding

23 these questions go beyond the terms of reference.

24                The same considerations would apply to

25 CAC-239A and 'B', which deals with the type of caribou
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1 and their potential classification by Environment

2 Canada.  This is a matter being dealt with in other

3 environmental reviews.  This level of detail does not

4 assist the Board in comparing various options.

5                But having said all this, I'd like to

6 swing back to the first IR posed by CAC that I dealt

7 with, which was regarding the possible range of effects

8 on lake sturgeon in 231A.  That question would be

9 germane to this issue if Manitoba Hydro were to provide

10 a comparison of the primary environmental issues

11 associated with the various projects.  Then I think

12 it's relevant.

13                Here, I'm thinking, Manitoba Hydro could

14 offer up, if the Board was so inclined, a matrix for

15 Keeyask, Conawapa, wind, and gas, which lists the

16 environmental issues.  And that matrix would be mindful

17 of the Board's actual definition, which was looking at

18 air, land, water, flora, and fauna.  And it -- a matrix

19 which said: concern, concern, concern.  I think that

20 would help the Board so that they understood that these

21 are issues for the various projects.

22                So I think if we took a -- a higher

23 level and -- and looked at it in -- in that order of

24 magnitude, that -- that type of question would be

25 relevant.  It would -- it would deal with GHG issues,
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1 the caribou, the sturgeon issues, identifying if the

2 project -- that type of project has those type of

3 impacts.  And I think that would be truly helpful in

4 comparing the options for the Board.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, if I

9 may briefly.  Ms. Lemoine has just advised me that if

10 the table of concordance is to be made an exhibit, it's

11 going to be Manitoba Hydro Exhibit number 10.

12                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Regarding the offer

13 of giving us a high-level summary, yes, that would be

14 appreciated if you could put that together.

15                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Mr. Kustra also

16 indicates, and I expect the Board will welcome this,

17 that he can also prepare a similar-type table dealing

18 with socioeconomic issues, 'cause we thought that would

19 then give the Board the picture of -- of what they're

20 looking at.

21                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please.

22                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   And -- and that

23 completes my comments with respect to the CAC IRs, so

24 it may be appropriate to turn this over to Mr. Williams

25 at this point. I have two (2) to deal with, with the
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1 MMF.

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   But having talked

3 about lake sturgeon extensively in the last few

4 minutes, would it be possible to give us a high-level

5 summary of the impacts on lake sturgeon?  I mean...

6                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Interestingly, it

7 wouldn't be from me because my mantra at Hydro has been

8 -- I do the -- I do the economic and financial focus,

9 which I believe is the focus of the NFAT, and if I

10 don't understand the topic it's probably not supposed

11 to be over at the PUB.  So they haven't done much with

12 me in terms of trying to teach that.  I may be -- Mr.

13 Wojczynski may have -- be able to speak to it.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Mr. -- I guess we're

18 looking for some clarification.  Did you mean this

19 morning, right now, to give you a high-level or...

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, I mean, it would

21 -- it would be useful -- speaking on my own behalf, it

22 would be useful for me to understand what the impact of

23 these projects will be on lake sturgeon at a high

24 level.

25                I mean, you -- you have obviously
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1 provided extensive evidence elsewhere but surely there

2 must be something that you can give us that gives us a

3 fairly high level examination of impacts on lake

4 sturgeon, or others, that other -- other flora and

5 fauna that are of significant interest.

6                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   We do have some

7 materials in the filing, and we could expand on that.

8 I suspect the best way to do it would be -- be as part

9 of the matrix that we're putting together, that perhaps

10 there could footnotes in it, that sort of thing, that

11 would -- that would explain what -- what each box

12 meant.

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Maitre Williams...?

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes, thank you,

15 Mr. Chair and members of the panel.  Just to back up

16 and -- and go to the -- the biggest picture for a

17 second.

18                When our client looks at this filing,

19 their preliminary view is that when you get to the

20 ratepayer impacts and the economic impacts, taking into

21 account risks, there's going to be some tough calls for

22 this regulator.

23                The Preferred Plan is not a clear

24 winner.  And that just underscores the importance of

25 looking at the other issues highlighted in the terms of
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1 reference: socioeconomic impacts, macro -- macro-

2 environmental impacts, impacts on -- given the -- the

3 guidelines on sustainability.

4                And an underlying concern of our client

5 which motivated these Information Requests was the

6 evidence filed to-date by Manitoba Hydro, in our

7 client's respectful view, barely -- how do I put this,

8 does not give the Board the tools it needs to make a

9 good decision in that comparative analysis on macro-

10 environmental factors or on -- on socioeconomic

11 factors.

12                So the intent of the Information Request

13 of our client was to try and flesh out some details

14 that we hear.  And we applaud Manitoba Hydro's

15 suggestion that it will be providing, as a starting

16 point, a comparative matrix between Mani -- between

17 hydroelectricity, wind, gas.  I -- I missed one (1).

18 And so that's certainly welcome.

19                Our clients would suggest that energy

20 efficiency should also be on that matrix.  That would

21 be a -- a useful device.

22                Mr. Chair, in terms of our client's

23 response, I do want to single out a few Information

24 Requests that I -- I think are particularly important.

25 And if you could turn to page 21 -- excuse me, 22 of



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

101

1 Mr. Hombach's materials.

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Excuse me, I -- I

6 misspoke.  I'm asking you to turn to page 25 of Mr.

7 Hombach's materials.

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Here you see

12 reference to CAC Information Request 238A and 238B.

13 Mr. Chair and members of the panel, if you go down to

14 under the response of CAC, to the italicized portion

15 there, you'll see an excerpt from the Manitoba Hydro

16 application.  At page 22 of Chapter 2 of the NFAT

17 filing Hydro states:

18                   "Stocking is a proven technique for

19                   increasing sturgeon populations and

20                   it is expected to increase regional

21                   populations in the Kelsey/Kettle

22                   reach of the Nelson River."

23                This is the dilemma that Manitoba

24 Hydro's arguments pose for our clients, our client is -

25 - is quite confident that Manitoba Hydro will not be
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1 able to point to many, if any, peer-reviewed scientific

2 evaluations of stocking as a proven technique.  So

3 Manitoba Hydro makes this submission.  When -- when our

4 client is aware that whether its habitat rehabilitation

5 or stocking for sturgeon, it is a higher risk

6 proposition than Manitoba Hydro's submission would lead

7 this panel to believe.

8                So how does -- how does one bring this

9 type of information before the -- the Board?  Hydro has

10 walked down the path.  So the simple Information Re --

11 Request our client posed was:  You say it's proven.

12 Give us some evidence that it's scientifically proven.

13 Give us a single peer-reviewed article concluding that

14 stocking of lake sturgeon is a proven mitigation

15 method.  Give us one (1).

16                That seems to -- to our clients to be an

17 eminently reasonable approach to testing the

18 submissions of Manitoba Hydro.  Hydro has opened the

19 door by making a claim that our client is obliged to

20 test, especially knowing what it does of the evidence.

21 Our client certainly would not withdraw that type of

22 Information Request.  So in terms of CAC-238A and 'B',

23 from our client's perspective those are important

24 responses that go to the credibility of a statement

25 that Manitoba Hydro has made on the record.
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1                If you flip over --

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Just -- Mr. Williams,

3 before you move on to the next piece, I guess the

4 obvious question from my perspective is would you be

5 satisfied with a -- a question that said, Can you dem -

6 can you provide us with the evidence to support that

7 statement?

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   We can, Sir, but I

12 -- I think that actually invites a broader response

13 than -- than -- that would be type of question we asked

14 in the EIS.  And -- and we received a farther --

15 farther-reaching response.  And -- and so certainly the

16 conscious call my client made was -- Hydro has made

17 this -- this statement, we want to test it, recognizing

18 the risk of duplication between the two (2) proceedings

19 in -- in the most limited way.

20                Either -- either response would be

21 acceptable, Mr. Chair or Mr. President, but certainly

22 we think our request is more limited than the one that

23 -- that you're proposing.  But either certainly would

24 be acceptable.

25                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Could Manitoba Hydro
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1 respond to -- would -- does it wish to respond to Mr.

2 Williams?

3                MR. PATTI RAMAGE:   I would have a

4 concern with -- with that as posed because if we assume

5 Mr. Williams is correct and there aren't peer-reviewed

6 articles, that could leave this Board with the

7 impression that the technique is not proven just

8 because there was no peer-review article. Whereas I

9 think what this Board really has to look to is the

10 guidance of the environmental review agencies that are

11 reviewing that question in detail -- and it's evident

12 they are reviewing the quest -- that issue in detail,

13 and whether they are satisfied it's a proven technique,

14 whether it's the Government of Manitoba who's made that

15 assessment in terms of the -- the appropriate

16 departments responsible for that.

17                And before -- actually, before I carry

18 on, if I could just speak to Mr. Wojczynski for a

19 moment.

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MR. PATTI RAMAGE:   Using Ms. Boyd's

24 vernacular, I guess the real concern is "stepping off

25 the cliff."  If we give you a piece of information,
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1 then the next piece of information comes in, and the

2 next piece of information comes in, and we'll continue

3 to test it, as Mr. Williams has said.

4                He -- he had said that once a claim is

5 made his client is obliged to test it, and that will

6 carry on and carry on.  If we start testing it this

7 way, I really -- my -- I -- I think we have to rely on

8 the environmental review processes to know that there

9 is an issue and that it's been deal -- dealt with.

10                If it is not a proven technique, and

11 that is signif -- a significant concern to those

12 processes, a licence will not issue.  And that's where

13 we place our reliance.  This Board is -- its concern is

14 to know that, in a matrix of issues, that is an issue

15 for a hydroelectric project on the Nelson River.  And -

16 - and that's where I -- I think that I -- I think,

17 respectfully, we should stop there because as soon as

18 we take the next step everyone is going to want to

19 investigate to the next step and we're into a CEC

20 review.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, the --

22 the step has been taken already.  Hydro can't make that

23 assertion and then not allow us -- and then expect us

24 not to test it.

25                So the question is:  What's the --
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1 within the constraints of this hearing, the most

2 appropriate way to do that?  If Hydro wishes to

3 withdraw that statement, our clients would have no

4 objection to that, but if it's there, we -- we must

5 insist upon it, at least from our perspective.  At the

6 end of the day, it's your call, not ours, on testing

7 it.

8                THE CHAIRPERSON:   To be fair, Mr.

9 Williams, will you be addressing this similar challenge

10 in respect of the -- of the CEC Keeyask hearing?  Will

11 you -- will you be addressing -- very same topic as

12 part of that process?

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes, Mr. Chair.

14 And the -- the -- that's fair.  And I guess -- go

15 ahead.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   You know, just my

17 ignorance of a CEC process in general.  I mean, it --

18 you -- so assuming that you would submit an IR as part

19 of that process, and Manitoba Hydro's response to that

20 IR is open ga -- is fair game as far as tabling it

21 here, isn't it?

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, we're -

23 - we're happy to do that as long as you -- and we can

24 bring that in through -- through evidence.  But we are

25 -- it's a fine line to -- to take, Sir.  And,
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1 certainly, if you're suggest -- suggesting that -- that

2 we can, in -- in the evidentiary portion -- portion,

3 keeping in mind the limits of this hearing, address

4 these issues, that -- that's certainly at a high level

5 -- macro-environmental level, we intend to.  But we

6 certainly wish to -- to test the validity of their

7 assertions.

8                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Manitoba Hydro, want

9 to add anything?

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   It -- it is a fine

14 line we're dealing with and that's why, I think, we're

15 -- we're also struggling here.  But it -- it's a line

16 and a distinction that has to be made.  The suggestion,

17 for example, that CEC IRs could be tabled here is of

18 concern here because that appears to suggest that we're

19 going to now review the same information that the CEC

20 is reviewing, which is directly out of scope of the

21 terms of reference.  So we do have a concern with that.

22                Mr. Wojczynski is suggesting that in the

23 matrix we can also provide the Board with some degree

24 of assurance and understanding of the overall process

25 that we are going through at the CEC with respect to
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1 adaptive management.  That is a concept that is foreign

2 to me.  It is -- or it is potential mitigation efforts

3 on -- implemented in response to CEC recommendations

4 and the other regulators and -- can provide some

5 information on that program.

6                I say this with some hesitation, because

7 I, again, am concerned we're going too far down the

8 path.  So it -- it's something I think we really need

9 to take back and consider, as opposed to -- to just

10 committing to things on the microphone here.

11                THE CHAIRPERSON:   It seems to me that

12 this is one (1) area that is ripe for a discussion

13 between counsels and seeing if we can't arrive at a

14 compromise that would -- that would get us at the right

15 altitude in terms of examining this particular issue.

16 I think that's -- I do think that's what we're talking

17 about here, and...

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, and --

19 and certainly from our client's perspective, that's --

20 that's our concern.  And -- and they would like to have

21 this issue resolved before they bring their evidence on

22 macro-environmental matters and sustainability.  And I

23 can make a similar articulation of concerns related to

24 caribou or -- or to mercury.

25                I can indicate from our client's
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1 perspective that we would be happy to sit down with

2 Hydro in -- with -- with our experts at least joining

3 us by -- by telephone and seeing if we can flag a --

4 some common ground.  I would -- I would suggest that

5 Board counsel at least be involved in those discussions

6 as well.

7                And -- and certainly from our

8 perspective, we're anxious about what we consider to be

9 the dearth of evidence.  We're not quite confident how

10 to address it either, and we're -- and we would be

11 happy to table these specific objections to -- to a

12 discussion, provided it took place on a timely basis.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Mr. Wojczynski is

17 saying that if we're going to do that he would suggest

18 it be done today at the break over lunch because today

19 is the day we're dealing with IRs.  We at some point

20 have to actually start responding to them.  And as long

21 as we're objecting and -- and doing this process we're

22 not turning our minds to getting the rest of them done.

23 So additional processes are of a concern to us, but if

24 we could do it today that would be good.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I'm -- I'm not
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1 sure that's going to work, Mr. Chair, because I think

2 it's more complex than -- than Hydro believes.  And I

3 think that -- I certainly have one (1) expert in -- in

4 particular in mind that I -- I need to have available,

5 or I should have available.

6                We could certainly -- we'd certainly be

7 happy to aim for a discussion for this Friday.  Here we

8 are.  I just can't guarantee that I -- I can have a

9 well set-out position today.

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   It is open to this

11 panel, of course, or this Board to -- to reserve some

12 of these decisions in the interest of seeking an

13 agreement amongst the parties but, you know, we can

14 certainly address the bulk of the decisions we have to

15 do as quickly as possible, the reserving some of the

16 matters that might be more amenable to resolution by

17 discussion amongst the parties.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And -- and, Mr.

19 Chair, just if I can just finish on that.  These

20 particular questions as framed, I don't think require a

21 lot of work by Manitoba Hydro.  That doesn't mean that

22 there is a different issue of whether or not they

23 should be answered, which is the subject of discussion.

24 But they were intentionally framed with -- with the

25 idea that Manitoba Hydro already has -- has the answer
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1 to them.

2                So from a timeliness basis I think the -

3 - the ones where there's the potential for overlap with

4 EIS, I don't think it's going to -- they're -- they're

5 the ones that are -- are going to put Hydro to a lot of

6 work.  I understand My Friend's concerns about a

7 slippery slope.  So that -- that's just my -- my final

8 point.

9                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Anything else from

10 Manitoba Hydro?

11                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Not on this topic,

12 no.

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  I do have

14 a questions with respect to MMF-062.  Have we resolved

15 that one, or...?

16                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   I'll -- I can speak

17 to the two (2) MMF IRs right now if --

18                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please.

19                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   -- if it's okay.

20 Manitoba Hydro objected to these two (2) IRs on the

21 ground that they are properly matters to be dealt with

22 in other environmental reviews.  In MMF-3 Manitoba

23 Hydro is to explain how it will manage access issues to

24 the Conawapa transmission project, especially increased

25 pressure on land and resources over -- as a result of
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1 change in access from the projects.

2                Going back to my earlier comments:  How

3 is this response -- how is a response to this question

4 going to help us in comparing the preferred and

5 alternative options?  It won't.  This is clearly a

6 question for environmental reviews.  There will be

7 increased access to Keeyask and Conawapa areas.

8                And Manitoba Hydro's plan for dealing

9 with that access will be considered by the

10 environmental regulators before any authorizations are

11 issued.  Manitoba Hydro does -- does not expect the PUB

12 is going to weigh in on that decision, and the details

13 will not assist in making a comparison with other

14 options.

15                And then with -- with respect to MMF-62,

16 and that was the nature and scope of the reservoirs and

17 operating regimes established by the development, not

18 just of Keeyask and Conawapa, but of all the Hydro

19 projects upstream.  This question, again, doesn't have

20 anything to do with comparing Keeyask or Conawapa to

21 the other options.

22                The effects of past projects are going

23 to be there regardless of whether Keeyask, Conawapa,

24 gas turbines, or wind generators are developed.  To be

25 sure, the effects of the past projects are considered
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1 in the cumulative effects assessments of Keeyask and

2 Conawapa.  But that, again, is a matter for

3 environmental reviews, not for NFAT review.

4                The IR, in fact, goes directly to the

5 recommendation made by the CEC following the Bipole 3

6 hearings.  And I'm advised that Manitoba Hydro and

7 government are in discussions regarding how that

8 recommendation is going to be addressed.  It's not an

9 NFAT matter.

10                And just to be clear, the rules for

11 regulating Lake Winnipeg are not just for Hydro

12 projects.  They also address flood control and low-flow

13 conservation.  This has nothing to do with comparing

14 new generation options.

15                And furthermore, as Ms. Boyd has already

16 referenced, Lake Winnipeg regulation is going to be the

17 topic of a -- another review.  So in conclusion on that

18 topic, Manitoba Hydro is firmly of the view that that's

19 out of scope of this hearing.  It does not assist in --

20 in comparing the -- the different options, and it is

21 being reviewed by other -- other environmental

22 authorities.

23                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Saunders, please?

24                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Thank you.  In

25 our objection -- sorry, in our response to this
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1 particular objection we did note that the MMF is

2 concerned with the extent to which these matters,

3 matters such as access issues and effects on the Metis,

4 will be considered in the environmental review

5 hearings.

6                I -- I don't intend to get into this in

7 -- in great detail because I know my clients do address

8 the issues that they have quite effectively when it

9 comes to those other processes, but for the purpose of

10 -- of this review I -- I do think it important just to

11 note, particularly in the terms of reference, a mention

12 of this particular matter of -- of the areas being

13 covered in the environmental review hearings.

14                The not in scope section of page 4 of

15 the terms of reference indicates:

16                   "The environmental reviews of the

17                   proposed projects that are part of

18                   the plan, including environmental

19                   impact statements, these will be

20                   conducted through individual

21                   processes by the Manitoba Clean

22                   Environment Commission, the CEC, and

23                   where possible the impacts of the

24                   matters to be considered by the CEC

25                   are included in the costs of the
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1                   projects that are part of the plan."

2                So noting that -- that last part, the

3 fact that the impacts of these matters are -- are

4 included in the costs of the projects that are part of

5 the plan, it -- it should be noted that none of the

6 costs with respect to impacts potentially experienced

7 by the Metis are -- are considered in the NFAT filing

8 and, therefore, are not factored into the costs

9 included as part of these plans.

10                Counsel for Manitoba Hydro, in her

11 submission, was able to provide you an example of a

12 summary of the matters that you as -- as the panel

13 should be considering in your review of certain macro-

14 environmental issues, particularly the example they

15 provided you with respect to Lake Sturgeon.

16                Manitoba Hydro, unfortunately, is not

17 able to provide a similar summary of what you need to

18 know and what you should be considering with respect to

19 considering impacts on the Metis.

20                None of the materials deal with these

21 impacts and insofar as -- as these impacts are

22 considered in the costs of -- of the pro -- projects as

23 part of the plan which goes to the analysis that you're

24 doing in the discrimination of -- of the different

25 types of plans involved here.
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1                I would just respectfully ask that you

2 bear in mind that those particular impacts with respect

3 to the Metis, there's -- there's no similar summary

4 that can be provided in terms of what you should be

5 thinking about and I would just respectfully ask that -

6 - that that be beared in mind throughout this review.

7                Hydro does indicate in a footnote in the

8 filing that in the event that information is received

9 by the partnership, the partnership will consider that

10 information;  but to our knowledge, we don't know that

11 further information and how that will be reflected in

12 terms of with -- for instance, the -- the matter that

13 this particular IR brings up, which is mitigation

14 measures -- additional mitigation measures.

15                We're not certain of where those kind of

16 additional matters are dealt with in the filing, or --

17 or if they are to be dealt with.  And, so that is a

18 concern that we have, and -- and that we simply noted

19 is -- is just with respect to the extent that these

20 matters will be considered in the hearings.

21                And -- and my client is quite effective

22 in terms of if it's not to be dealt with here, if it's

23 not to be dealt with there, then where?  That is a

24 matter that my client will address, I -- I do believe,

25 with Hydro.
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1                And our second concern, I guess, that --

2 that can be brought within this discussion is the MMF's

3 concern with exactly how the PUB will be informed by

4 the environmental review hearings, specifically the --

5 the provincial and the federal environmental regulatory

6 processes.

7                And, so we would be interested in, of

8 course, I don't know, exploring further just as to how

9 that will happen, how exactly you would be informed by

10 those various processes.

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   And I guess I

15 should add further, it was mentioned that there would

16 be potential discussions between counsel on areas of

17 macro environmental and just in terms of setting an

18 altitude for you all in terms of how exactly you will

19 consider these matters.

20                MMF, of course, would be interested in -

21 - in being part of those discussions as well as we

22 think that might -- those comments might similarly

23 apply to the discussion of the socioeconomic impacts.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Ms. Saunders, before

25 Manitoba Hydro's reply perhaps you could tell the
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1 panel, is the Manitoba Metis Federation an Intervenor

2 in the environmental assessment process?

3                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   They are, yes.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And are those

5 concerns being addressed in that process or are -- is

6 your client asking similar questions on that process?

7                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Yes.  And --

8 and, actually, that's one (1) thing I can update you

9 on, is I do have the benefit of having Ms. Riel, who

10 assists the MMF.  I am in the process of -- of getting

11 in touch with MMF's counsel in the CEC to -- to have an

12 ongoing dialogue as -- as we both go through the

13 processes in order to ensure that we're able to -- I'm

14 able to -- to meet your purposes here.

15                So I am aware of -- of some of the

16 issues that are being dealt with.  And I don't think I

17 can comment without having spoken to counsel on this

18 particular IR what's been done.  I do hope to have

19 those discussions on an ongoing basis, but I wouldn't -

20 - I don't know the MMF's intervention in the CEC

21 particularly just right now, but I can -- they are an

22 Intervenor, yes.

23

24                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

25
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1                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   And it might by

2 worthy to note, too, just in terms of -- of your --

3 your comment to me, Counsel, the information that they

4 have on -- what they've pre -- presented in their

5 filing, I mean, presumably I think that's what they

6 have for Keeyask.  So I think that the same roster of

7 information they're relying on in the CEC is the same

8 as what's been provided here.

9                So to the extent to which I -- I think

10 we'll get similar answers in terms of, We don't yet

11 have this information, the partnership remains con --

12 you know, committed to once receiving that information

13 hearing -- I think the answers would be very similar in

14 the two (2) processes.

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MR. PATTI RAMAGE:   Thank you.  If I --

19 if I could comment first on Ms. Saunders's comments

20 with respect to costs.  The costs are, in fact,

21 outlined in the NFAT submission.  They would be

22 contained in Mani -- in the -- under the category of

23 contingency, adverse effects payments, that sort of

24 thing.  That's -- that's where we would be making those

25 kind of cost assessments.
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1                Ms. Saunders was referring to, I -- I

2 believe, the bilateral process that Manitoba Hydro has

3 with the Manitoba Metis Federation that it is

4 proceeding within a parallel process along with these

5 hearings; and that will look at contingencies -- or at

6 the -- at those adverse effects, and that is exactly

7 for -- what that contingency fund is to deal with.

8                So those costs are in fact dealt with in

9 this hearing.  Are the conclusions on it dealt with?

10 No, because those are things still under consideration

11 but they -- they are, in fact, contemplated and that

12 will all be addressed at the environmental hearings.

13                And the concern I'm -- perhaps my

14 largest concern about what I've heard is any suggestion

15 that, if it isn't dealt with over there, then it must

16 be dealt with over here; that this is going to become

17 the catchall, because it's not a catchall.  It ha --

18 the NFAT process has terms of reference, and that's

19 what this panel is intended to deal with.

20                And we should not be just -- because we

21 didn't raise it at the CEC, or the CEC dismissed it,

22 or, for whatever reason, it wasn't canvassed at the

23 CEC, that doesn't make it relevant over here.  So I

24 don't think that is truly a -- a factor to be

25 considered.
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, I see

2 it's just past twelve o'clock.  This might be an

3 opportune time to break.  There's still two (2)

4 categories in Manitoba Hydro's motion to be dealt with,

5 as well as the letter from independent legal counsel.

6 Perhaps it might help if either Ms. Boyd or Ms. Ramage

7 could indicate how much time they intend to spend with

8 the last categories of their motion.

9                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Oh, my

10 apologies, counsel.  I -- I just had one (1) comment in

11 response.  Mr. Chair and panel members, I -- and

12 counsel, I didn't want to be misunderstood.  I wasn't

13 suggesting in my comment that if not at CEC, then here.

14 It -- my apologies.  My comment was if not here, and if

15 not at 'C' -- the CEC, then where?  So I'm not -- I

16 don't mean to suggest that anything that's not being

17 done at CEC would then properly before you here.  I --

18 I did not want to be construed as -- as suggesting

19 that, so I just wanted to clarify that.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   There is a parallel

21 process going on where you're discussing directly --

22 MMF is discussing directly with Manitoba Hydro.  It

23 would seem to me that that would be one (1) of the

24 venues available to you to -- to have these questions

25 addressed, would it?
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1                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   From what I'm

2 aware of the parallel process, it -- it doesn't deal

3 with the contingencies that Hydro has suggested this

4 morning.  The -- the parallel process, from what I

5 understand, is -- is that the -- the traditional land

6 use and knowledge study which is mentioned in the --

7 the footnote in Chapter 2.  That's the only process

8 that I'm aware of and, to my knowledge, it's -- it's

9 not being dealt with.  However, I mean, if -- if Hydro

10 is privy to -- to other discussions that I'm not yet

11 aware of between Hydro and my client, unfortunately I

12 can't speak to that; but not that I'm aware of.

13                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Mr. Chairman, and I

14 don't want to turn this into a debate.  I'm concerned,

15 but just from Hydro's perspective to give you some

16 information, that parallel process -- in that parallel

17 process Manitoba Hydro's funding a traditional land use

18 study.  I can't see for any other purpose what we are

19 funding a traditional land use study for, other than if

20 there are impacts on the traditional land use where

21 they will -- how -- how they will be dealt with.  And

22 that would be the access impacts.  So I think by the

23 very nature of the study that's being funded in that

24 process, suggests that this is exactly the topic that

25 is being dealt with.
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1                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Saunders, have

2 you said everything that you'd like to say about MMF's

3 062?  Have you...

4                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Yes, I -- I do

5 believe that I -- I spoke to it when we were speaking

6 to -- they objected on two (2) grounds, and I spoke to

7 it with respect to their objection, as it not being

8 relevant to the NFAT review.  So my -- my comments, I -

9 - I do believe, bear true with respect to their

10 objection with the fact that this IR will be addressed

11 in environmental hearings.

12                And in -- and just to review I -- I do

13 believe that this -- this matter is one (1) that, while

14 the decision was historical, ongoing effects are

15 important for this review and, in our view, do fit

16 within the definition of 'macro-environmental' as is

17 provided in Order 92.  So those would be my -- my

18 comments.

19                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   If I could re -- I

20 wasn't -- I was going to respond to Mr. Hombach's

21 question actually, at this point.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yeah, I appreciate

23 that.

24                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   My best estimate

25 would be forty-five (45) minutes to an hour to -- to
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1 complete our -- our -- running through our objections.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, sorry,

3 it's -- if I might.  I -- I have my -- my colleague Ms.

4 Menzies will be sitting in for the discussion of Mr.

5 Monnin's motion.  And I just wondered if -- I think I

6 only have two (2) outstanding IRs which I believe that

7 Manitoba Hydro is withdrawing their objections to.  So

8 I hate to jumpstart the process, but I've got other

9 commitments on other files.  I was hoping to -- my

10 understanding, and I'll ask My -- My Friend Ms. Ramage

11 to confirm, is that Hydro has withdrawn its objections

12 to CAC-171 and CAC-222 and that it's anticipating

13 providing a response.

14                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Yes, we are

15 withdrawing our -- our objection to 171.  With respect

16 to 222, again, that was unfortunately an error.  We

17 missed the question in amongst the very lengthy

18 preamble and we apologize for that.

19                So I just have to get in my one (1)

20 little piece that -- that it would be appreciated if we

21 didn't have those lengthy preambles because that's

22 where the confusion arose, was we missed the question

23 and we misunderstood, and we do apologize for that, but

24 both of those questions we'll be answering -- we'll

25 make our best efforts to respond, recognizing that when
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1 you have a full-page preamble to a question there maybe

2 some nuances that -- that -- I just want to put the

3 caveat, we'll make our best efforts.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Before we adjourn for

5 lunch, it -- it -- and before Mr. Williams departs for

6 another pasture, I think we have to turn our minds to

7 this process and -- and we need to reflect about

8 perhaps there will be a need for the -- the parties to

9 -- to get together before we hold a motions day to see

10 if there might be -- it might be possible to reduce the

11 number of issues that have to be put before this panel

12 in advance of the motions day.

13                It strikes me that there's a missing --

14 there's a missing piece there.  We're -- we're

15 communicating by mail, and -- and -- when perhaps the

16 more -- the more effective means would be to sit down

17 around a table and hash this out before it gets to this

18 level.

19                But in any case, that's not for now.

20 It's just I wanted to sow that seed, and -- and see if

21 that discussion could not be had amongst the -- amongst

22 the parties, at some point, so that when we get to the

23 next motions day we can clear the deck, as it were, and

24 just deal with the substantive issues that -- yes...?

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And further on that
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1 note, to the extent that, in respect of any of the

2 contested Information Requests, the parties reach any

3 type of agreement before the panel has issued a formal

4 order, I would ask that the Board be advised, certainly

5 if there is an amicable resolution; that might be in

6 everybody's best interest.

7                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I believe it would be

8 an opportune time...

9                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Monsieur

10 President -- Monsieur President, just for the benefit

11 of the panel and -- and all counsel here today, as --

12 as far as what I'll be addressing this afternoon, I

13 expect to be generous with my time, about thirty (30)

14 minutes of submissions; that's excluding questions and

15 any reply.  So just to give you an idea of what we're

16 facing this afternoon.  Thank you.

17                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think we should

18 recess for lunch.  I suggest we take one (1) hour, so

19 be back in this room at ten (10) after 1:00.  Thank

20 you, everyone.

21

22 --- Upon recessing at 12:11 p.m.

23 --- Upon resuming at 1:12 p.m.

24

25                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good afternoon.  I
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1 believe that everybody is in position, so I think we

2 can recommence the proceedings.  Are there any matters

3 to attend to before we -- I turn over the microphone to

4 Ms. Ramage or Ms. Boyd?

5                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   I -- I hear no --

6                THE CHAIRPERSON:   No concerns --

7                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   -- no --

8                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- so go ahead.

9                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   -- no concerns --

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Over to you.

11                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   -- so I think I can

12 jump in.

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Go ahead.

14                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Okay.

15                THE CHAIRPERSON:   We're on -- we're on

16 page 8, right, of the book of documents?  I'm working

17 from your letter of September 24th.

18                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Right.  And we are

19 now onto the heading "Not Relevant to the NFAT," in our

20 --

21                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.

22                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   -- in our letter.

23 The first one we're dealing with there is GAC-68 which

24 requests justification documents for the five (5)

25 largest Centra Gas expansions into planned or existing
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1 residential areas.  As this Board is aware, all Centra

2 Gas expansions are subject to review and approval of

3 this Board.

4                The approval is made subject to

5 satisfying the requirements of the PUB feasibility test

6 -- PUB-approved feasibility test, that is.  And that

7 test is based on the -- in part on the customer's

8 ability and willingness to contribute to the gas

9 expansion because economic subsidy by existing

10 ratepayers is not permissible under the PUB-approved

11 test.

12                So dealing with the part of the question

13 dealing with justifications of past approval, it cannot

14 be argued that such information is relevant in this

15 process because the information is historic in nature.

16                The NFAT is about assessing Manitoba

17 Hydro's Preferred Development Plan and other options in

18 the 2019 and forward time frame.  What happened in 1997

19 or 2007 or even 2014 is simply not relevant to 2019 and

20 on.

21                The suggestion that projections of

22 future gas expansions is indicative of residential gas

23 penetration fails to take into account that while the

24 availability of gas in a region will be a factor in a

25 residential customer's choice of heating source, it's
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1 not determinative.

2                I'd also note in GAC September 27th

3 submission, that they indicate:

4                   "The request -- the purpose of

5                   requesting this information is to

6                   compare Centra's projections of

7                   residential gas heat penetration with

8                   those of Manitoba Hydro."

9                These type of projections are done by

10 the same staff, and the information is shared between

11 those two (2) utilities.  So while we maintain the

12 information is relevant we can also assure GAC that

13 there are not two (2) sources of information within

14 Manitoba Hydro and its subsidiary Centra Gas.

15                And if GAC wishes to review the PUB's

16 orders with respect to gas expansions, those are on the

17 pubic record.  But we don't think in any event it's

18 relevant to this hearing.  And that's the only GAC IR

19 that I'd be dealing with.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Gange, would you

21 like to address that --

22                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you, Mr.

23 Chair --

24                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- matter?

25                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   -- and I appreciate
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1 the comments from Ms. Ramage.  The purpose of the

2 question was to compare Centra's projections of gas

3 heat penetration with the projections of Manitoba

4 Hydro.  It is our view that -- that the judgment of

5 Centra about the market for gas heat is -- is -- ought

6 to be looked at.  If they're the same, well, they're

7 the same.

8                But that's -- that -- that's the purpose

9 of it, to make certain that the -- that the information

10 that is being provided in this hearing is consistent

11 with what the Board has had the benefit of the best

12 information from Centra on -- in -- in previous

13 hearings.

14                It's -- it's that concept -- or it's --

15 it's the question of -- Centra would appear to be the -

16 - the expert in terms of gas penetration.  Information

17 is being provided to you in this hearing.  And we just

18 want to see if -- if they're the same.  That was the

19 purpose of thi -- of the question.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Could you address

21 that?

22                MR. PATTI RAMAGE:   Maybe Mr. Gange can

23 help me.  I'm not clear if he continues to require a

24 spo -- a response based on what we've heard today, that

25 it is the same information or...?
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1                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   I -- I think that

2 what I will do, Mr. Chair, if it's fine with you, is

3 I'll -- I'll discuss this with Ms. Ramage after the

4 hearing.  And -- and I'll satisfy myself and -- and my

5 experts on this point.

6                I -- I can say further, sir, this --

7 that's the last GAC IR that is being considered.  There

8 is one (1) more in the -- in the last section.  It --

9 it was objected to because of confidential information.

10 We are attempting to get the con -- thi -- this

11 information from the wind supplier directly.

12                I recognize that if -- if Pattern Energy

13 does not give its consent to us, we're not going to get

14 it from Hydro.  If we can get Pattern Energy's consent

15 we ought to be able to get the information from Pattern

16 Energy.  So that -- that question can be removed.

17                   And -- and I will be slipping out in

18 ten (10) minutes.  No disrespect to anybody, but my

19 dentist calls, and so, yes.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So, Mr. Gange, when

21 do you propose to have a discussion with Manitoba Hydro

22 with respect to the issue around Centra Gas and its --

23                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Within the next two

24 (2) days.

25                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Gange, just in

2 terms of timing, certainly early would be better since

3 the Board will endeavour to have a decision soon.  The

4 other just question of clarification I'd like to have

5 answered is on page 10 of Manitoba Hydro's letter,

6 there are two (2) GAC IRs, GAC-15 and 16.

7                Are you saying that GAC no lo --

8                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Those are the --

9 yes, those are the two (2) that -- that I will withdraw

10 so that I can see if I can get the request -- or the

11 information directly from Pattern Energy.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay, thank you.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. PATTI RAMAGE:   I guess then I'll

17 move on to the next -- next IR, which is MMF-44.  And

18 there the MMF asked Manitoba Hydro to determine the

19 date in the future at which -- at which time, a program

20 of aggressive DSM results in an increase in real rates.

21                Manitoba Hydro's position was

22 categorized that this information is not relevant in

23 the NFAT.  I think it may have been better to have

24 characterized our objection as being to the effect that

25 the question use -- is -- the question is -- is using -
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1 - is misunderstanding the use of a metric and,

2 therefore, it's impossible to answer.

3                The question cannot be answered because

4 the levelized utility cost which it references, that

5 metric on its own compared to marginal benefits, which

6 is also referred to as avoided costs, it isn't capable

7 of the rate impact result that the MMF seeks to

8 determine.  Levelized utility cost measures the cost of

9 utility investment in a DSM program or portfolio.  It

10 does not reflect rate impacts, which is the very impact

11 the question seeks to explore.

12                To determine rate impacts, you must take

13 into account lost revenues as a result of implementing

14 the DSM program or portfolio.  And this is

15 traditionally examined under the -- under rate impact

16 measure analysis.

17                As raised during the pre-hearing and

18 technical conferences, contingent upon workloads

19 arising from this hearing, Manitoba Hydro intends to

20 develop two (2) levels of increased DSM for which the

21 Corporation intends to file economic evaluation as well

22 as pro forma financial statements for the Preferred

23 Development Plan and potentially the economics of one

24 (1) additional plan.

25                That potentially is largely contingent
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1 upon the -- the results of these motions and

2 determining what time we have available.  But in any

3 event, we had discussed at the technical conference,

4 which the panel itself wouldn't have been present for,

5 producing this additional DSM plan.  And the degree of

6 contributing rate impacts arising from the increased

7 levels of DSM would be examined at that time.

8                So from our perspective the question

9 itself is -- is virtually nonsensical as posed.  We've

10 taken the liberty, sort of -- we'll take the step and

11 say, This is what you should have asked, and this is

12 how we're going to answer it.  And so that's how we're

13 suggesting that question be dealt with.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So the rather obvious

18 question from my end is -- is:  What should have been

19 asked?

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   As I understand it,

24 it would be -- it would have been better to -- to just

25 ask what would the rate im -- impacts be of a more
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1 aggressive DSM Program as opposed to having identified

2 which tests you wanted us to use to do that, because

3 the test is the -- is the problem.  The test that's

4 been identified, or the metric, doesn't do what they're

5 really seeking in terms of the information.

6                And, again, the response is, We've --

7 we're -- we're doing that analysis.  Until we have that

8 analysis done, that DSM ala -- analysis, we won't be in

9 a position to respond, but the goal is to be able to

10 provide that.  And Mr. Wojczynski has corrected me and

11 said that we also raised the -- doing that analysis at

12 the pre-hearing conference as well as the technical

13 conference.

14                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Saunders, could

15 you respond, please?

16                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Yes, thank you.

17 Those -- those comments are fair, made by Manitoba

18 Hydro.  We were really hoping to get at all of the DSM

19 that is economically achievable at a lower levelized

20 unit energy cost.  And so we hear the comments from

21 Manitoba Hydro that they intend to bring forward their

22 DSM plan.  And so insofar as this, we'll then be able

23 to look at the economic -- examine the rate impact.  We

24 can wait for that time when -- when they do produce

25 that -- that report.
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1                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So I take it this is

2 withdrawn?

3                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Yes.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you.

5                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Okay.  Next on

6 Manitoba Hydro's list, we have a series of PUB

7 questions which Manitoba Hydro has identified as not

8 being relevant to the NFAT: PUB-44, 52, 53A and 'B',

9 59A and 'B', 103A, and PUB-280.  These are interesting

10 from my perspective, because I think I've seen all of

11 them, or at least most of them, posed in a GRA at some

12 point.

13                The issue is that while they might be

14 quite relevant in a GRA which looks to examine the test

15 years in the immediate term, typically one (1) or two

16 (2) years out, an NFAT is totally different.  We're

17 looking forward to 2019 and beyond.  Historic

18 information is not relevant to testing the Preferred

19 Development Plan, which involves Keeyask in 2019 and

20 Conawapa, I believe it's 2025.  And those are the time

21 frames we need to focus on.

22                This is a very different review from a

23 GRA, and the standard GRA questions are not relevant

24 here and shouldn't -- shouldn't get into the record

25 here.  I'm going to run through a -- a couple of these
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1 questions to demonstrate.

2                In PUB-44, Manitoba Hydro is asked to

3 file an updated table showing monthly on- and off-peak

4 sales from 2004 to June 2013.  What we're being asked

5 to do is update a table filed in the 2010 GRA -- it was

6 Exhibit 34 in that GRA -- which showed US on- and off-

7 peak sale volumes in the period April 2004 through to

8 March 2006.  And those were broken down by dependable

9 sales -- that is, the sales that are serving long-term

10 contracts -- and opportunity sales.  So Manitoba Hydro

11 is now being asked to gather this information from

12 March 2006 through the -- through to June 2013.

13                Similarly, in PUB-103A we're asked to

14 comment on how transmission limitations impacted expor

15 -- exports over this same time period.  And there's no

16 doubt we have the information.

17                The question is:  What purpose can it

18 possibly serve in testing the Preferred Development

19 Plan and alternatives, the earliest of which will be in

20 service in 2019?  In the 2019 time frame, Manitoba --

21 Manitoba load is going to be significantly higher.  The

22 available supply will be different, as will our export

23 contracts and our interconnections.

24                So while updating sales volumes to the

25 US and their breakdown between on and off peak, and
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1 dependable and opp -- between on and off peak, and

2 dependable and opportunity, might be indicative of what

3 we can expect in the GRA test years, they have

4 absolutely no bearing and provide no insight into the

5 world in 2019 and on.

6                Similarly, information regarding

7 transmission constraints experienced prior to new

8 export interconnections being in place are of no value

9 in assessing a system which has those interconnections.

10                And Ms. Boyd covered this a bit this

11 morning, but as I sat in my office early Sunday morning

12 about 8:00 a.m., knowing my family is not speaking to

13 me anymore, and looking around at my new family, I -- I

14 had to ponder whether it's just easier to answer these

15 questions than to go through these explain --

16 explanations and try to develop an explanation for why

17 each one of these IRs is out of scope, 'cause it took -

18 - it takes a lot more work to prepare the motion than

19 to answer these questions.

20                But I think it's important to raise the

21 objection at this point because if we do the work to

22 update the IR and then we're filing, it we're failing

23 this Board and we're allowing a misconception to stand

24 as to what is relevant.

25                Once we file the response, we're opening
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1 it up for everyone else in the room to look at it, and

2 perhaps seek clarification in Second Round IRs or maybe

3 cross-examine on it.  So we -- this is a process at

4 which time is at a premium, and we have to be

5 disciplined and leave GRA questions for the GRA.

6                And I -- I think it's also important to

7 understand at this point too that another reason we

8 need to be disciplined on this is -- and I'm -- I'm

9 thinking back to a question asked this morning, Mr.

10 Chairman, about how many staff are doing -- are doing

11 this work.  And I don't want to give the impression

12 when we say a hundred that there's plenty of staff to

13 do it, because there's not 'cause that's a hundred

14 spread out.  There's probably thirty (30) or so core

15 people.  And those core people, like Ms. Boyd I think

16 mentioned this morning, have to do their regular work

17 also.          So while these IRs are -- are being

18 done, we have the DSM plan, the 2014 work we talked

19 about in the last question, but we have the IFF that

20 has to get done, the economic outlook, the load

21 forecast.  We have to be able to respond to customer

22 issues.

23                So there's a real reason to be

24 disciplined and not -- and not just take the easy road

25 at this stage and say, File it because that -- that
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1 avoids my Sunday mornings at the office.

2                Another question, I think, that

3 illustrates this point but which IR was actually

4 objected to under the beyond -- 'beyond the scope'

5 category was 32A and 'B'.  In there, Manitoba Hydro is

6 asked to update hydraulic river flows from a 2010 table

7 that breaks down the flows from the Winnipeg River into

8 Slave Falls, the Saskatchewan River into Grand Rapids,

9 Upper Nelson by the flow at Kelsey, the Lower Nelson by

10 flows at Kettle, and Laurie River by flows -- flows at

11 Laurie River Number 2.

12                The IR was prepared on a fairly detailed

13 basis, monthly from 1978 through to December 2008 for

14 each of those generating stations.  We're asked to

15 update that information to 2012.  Our issue with the

16 request is that the NFAT is based on the ninety-nine

17 (99) year record, and that's 1912 to 2010.  It doesn't

18 include anything beyond 2010.  So none of the NFAT

19 information is based on a record that includes 2012.

20                And Manitoba Hydro doesn't typically

21 change the flow record every year because it's an

22 extremely significant task.  It's done every few years.

23 Adding one (1) rec -- one (1) year into the flow

24 record, particularly given 2012 was not a extremely --

25 an extreme year flow-wise, would produce a negligible
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1 change, at best, and require a rerun of everything in

2 the NFAT to make it consistent with the filing.  So

3 updating the -- the filing to include 2012 information

4 in that context really doesn't make any sense.  It's

5 not what we relied on.

6                We have the identical concern with the

7 balance of questions under this heading, and I'm not

8 going to go into each one (1) of them.  I would just

9 ask the Board to look at these questions and ask, for

10 example, how will this information from 2007 through

11 two (2) -- through the 2013 time frame, assist me in

12 assessing the Preferred Development Plan, recognizing

13 that the Preferred Development Plan is in place to

14 serve a different domestic load, different export

15 contracts, with different incern -- interconnections,

16 and, of course, different generation.

17                There's a couple of other points I would

18 like to make with respect to some of the remaining IRs,

19 on top of what I've said regarding the usefulness of

20 his -- historic information in the NFAT.

21                In PUB-52 and 53, Manitoba Hydro is

22 asked to update the projected operating statements from

23 ten (10) different old IFs dating back to 2006, and

24 also look back and provide the assumptions used in each

25 of those forecasts.  In PUB-280, we're asked to
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1 essentially repeat the same work, but only with respect

2 to assumptions of export contract activities.

3                The NFAT isn't about looking back.  It's

4 about looking forward.  And I suspect the reason we're

5 being asked these questions is to see how Manitoba

6 Hydro's assumptions have changed.  The problem with

7 this approach is that past changes in assumptions are

8 not in any way indicative of how assumptions will

9 change in the future.

10                We know assumptions will change to some

11 degree, and no one here claims perfect foresight.  But

12 it's a waste of precious hearing time to look back at

13 those old assumptions.  The need to identify

14 assumptions regarding contracts that were still under

15 negotiation is particularly puzzling.  We now have the

16 contracts.  The Board is able to see the contracts.

17 What does it matter what we thought those terms would

18 look like when we didn't have the benefit of a

19 finalized contract before us?

20                The purpose of the NFAT is to test the

21 assumptions contained in the 'N' -- in the NFAT filing,

22 which is based on the best information available today,

23 not the information that was the best information

24 available seven (7) years ago.  So that's our concern

25 with those IRs.
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1                And, finally, in PUB-59, Manitoba Hydro

2 is asked to disclose the export price forecast relied

3 upon in the 2010 and 2012 GRAs.  This is not current

4 information.  It's no longer the best information

5 available, and it's not the information relied upon in

6 the NFAT filing.

7                I'd also add that this isn't one (1)

8 where we can say it's easier to answer than object.

9 Manitoba Hydro has contractual commitments with these

10 forecasters.  We don't have their consents to disclose

11 this information, and we would have to go out and get

12 that consent before we could provide the requested

13 information.  It's a time-consuming exercise when time

14 is at a premium.  And, again, we would simply ask:  For

15 what purpose do we require that historical information?

16                And I believe I can move forward on to

17 the next topic, and we're going to be going, I think,

18 quite a bit faster than I thought, given we're skipping

19 over the CAC -- we've confirmed that CAC-171 and 222

20 are -- the objections are withdrawn and that GAC-15 and

21 16 are -- are also being dealt with directly with Mr.

22 Gange.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And perhaps I could

24 just seek one (1) point of clarification, Ms. Ramage.

25 In respect of PUB-59A and 'B', is the same concern
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1 about a lack of consent still present if that

2 information was filed at CSI?

3                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Yes, it is.  We

4 still have to go get consents for -- for the -- for the

5 information that we -- price forecast information that

6 was filed, we have -- we obtain consents from those --

7 from those forecasters to be able to do that.  If -- if

8 we weren't going to do that, the only other method

9 would be by subpoena.  We have a contractual commitment

10 to request their consent.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Are you at liberty

12 to disclose if they're the same forecasters as the ones

13 that have been filed in the NFAT?

14                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   No, I can't disclose

15 that.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   So I'm into the

21 category of 'Other', and I think we're on -- we're --

22 we're heading home with this one.  I -- I'm going to

23 deal with, in there, a series of PUB IRs, which is 69

24 through 71.  They seek production of the ICF report.

25 That report was prepared in 2009.  They -- it also
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1 seeks a copy of the filing of the presentation by ICF's

2 Judah Rose, which he made during the 2010 risk review,

3 as well of -- as a number of undertakings related to

4 that evidence.  These materials are extensive.

5                If filed as Manitoba Hydro evidence, one

6 would expect that Manitoba Hydro witnesses would be in

7 a pla -- position to speak to that evidence.  But the

8 ICF report wasn't prepared by Manitoba Hydro.  It's

9 ICF's analysis.  And Manitoba Hydro is not in a

10 position to testify, for example, as to what

11 assumptions made by ICF have changed between their 2009

12 report and Manitoba Hydro's 2013 NFAT filing.

13                As I said, the ICF report was prepared

14 for the risk review, not for this hearing.  It's based

15 on information that's from 2009 and earlier, and it

16 won't be comparable to the NFAT information.  The ICF

17 report hasn't been relied upon in the NFAT filing.  And

18 Manitoba Hydro has not retained ICF to provide further

19 analysis, nor to attend this hearing.

20                The ICF report is, however, on the

21 public record and can be reviewed by anyone at any

22 time.  If there is a specific passage on a specific

23 page that PUB counsel wishes to question a Manitoba

24 Hydro witness on, then I would suggest he provide the

25 reference to Ms. Boyd or myself and we can determine if
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1 our witnesses are in a position to comment.

2                Given its 2009 information, it's not

3 likely that it's going to be relevant to the NFAT

4 review, but ultimately we can deal with it on a case-

5 by-case basis.  But given how extensive the ICF report

6 is and the related materials, it would simply -- it's -

7 - it's not reasonable to expect that our witnesses

8 would be able to comment on it on a blanket basis.

9                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   Could I just ask

10 a question about that.  You said that the report is on

11 public record.  I noticed what we've asked for here is

12 an unredacted version.  So is the unredacted version on

13 the public record?

14                MR. PATTI RAMAGE:   The unredacted

15 version is not on the public record, only the redacted

16 version.  There -- there were relatively minor

17 redactions to the ICF report.  The PUB does, however,

18 have the unredacted copy on its files, too.  They --

19 they were provided the unredacted copy.

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MR. PATTI RAMAGE:   And while we didn't

24 include it in the list of IRs, it's worth noting that

25 Manitoba Hydro shares the same concerns with respect to
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1 PUB-60, which seeks production of the KPMG report,

2 except for, I think, the KPMG report is multiple times

3 more complex and -- and thicker than the ICF report,

4 and required, I think, five (5) KPMG wi -- witnesses to

5 come and speak to it.  It -- it's not something

6 Manitoba Hydro witnesses can speak to.  And I -- I

7 don't believe it's appropriate we -- we ask to adopt

8 that as our evidence.

9                Moving on to PUB-76.  Manitoba Hydro is

10 asked to file its response to an undertaking in the

11 2012 GRA.  That undertaking dealt with the financial

12 impacts of Wuskwatim on both the test years of the

13 IFF12.

14                Manitoba Hydro's objection to this

15 informat -- we object on a number of grounds.  First

16 off, Wuskwatim is not under review.  And the NFAT terms

17 of reference exclude analysis of past development

18 proposals.

19                Second, as Ms. Boyd already reviewed in

20 her comments with respect to PUB IR 62, Manitoba Hydro

21 objects to using first fi -- first year financial

22 information to assist a single project with a life in

23 excess of sixty-seven (67) years as opposed to looking

24 at the system as a whole over a longer period of time.

25                The requested information or, better
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1 said, its methodology, does not produce results which

2 are representative of this system.  For example,

3 financing charges are not easily attributed to

4 individual projects.  Manitoba Hydro does not finance

5 its projects with project-specific debt.  Rather, the

6 Corporation borrows for its overall cash requirements

7 as a consolidated entity.

8                Further, borrowing and associated

9 financing charge are affected by the cash inflows

10 related to revenue, both domestic and export, and from

11 existing and new generation.

12                So for the same reason Manitoba Hydro

13 cannot file each electron from its source to its end

14 use, Manitoba Hydro cannot file every dollar borrowed

15 through to its ultimate end use.

16                Then moving on to PUB-79A through 'C'

17 and, again, in PUB-151A and 'B', the PUB asked Manitoba

18 Hydro to provide internal rate of return estimates

19 which were presented in the 2003 CEC Wuskwatim hearings

20 as tho -- as well as those in subsequent GRAs.

21                The team -- the terms of reference are

22 very clear.  The past assessments of past development

23 proposals are off limits for this hearing.  So that --

24 those questions, in Manitoba Hydro's view, are clearly

25 outside the scope of this review.
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1                And subject to any questions from the

2 Board, I -- that concludes Manitoba Hydro's comments

3 with respect to its objections to the First Round IRs.

4

5                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

6

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   If there aren't any

8 comments then I would propose to proceed with the

9 letter by independent legal counsel, unless Mr. Monnin

10 would like a break to collect his thoughts first?

11                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Sure, we can

12 take a break.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'm sorry, Mr.

17 Monnin, did you say you would prefer a break or are you

18 ready to proceed?

19                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   I said we could

20 certainly take a break if people desire one but I'm

21 also ready to proceed as well, so.

22                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think let's

23 proceed, if you're prepared to go.

24

25 MOTION 2: INDEPENDENT EXPERT CONSULTANT FIRST ROUND
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1 INFORMATION REQUEST ISSUES:

2                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Okay.  Merci,

3 Monsieur President, members of the panel.  I'm -- I'm

4 working from my own motion record, which -- which I've

5 prepared but I will to the best of my capabilities be

6 directing you to the motion record prepared by PUB

7 counsel and referring to the tabs contained therein.

8                Starting at Tab 6, you can find our

9 letter dated September 24th, 2013, where we raised

10 three (3) issues, which I'll summarize as follows:

11 issue number 1, the Round 1 IRs re: CSI; issue number

12 2, completeness of the public record; and issue number

13 3, Excel spreadsheets.

14                I intend to deal with each of these

15 issues in that order, and I will also address some of

16 the points made by Manitoba Hydro in their September 26

17 letter located at -- if you bear with me, I don't think

18 -- I don't see it in the motion record prepared by PUB

19 counsel.  I may be mistaken but I don't see it there

20 but there was a letter filed by Manitoba Hydro on --

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's not in the --

22 there's no responding letter to that one in the bound

23 version, Mr. Monnin.

24                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   So -- just so

25 I'm clear the letter that Hydro sent on the 26th



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

151

1 responding to our September 24th letter is not

2 contained in the motion record?

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's not in the

4 bound version.  Perhaps what I would suggest is we can

5 run a paper version and just produce copies to the

6 extent the parties can have it available.

7                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   I intend to read

8 into the record portions of that letter, just for the

9 benefit of the record, and I can hold my submissions in

10 abeyance pending reproduction of those letters, if it's

11 to the assistance of everyone.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It is.

13                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   So we will take

14 a break after all, then.

15                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you.

16 Let's take a break.

17

18 --- Upon recessing at 1:45 p.m.

19 --- Upon resuming at 1:50 p.m.

20

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, we've

22 distributed paper copies to those Intervenors that

23 would have liked one of the September 26th, 2013,

24 response.  I propose that if Mr. Monnin is ready, we'll

25 proceed with his argument.
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1                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Merci, Monsieur

2 President.  The -- one (1) more preliminary comment

3 before proceeding.  With respect to issues number 1 and

4 2, and that is the Round 1 IRs re CSI and the

5 completeness of the public record, I need to stress

6 that the IECs do not bring these lightly before the

7 panel and -- recognizing that these are procedural

8 issues, yet they feel strongly enough that guidance and

9 clarification is certainly welcome.

10                And on the last point, the IECs have

11 been working with Manitoba Hydro, and I want to stress

12 also that the -- the consensus with the IECs is that

13 its been a positive experience working with Manitoba

14 Hydro -- Hydro to-date to get the information that

15 they're seeking in order to -- to satisfy their

16 obligations under the terms of reference.

17                Now, I'll turn my mind to -- to the

18 Round 1 IR, CSI issue.  As noted in our letter dated

19 September 24th, and that's found at Tab 6 starting at

20 page 45 of the motion record, most of the IECs came

21 into possession of CSI shortly before or after the

22 September 16th filing deadline for the Round 1 IRs.

23                Indeed had the IECs been a -- in

24 possession of -- of that information earlier on, the

25 IRs that they submitted in Round 1 would have, more
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1 than likely -- in fact, they would have included some

2 CSI questions.  And I note that Hydro acknowledged this

3 in its September 26th letter to the PUB, that the IEC

4 didn't have the opportunity to pose CSI IRs in Round 1.

5 And for the record, you can find that at page 1, last

6 paragraph of -- of the letter that's just been

7 circulated and penned by Hydro.

8                The IECs have proposed two (2) possible

9 solutions to this concern in its September 24th letter.

10 However, before addressing those, I would like to

11 comment on some of the points raised by Manitoba Hydro

12 in its September 26th response.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   I draw your

17 attention to the second page, paragraph 2.  And I know

18 that you all most likely have probably read this, but I

19 -- I will be reading it in for the benefit of the

20 record.  And that paragraph reads:

21                   "There is no requirement that the

22                   IECs prepare and file Information

23                   Requests or that they base their

24                   report on information which has been

25                   filed on the record of the NFAT
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1                   hearing.  The only requirement

2                   imposed by the terms of reference is

3                   that the IECs' report shall contain

4                   their analysis of the submissions

5                   filed by Hydro with sufficient

6                   information to satisfy the panel that

7                   the review was conducted with due

8                   diligence."

9                And what we took away from that is --

10 there -- there are two (2) issues that raise -- that --

11 that flow from that paragraph and that -- that's really

12 the nub of the issue is what I -- what I term the

13 sufficient information issue, that -- the position is

14 that IECs' reports just need to have sufficient

15 information to satisfy the panel.  And the other one

16 (1) is that there is no requirement that the IECs file

17 Irs.  And these two (2) sub-issues I intend to address

18 going forward.

19                On the sufficient information suggestion

20 from Manitoba Hydro, I have difficulty -- rather, the

21 IECs have difficulties rec -- reconciling that with the

22 -- the terms of reference.  I'm looking at page 3, line

23 107, 108, which reads as follows, and this is under the

24 heading, "Independent Expert Consultants":

25                   "The panel shall establish a process



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

155

1                   for the thorough review of any

2                   information that the panel determines

3                   to be relevant to the conduct of the

4                   NFAT, including relev -- relevant

5                   commercial sensitive information as

6                   defined in Appendix A, subject to

7                   these terms of reference."

8                The concern identified by the IECs is

9 that requirement of establishing a process of a

10 thorough review of any information is the starting

11 point, the thorough review of any information.  The

12 concern is what's being suggested is that this panel --

13 it's -- it's a more restrictive view and it deals

14 specifically with the sufficiency of the information

15 contained in the reports of the IECs.

16                That's all good and well, but in order

17 to get to that sufficient information, they need to do

18 the thorough review, which we would suggest that the

19 distillation of that is the sufficient information

20 contained in the reports.

21                The IRs -- the CSI IRs are a tool to

22 allow for that thorough review.  It is not the only

23 avenue that the IECs have at -- at their disposal.  And

24 as I -- I earmarked earlier, they presently have, and I

25 suspect they will have throughout this process, a very
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1 positive working relationship to obtain the information

2 from -- from Hydro.  However, the IR is -- is a tool

3 that allows them, if required, to obtain the

4 information to -- to conduct that thorough review.

5                On -- on the second point which I raised

6 from the Hydro letter of response of September 26, is

7 the one (1) that there is no requirement that the IECs

8 provide IRs.  That's a fair point.  However, there's no

9 requirement that they don't provide IRs, and they have

10 the right to provide IRs as the -- as -- as -- pursuant

11 to -- to the process before the panel.

12                And now I turn my -- my attention to

13 page 3 of the September 26 response.  And -- and

14 looking particularly at paragraphs 3 and 4, I'll be

15 lifting a couple of sentences from paragraph 3 and a

16 couple of sentences from paragraph 4.  And for the

17 benefit of the record, I'll be identifying that.  In

18 paragraph 3, starting the second sentence, there is no

19 mention in the terms of reference of a requirement that

20 all information -- I'm sorry, I've jumped ahead, and in

21 the completeness of the public record, I apologize.

22                If I can wrap on the requirement of the

23 IECs not -- there -- there's no requirement for IRs.

24 Again, Hydro hangs its hat on the sufficiency of

25 information.  But that suffic of -- sufficiency of
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1 information, pursuant to the terms of reference,

2 stresses that it's done in due diligence.  Well, we

3 would submit that part of that due diligence is the IR

4 process that is available to the IECs.

5                And -- and, again, looking at that

6 narrow, restrictive view, it -- it overlooks the

7 requirement of the terms of reference that state that:

8                   "The panel shall establish a process

9                   for the thorough review of any

10                   information that the panel determines

11                   to be relevant to the conduct of the

12                   NFAT."

13                And now, turning to the completeness of

14 the record issue, returning to page 3, paragraphs 3 and

15 4 of the September 26 letter -- excuse me.  The Hydro

16 reply states that there's no mention in the terms of

17 reference of a requirement that all information viewed

18 or relied upon be placed on the public record, nor is

19 there any suggestion that it is the role of the IECs to

20 ensure completeness of the public record.

21                Paragraph 4, again on the -- the second

22 sentence:

23                   "It is the IECs' role to prepare a

24                   report for the public record that

25                   contains sufficient information.
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1                   'Sufficient information' clearly does

2                   not mean all information that the

3                   IECs viewed or relied upon, nor does

4                   it suggest a role in creating a

5                   public record of materials."

6                It -- it's dealing with the -- the first

7 point identified in paragraph 3, specifically that

8 there's no mention in the terms of reference of a

9 requirement that all information be viewed or relied

10 upon and that the -- it's not the role of the IECs to

11 ensure completeness of the public record.

12                Dealing with the first one -- another --

13 that's another fair point.  However, the IECs are

14 mindful of Schedule A of the terms of reference.  And

15 for the record, page 6, line 178, dealing with

16 transparency:

17                   "The panel is directed to con -- to

18                   conduct the NFAT in a transparent and

19                   public process."

20                And, indeed, it's not the obligation of

21 the IECs to ensure completeness of the public record.

22 The concern here, however, is some -- not all, some --

23 may say that the IECs are part of this process, and a

24 very important part of the process.  And that process

25 has to be public.  They are looking for guidance for
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1 the scenario raised in our September 24th letter, which

2 is summarized -- that:

3                   "The IECs have identified the

4                   additional challenge with respect to

5                   ensuring completeness of the public

6                   record.  This issue pertains to

7                   information and documents that are

8                   responsive to IRs, that is obtained

9                   via meetings, calls, or other

10                   informal exchanges between the IECs

11                   and Manitoba Hydro."

12                The IECs are looking for nothing less,

13 but nothing more, than just clarification or guidance

14 on this particular point.

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   And taking it a

19 step further is the -- the concern flagged here is that

20 in addition to the transparency threshold which we've

21 identified in the Schedule A for the public, there are

22 other parties to this process who may consider it

23 important to have access or an idea of the information

24 requested, obtained, and relied upon by the IECs in

25 preparing their reports.
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1                Another benefit -- I hope I'm not

2 overreaching, but another benefit of this might -- of

3 the completeness of the public could be that it'll also

4 assist in minimizing any further IRs if we know what

5 information has been obtained through these informal

6 meetings and conferences and calls.

7

8                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

9

10                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   On the issue

11 identified in the fourth paragraph of page 3 of the

12 Hydro reply, that's the one where it states that,

13 clearly, sufficient for -- information does not mean

14 all information that the IECs viewed or relied upon,

15 nor does it suggest a role in creating a public record

16 of materials.

17                Again, that's a fair comment, keeping in

18 mind the role of the IECs.  However, as noted earlier,

19 they are still part and parcel of very -- some may say

20 a very important part of this process.  And this

21 restrictive view may overlook the terms of reference

22 which calls, as noted earlier, for the panel to

23 establish a process of a thorough review of any

24 information in conjunction with the obligation

25 identified at Appendix A of a transparent process in a
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1 public manner.

2                Those would be my submissions on the

3 first two (2) issues.  Dealing now with the Excel

4 spreadsheet issue, which, for the record, is found at

5 page 46 of the motions record, page 2 of our letter

6 dated September 24th, 2013.

7                In brief, compass -- the IEC/LCA -- it's

8 La Capra -- raised a concern with access to

9 spreadsheets.  Namely, that without the spreadsheets of

10 models relied upon for the NFAT -- are you there --

11 NFAT economic analysis and native Excel spreadsheets,

12 IEC/LCA would not be able to fully evaluate Manitoba

13 Hydro's analytical methods and it would be hindered in

14 evaluating how changes to key assumptions impacts the

15 results.

16                As set out in our September 24th letter,

17 LCA had requested that Manitoba Hydro file all

18 electronic spreadsheets used to perform the NFAT

19 economic analysis and native spreadsheet intact and

20 readable.  It stressed that the access to these would

21 assist in expediting the IR process as it would allow

22 to ask more targeted questions.

23                Certainly from LA -- IEC/LAC's

24 perspective, they're of the view that these types of

25 electronic working papers are routinely provided to
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1 external consultants as part of regulatory proceedings

2 in other Canadian jurisdictions in the United States.

3                How -- however, there's -- as I noted

4 earlier, there's -- there's -- I don't want to belabour

5 the point, but I do want to stress the -- the positive

6 working relationship that the IECs have been having

7 with Manitoba Hydro.

8                In Hydro's September 26th response,

9 they've set out the steps that have been taken in order

10 to alleviate any concerns or -- or encourage these

11 informal meetings to obtain this information.

12                And so at this point there's no real

13 issue taken with what's been set out in Hydro's

14 September 26, 2013, letter -- or reply, rather,

15 regarding the various levels of the spreadsheets.

16                In addition, Hydro identifies, and they

17 indeed have done so, se -- set up a standalone

18 SharePoint site which allows willing IECs to access

19 these spreadsheets, the CSI spreadsheets, if -- if I

20 understand correctly.

21                The only comment on this point pertains

22 to level 2 models, and -- and for the edification of

23 the -- the record, that level 2 models -- I'll -- I'll

24 drag your attention to page 4 of -- of the September

25 26th letter, paragraph 3:
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1                   "Level 2 models involve complex

2                   spreadsheets which are linked with

3                   other complex spreadsheets similar to

4                   level 1 models.  Only those with

5                   topic expertise and training in the

6                   model structures and operations can

7                   reasonably run these models.  By way

8                   of example, Manitoba Hydro's

9                   engineering's economic evaluations

10                   fall into this classification."

11                And now going three (3) more paragraphs

12 down, commencing with:

13                   "With respect to Manitoba Hydro's

14                   engineering economic evaluations

15                   which fall into the level 2 category,

16                   as complex spreadsheets such models

17                   do not lend themselves to being filed

18                   or manipulated by those unfamiliar

19                   with their structures and

20                   operations."

21                Based on the IECs' scope of work as

22 presently drafted, La Capra representatives indicated

23 to Manitoba Hydro that they consider it necessary to

24 directly examine the inputs, operations, and outputs of

25 the model.  Manitoba Hydro acknowledges La Capra's
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1 reasoning and is willing to make personnel available in

2 order to attend and walk through the model in Manitoba

3 Hydro's office.

4                The only point of concern -- maybe

5 concern is -- is too much an embellishment of the word

6 is it's -- it's -- they haven't got there yet and --

7 and therefore it's unknown at this point in time

8 whether what is being proposed is going to satisfy what

9 is being sought by the IECs.

10                As I said, we certainly hope that that's

11 the case and we have no -- at this point in time we

12 have no reason to expect otherwise.  And so there

13 really isn't any hard and fast position that can be

14 taken with respect to this proposal because it is a

15 proposal that hasn't been put into practical effect

16 yet, and we're looking forward to that -- proceeding in

17 that manner.

18                And if I can summarize my submissions,

19 on the Round 1 CSI IRs certainly what's been proposed

20 is the -- the IECs would be in a position to file Round

21 1 CSI IRs.  The letter said Tuesday October 1st.  That

22 might have been a little bit more -- too ambitious

23 given that the hearing is today but if guidance is

24 given in that direction they are prepared to do so

25 quite quickly and by the end of this week.  Or



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

165

1 alternative -- alternatively in the event that this

2 request is not granted and the IECs' request that all

3 IRs pertaining to CSI not be limited with respect to

4 scope of Round 2 IRs.

5                On -- on the -- the second issue of --

6 of the completeness of the public record we've made our

7 points, we've raised our concerns, and we seek guidance

8 and clarification from this panel.

9                And on the Excel spreadsheets issue,

10 again I commend Hydro for the openness that they've --

11 they've shared to date, and we look forward to using

12 the proposal the -- the SharePoint website and -- and

13 moving forward on what's been set out and hopefully

14 that will be sufficient for the IECs.

15                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Could you repeat what

16 you requested with respect to the timing on the Round 1

17 CSI IRs and the Second Round?  Could you repeat that,

18 you just -- what you just said?

19                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   We're very

20 mindful of the time and -- and the IECs are in -- in a

21 position to -- if -- if allowed to they -- they would

22 be able to file CSI -- IRs on CSI, which they would

23 hope would fall under the umbrella of Round 1, and they

24 are able to do so by the end of this week if -- if

25 they're so given the opportunity to do that.
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Before we -- before

4 we hear from Manitoba Hydro, you have a couple of

5 questions I wanted to ask you about.  Specifically in

6 relation to this issue of IRs being on the public

7 record, and the need for transparency, and so on, with

8 respect to the public record.

9                You've heard the discussions this

10 morning regarding the -- the excessive number of IRs

11 and the difficulty Manitoba Hydro has in responding to

12 all of them. Is it your sense that there is some way in

13 -- in which we can find a middle point here between

14 trying to have a sufficient number of IRs on the public

15 record and not causing undue difficulty for Manitoba

16 Hydro in terms of meeting deadlines and so.

17                Do you have some suggestions there

18 or...?

19                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Well, Monsieur

20 President, I'm never one to reinvent the wheel.  I -- I

21 look at what counsel for MIPUG has suggested in his

22 submission on the 26th.  And he suggested:

23                   "The source of the information and

24                   the date it's received can be

25                   thoroughly footnoted in the non-
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1                   confidential parts of the IECs'

2                   submissions."

3                And I'm reading from page 3 of -- of his

4 letter.

5                   "In the event the party is interested

6                   in the source information, they would

7                   have the ability to seek that

8                   information through IRs or through

9                   undertakings."

10                Really, the IECs have identified a

11 concern.  They don't have the complete answer to -- to

12 alleviating that concern, but there seems to be a gap

13 in -- in the thoroughness and the transparency and the

14 publicness of the process and -- and how, if

15 information is achieved or obtained through informal

16 meetings, that that isn't properly reflected.

17                But if -- if the panel is -- is

18 comfortable with that information not being identified

19 in the response to the IRs because they've been

20 addressed in -- in informal meetings, then the IECs are

21 comfortable with that.  They've just identified this

22 concern and would welcome some kind of guidance.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, if I

24 may, I have a few questions as well just to clarify.

25 Mr. Monnin, first of all, in terms of the proposed CSI
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1 Round 1 IRs, do you have through discussion with the

2 independent expert consultants any handle on the volume

3 of IRs that would be expected if the panel were to say

4 these can be provided by the end of the week?

5                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   I do not.  And

6 the reason why is some of these -- this is a very fluid

7 process, and some of the IRs that may have existed a

8 week ago through these -- these informal meetings no

9 longer have a purpose or no longer need to be asked.

10 So I -- I'm assuming that by within a matter of hours I

11 can get a ballpark assumption, but I just don't know

12 that at this point in time.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   My second question

14 would be, I understand that a number of meetings have

15 already taken place between the consultants and

16 Manitoba Hydro.  To the extent the Board were to rule

17 that information does not have to be put on the public

18 record through the IR process provided, there's other

19 ways for the consultants to obtain it.

20                Do you have a handle on how many

21 Information Requests would fall by the wayside as

22 opposed to how many would still be considered vital by

23 the consultants and would have to be answered by the

24 Utility?

25                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   I -- I hate to
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1 sound like a broken record, but I do not.  Again, this

2 is a very fluid process and those haven't been -- there

3 hasn't -- there has not been an inventory.  And that's

4 the concern that's been identified is -- is these do

5 fall by the wayside.  And there's no real inventory

6 being taken, wha -- what's being answered in these

7 informal questions.

8                And -- and, you know, the caution I

9 would have on that is -- is whatever guidance or

10 clarification that the PUB comes up with, you know, the

11 concern would be that somehow a heavier burden is put

12 on the IECs to categorize these or inventory these to

13 make sure that the public record is -- is full and

14 robust, which would take away from the work they need

15 to do.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   You've heard the

17 timing concerns.  And I'm wondering -- I take it not

18 all the meetings have taken place yet and there's still

19 a process for the IECs to meet with the Utility.  So I

20 appreciate you may not be in a position to fully

21 determine yet which information can be obtained this

22 way as opposed to which information can't.

23                When do you expect the -- the time frame

24 for meetings with the IECs to be completed?  Is that

25 still going to drag out a while?



PUB re NFAT MOTIONS  09-30-2013

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

170

1                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   I -- I don't

2 know what the -- the end period is for it.  I know that

3 they're -- they're ongoing.  There are some that are

4 set for this week, some that are done via telephone,

5 some that are done via email exchange, and obviously

6 some that are done in person.  But bearing in mind

7 there -- there are a lot of moving parts within the IEC

8 stable and they're -- they're quite active.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Do you currently

10 anticipate that there's going to be any areas of

11 questioning that are subject to the IRs that the IECs

12 will not be able to obtain in discussions with Manitoba

13 Hydro?  I -- I noticed that there wasn't anything set

14 out in the motion material on that point yet.

15                Is it simply a matter of it being too

16 early to tell or have your IECs been able to obtain the

17 information they've asked for so far?

18                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   To date, as I

19 said, it's been a very positive experience working with

20 Manitoba Hydro for the IECs, for myself as well.  But I

21 don't have an answer and that's because it's -- they're

22 getting information as we -- it's -- this is -- you

23 know, they're getting information as we -- as we go

24 along.  As we're speaking today they're getting more

25 information my understanding is.  There haven't been
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1 any problems yet and they're just working through this

2 -- this process right now.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Thank you.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Does Manitoba Hydro

5 want to respond?

6                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   I guess I'd firstly

7 -- I would prefer to go last of those responding.  So

8 if Intervenors are going to be invited to respond, I --

9 I think it would be appropriate that they go first.

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Does anybody else --

11 any of the other Intervenors wish to address this iss -

12 - matter?  Do you want to go first Maitre Hacault?

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I don't know what

14 the order of presentation would be, but I'm willing to

15 provide my comments at this time.  Thank you, Mr.

16 Chairman.

17                With respect to the three (3) areas that

18 the independent consultants have raised, the first area

19 in which I want to comment is the completeness of the

20 public record.  And for the purpose of doing that

21 comment I go back to two (2) pieces of information.

22                Firstly, the order in council which set

23 out the mandate of this Utility Board.  And in setting

24 out the mandate under that heading it indicates, and

25 I'm reading for the record:
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1                   "Panel members will ex -- exercise

2                   their duty to conduct the assigned

3                   NFAT in accordance with the PUB Act

4                   and these terms of reference."

5                Mr. Monnin has already quoted some parts

6 of the terms of reference dealing with the public

7 nature of these hearings.  But I would also take this

8 opportunity to remind the Board that in Section 15(3)

9 of its home legislation it indicates, and as the name

10 it does itself, public hearings.  And it says:

11                   "All sittings of the Board or of a

12                   member for hearing applications and

13                   taking of evidence shall be open to

14                   the public."

15                That indicates to me the general

16 intention that as much as possible, especially that --

17 given that we're going to have a section that's dealt

18 with commercially-sensitive information, this process

19 needs to be public.  How can Manitobans have confidence

20 in the project -- process and in this Board's decision

21 if everything is behind closed doors.

22                And if there is not a very open process

23 which allows every Manitoban to come to the conclusion,

24 Yes, it makes sense, No, it doesn't in the NFAT

25 proceedings.  So we note that in Manitoba Hydro's
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1 letter, it's the first time we saw it, there was a

2 significant number of IRs, about 45 percent according

3 to the letter, that are attributed to IRs that were

4 asked.

5                If they have been asked and they are a

6 non-confidential request I would suggest we should know

7 that the question has been asked.  And if it's a simple

8 question, well it's answer is, It's been dealt with

9 informally, I guess we can know that too.

10                And my suggestion in -- in the letter

11 that I wrote on behalf of our clients was that if the

12 consultants have relied on it, presumably they thought

13 it was relevant, it was important, it would be very

14 useful to know where they got that information.  And if

15 they got it at a particular meeting or as a result of

16 an email it would make it very easy then for

17 Intervenors such as MIPUG to say, We note that this,

18 could you please provide us with a copy of your notes

19 or whatever record they have.

20                That way, it was my hope that we'd

21 introduce some efficiency into the process of getting

22 the information and understanding the information.  The

23 two (2) steps: firstly, the interrogatories themselves,

24 and -- and responses to the extent that they exist, is

25 the first time we'd find out.  And the second time
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1 would be in the reports.

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I want to make sure I

3 understood what you just said.  So -- so they -- they

4 have an IR that's been submitted to Manitoba Hydro that

5 dealt with -- through discussions that are informal.

6 And so the record would show that the IR has been

7 responded to by Manitoba Hydro.  And the next reference

8 to that would be, if the information is used in the

9 report, then there would be a footnote in the report.

10                Have -- have I got that right?  Have I

11 got it all right up to there?

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes.

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   It's -- it's

15 really two (2) stages at which we'd have an opportunity

16 to find that there was something relevant that was

17 relied on by the experts.  Firstly, by seeing their IRs

18 and what kind of a response, if it's -- we've dealt

19 with this informally as a result of meetings, at least

20 we know that it's been dealt with.

21                And the second stage is when the report

22 actually gets produced.  If somebody's saying, Well --

23 makes a statement and we don't know how they could have

24 come to make that statement, that they footnote it and

25 say, Well, it's information that we received from
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1 Manitoba Hydro through our informal discussion on

2 September 27, or whatever the date was.  Then we'd be

3 able to -- to try and hone down if that information was

4 useful, or at least the background of that information.

5                On the -- that would complete my

6 comments on the completeness of the public record.  On

7 the issue of the Excel spreadsheets, I really have

8 nothing further to add, really, than what was set out

9 in our submission to the extent that it's what I'd call

10 the level 3 as defined in the Manitoba Hydro letter,

11 which is spreadsheets that do not require specialized

12 training beyond an advanced-level knowledge of Excel.

13                It certainly, I think, would expedite

14 the process if we had the spreadsheets and if we have

15 the native information for spreadsheets.  I think it

16 also enhances further on the -- on the efficiency of

17 the process.

18                With respect to the other levels which

19 have interactive requirements, the approach, I think,

20 we've taken as much as possible is to ask an IR to have

21 those models run by Manitoba Hydro that, again, you

22 don't get to a hearing where we say, Well, MIPUG did

23 this, but they forgot to do this; they forgot to do

24 that.  So when we've been able to ask IRs to deal

25 specifically with respect to those levels, it probably
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1 makes sense to do it that way instead of getting the

2 model, which you don't know how to run in any event.

3                Those would complete my comments with

4 respect to the letter of request for procedural

5 clarification from the independent expert counsel --

6 consultants.  I won't repeat what Mr. Monnin has stated

7 in his submission.

8                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Maitre

9 Hacault.  Ms. Menzies, over to you, where I should have

10 started.  Sorry.

11                MS. MEGHAN MENZIES:   Hi.  Thank you.

12 So I'm largely going to echo what was just said by

13 counsel for MIPUG.  When it comes to the three (3)

14 issues put forward in the motion put forward by Mr.

15 Monnin, I'll start with the second issue.  We're --

16 we're going to remain silent on the first issue.

17                But dealing with the second issue of the

18 completeness of the public record, first of all, CAC

19 commends the independent experts for -- for flagging

20 this as an issue.  And similar to the recommendation

21 that was put forward by counsel for -- for MIPUG, we do

22 believe that it's important that -- that we know where

23 information is coming from.  And so we similarly

24 suggest that -- that when information is relied upon

25 that is not in the Information Request or in the
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1 report, that it be footnoted so that, if necessary, we

2 can seek out where that information came from?

3                In addition to that, one suggestion that

4 we had was that perhaps when meetings or emails, or I

5 guess particularly meetings or conversations are taking

6 place, that there be memos to file so that -- just to

7 ensure that all these meetings are being documented as

8 I'm sure they're being documented anyways.

9                But just kind of reminder on that, and

10 then that way we would know where to seek information.

11 On that note, although CAC does not agree with the

12 current provisions for CSI, given the restraints, we

13 would understand that if memos to file were -- were --

14 did take place that there would be scenarios arising

15 where they may be redacted to some degree, and we would

16 recognize that.

17                On the third point, CAC is supportive

18 and con -- concurs with the importance of the Excel

19 spreadsheets.  And it's been our experience in

20 conversations with -- with our experts that -- in other

21 jurisdictions that when they receive these -- these

22 spreadsheets -- that -- that receiving these

23 spreadsheets has been a technique that's been used and

24 that it's been helpful.

25                And that's really the -- that's really
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1 all that CAC has to put forward on this motion.

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'm sorry, I was

3 momentarily distracted by a cough.  Could you repeat

4 what you just said about the Excel spreadsheet, that

5 the...

6                MS. MEGHAN MENZIES:   Just that we --

7 we're supportive of what's -- what's within the motion

8 of Mr. Monnin, and we concur on the importance of

9 receiving those -- those Excel spreadsheets.  We

10 realize that there -- there seems to be some kind of

11 procedure put forward in -- in this letter, and we did

12 just receive it now.  And, so hopefully that -- that

13 works.

14                But we concur with receiving to some

15 degree -- or having the -- the Excel spreadsheets

16 distributed to some degree.

17                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'd like to hear from

18 the MMF, if you have any comments.

19                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   Two (2) very

20 short comments on -- on two (2) areas.  The first being

21 -- we provided comments in our submission to you on --

22 with respect to the completeness of the public record

23 issue.  And of course, we don't know the volume of --

24 of those -- that information in those documents.

25                So our comments were, of course, just
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1 with respect to -- it would be nice to have all of this

2 information available, however, we understand that it -

3 - it would be quite -- quite large in volume and, so

4 having heard the comments of counsel to MIPUG and the

5 suggestion that certain items be footnoted so that we

6 can get an idea of where we need to hone in and find

7 out if -- if certain areas are relevant for -- for our

8 purposes, I -- I agree with those comments.

9                With respect to the expel -- the Excel

10 spreadsheets, the MMF is new to these analyses.

11 However, in discussions with our experts, we are told

12 that it would be helpful to have access to those

13 spreadsheets.  And, so we agree with the comments that

14 have been made by counsel to MIPUG and counsel to CAC.

15 Thank you.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Turn it back to

17 Manitoba Hydro, Ms. Ramage...?

18                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Thank you, Mr.

19 Chair.  I have to say it's with some reluctance that

20 Manitoba Hydro addresses this motion of the independent

21 consultants today.  We don't think this process is the

22 best -- is best suited to deal with these type of

23 issues.

24                Motions, by their very nature, are

25 adversarial.  And there is something not quite right
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1 about addressing concerns of the independent

2 consultants in this type of an adversarial process, and

3 at the same time trying to foster an open, forthright,

4 and cooperative relationship, even on topics that we

5 don't normally ever discuss with anyone outside the

6 walls of Manitoba Hydro.

7                Having said this, we're here and there

8 were three (3) concerns raised today.  The first is the

9 suggested change to the timetable to allow independent

10 consultants the opportunity to pose First Rou --

11 additional First Round IRs.

12                As the Board is aware, Manitoba Hydro

13 set up its CSI room back in July of 2013, and -- and I

14 simply want the record to -- to be clear that that

15 information has been available since July, and it's

16 simply unfor -- through unfortunate circumstances that

17 the IECs weren't finalized until later, and their non-

18 disclosure agreements required in order to access the

19 information were provided on September 11th and 12th.

20 And that CSI was couriered to the IECs beginning on

21 September 12th.

22                So Manitoba Hydro, for the record, did

23 do everything it could to get this information into the

24 hands of the IECs as quickly as possible.

25                There's been no suggestion otherwise,
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1 but I -- I'd like the record to -- to show that,

2 because things do get misinterpreted.  Our view is,

3 given the special access that the IECs are given to

4 Manitoba Hydro staff, we don't feel that there's a need

5 for additional IRs on CSI or for anything on that --

6 for this matter.

7                We've -- Mr. Monnin has -- has reviewed

8 the terms of reference.  I don't think I need to go

9 through them again.  Our view is quite -- is quite

10 strong that there was a reason for the word 'sufficient

11 information'.  And I think I've heard from a number of

12 parties here a re -- the request to footnote

13 information.  That's exactly what we would expect.

14                We don't believe it -- it's a question

15 of having to ask additional IRs in order to get that

16 information into -- documented.  There is no

17 requirement in the terms of reference that the IECs

18 prepare and file Information Requests or they base

19 their information on information which has been filed

20 on the record of the NFAT hearing.

21                The only requirement is the IECs' report

22 shall contain, as Mr. Monnin quoted, but it's worth

23 repeating, contain their analysis of the submissions

24 filed by Hydro -- so that's their analysis of our

25 submissions -- with sufficient information to satisfy
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1 the panel that the review was conducted with due

2 diligence.  So the information they have to supply this

3 panel is sufficient to satisfy you that the review was

4 conducted with due diligence.

5                The portions of the terms of reference

6 specifically dealing with CSI say that it is to, quote:

7                   "...contain reference or analyze CSI

8                   in sufficient detail to satisfy the

9                   panel."

10                The PUB has provided the IECs with the

11 ability to pose IRs.  And Manitoba Hydro did not raise

12 any objection.  If I had perfect foresight, I think I

13 would have, because we did not in any way contemplate

14 we would receive the volume of IRs that have in fact

15 been generated.

16                As I think Mr. Hacault referenced from

17 our letter, 45 percent fo the twenty-one hundred

18 (2,100) IRs generated have -- have come from the IECs.

19 We expected that the vast majority of information would

20 have occurred through the special direct access that

21 Manitoba Hydro staff -- to the Hydro staff that's been

22 afforded to the IECs.

23                And I think it's important to understand

24 that this is not the first experience Manitoba Hydro

25 has dealing with independent consultants.  In the 2010
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1 GRA, we also went through a very similar process.  And

2 independent consultants were appointed by this Board,

3 had the same rights.  And in that process, not a single

4 IR was filed of Manitoba Hydro.

5                One hundred (100) percent of the

6 information exchanged was done through the informal

7 process of having the consultant come to Manitoba Hydro

8 and meet with staff.  Those consultants documented what

9 was important in those meetings, and that was produced

10 in their reports through footnotes, through references

11 in the report, through the review of the report.  And

12 that was the basis for that hearing going forward.  It

13 was not through IRs.

14                 The suggestion, I think, that -- for

15 example, I heard from counsel for CAC was to prepare a

16 memo to file, the same as an IR, to document that.

17 That will not assist in this process because those

18 informal meetings occur with information constantly

19 going back and forth, and it -- it's the form of an

20 interaction, a discussion.  And to attempt to document

21 would be paramount to writing IRs to make sure that we

22 were able to document that -- that type of exchange

23 correctly and under -- to be understood by any other

24 party.

25                The ability of IECs to engage in
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1 discussion and pose questions directly to staff with

2 experse -- expertise in the topic areas is exceedingly

3 more efficient than providing the IECs with the

4 information they require to prepare their report.  That

5 is the information request process.

6                And I think I heard -- Mr. Monnin said

7 several times when asked about what IRs -- how many

8 would be required, he doesn't know, because some of the

9 IRs, through the informal meetings, no longer need to

10 be asked.  And that's the efficiency that's achieved by

11 that.  There's an instant understanding that, I don't

12 need to pursue that topic because I was -- it was

13 explained why we don't need to go there.

14                Manitoba Hydro doesn't have that option

15 when an IR comes in.  We have to -- it's a lengthy

16 explanation, sometimes a motions day to say, This

17 doesn't make any sense.  If you have someone in front

18 of you, question asked and answered, and we can move

19 on.  And if these people, in their professional

20 judgment, are allowed to make that call that they can

21 move on, Manitoba Hydro thinks they should be afforded

22 that -- that ability.

23                Real-time demonstrations also facilitate

24 a more in-depth understanding of the processes and

25 techniques utilized by Manitoba Hydro in reaching its
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1 conclusion.  And that, in turn, enhances their ability

2 to test the conclusions in the NFAT filing.  You aren't

3 going to be -- it's going to be very difficult to do --

4 to do that through an IR process, and to document that.

5                Manitoba Hydro is absolutely willing to

6 continue this process with respect to the

7 understanding, testing, and evaluation of both

8 confidential and non-confidential material.  The -- the

9 IECs can request copies of material presented.  They

10 can incorporate copies of material presented into their

11 reports as they deem necessary.  That's exactly what

12 happened with Drs. Kubursi and Magee in their risk

13 review.

14                There was -- their report was, I'm going

15 to guestimate, 3 inches thick.  And a -- a good portion

16 of that report was documenting the various charts and

17 graphs that Manitoba Hydro had walked through with

18 them.  So it was available for -- for all parties to

19 see in a transparent and open process.  That's what

20 they relied on.

21                In terms of the perceived challenge with

22 ensuring the completeness of the public record, where

23 information is obtained through the dir -- direct

24 interactions, I don't know what more can be said than

25 the terms of reference request that the report be --
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1 contain sufficient information or sufficient details.

2 There's no mention in the terms of reference of a

3 requirement that all information viewed or relied upon

4 be placed on the public record.  And it's -- and

5 there's no suggestion that the independent consultants

6 are to ensure the completeness of the public record.

7                Comments made with transparency,

8 Manitoba Hydro would fully agree that it has to be a

9 transparent process.  But the experts will produce a

10 report, and that is the transparent process.  And with

11 -- with due respect to Mr. Hacault's comment, I don't

12 think we will ever reach a point at which all

13 Manitobans agree that -- that there was the information

14 available because it -- it -- that's just simply a goal

15 that -- that can't -- that can't be met.

16                Parties have been -- have been afforded

17 the right of discovery with respect to the reports and

18 they're free to requests information forming the basis

19 of analysis and conclusions contained therein.  The

20 independent expert consultants' role as it relates to

21 Intervenors is outlined in the terms of reference as:

22                   "Being available as a resource to

23                   legal counsel for registered

24                   Intervenors as deemed necessary by

25                   the PUB to prepare for the cross-
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1                   examination of Hydro witnesses on

2                   commercially sensitive information."

3                There's no suggestion that their role is

4 to document information on the public record for the

5 benefit of partic -- in particular, of the Intervenors.

6 To the contrary, they -- the terms of reference

7 contemplate it's to contain sufficient information.

8 And we have to give real meaning to those words.  It

9 doesn't mean all information.  It doesn't suggest a

10 role in creating a public record of materials.  And

11 there's -- and we don't -- the precedent isn't there

12 for that type of role.

13                The discovery and examination processes

14 that are afforded to the parties on the materials filed

15 is the means by which the public record is created, not

16 an IR process by the independent consultants who are,

17 in very short order, coming up to speed on Manitoba

18 Hydro's system.  The -- the informal process that's

19 going on, as I've said, is exceedingly more efficient

20 in bringing them up to spee -- to speed on that.  But

21 if you impose an IR process on top of that, it will

22 bring it to a grinding halt, almost, in terms of the

23 ability of this process to move on.

24                Parties -- or Manitoba Hydro's estimates

25 range -- well, I can say that when we looked -- took a
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1 hard look at all of the IRs in this process,

2 independent consultants, PUBs, Intervenors, if we were

3 to answer all of them, and I'm -- so I'm not able to

4 break down independent expert consultants, but we'd be

5 looking at six (6) to eight (8) months more to be able

6 to get it all done.

7                And when you consider this piece of the

8 puzzle is 45 percent of that, it's -- it's a huge, huge

9 piece of the puzzle and it's something we're creating

10 dual work, because we're going to be still meeting with

11 them and getting the job done, but at the same time

12 having to go through this process of documenting that,

13 as I say, has not happened in the past.

14                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Ramage, nobody --

15 none of the Intervenors that I heard suggested that you

16 should be required to answer all of the IRs that you

17 received from the IECs.  They have suggested that there

18 be a record that could be followed of the IRs already

19 on the public record that have been addressed either

20 through the record which show that the IR has been

21 answered through meetings and, where appropriate, it

22 becomes a footnote in the report.

23                Now, would you object to that?

24                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   I do, because the

25 record, I don't expect would show that the IR was
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1 answered in a meeting.  It will show -- first of all it

2 potentially has an explanation to go with it.  What

3 happened?  An IR, for example, that seeks to -- to

4 recreate the load forecast, we leave that to the

5 professional judge -- judgment of -- of the party

6 asking it, the independent expert asking it.

7                It is -- having spoken to Manitoba Hydro

8 staff and understanding our system, is it necessary to

9 recreate the load forecast assuming penetration rate of

10 2 percent per year of solar panels in Manitoba.  Now

11 that they've been to Manitoba and have seen our system

12 I think these people -- I -- I'm fairly confident they

13 understand that that question doesn't make sense

14 anymore.  And so we're not being asked to answer it,

15 but how do you document that, that they've seen the

16 system and they simply understand that they don't need

17 to as -- to pursue that line of questioning.

18                I think these people, we're relying on

19 their professional judgment.  And they need direction

20 from this Board to be able to say, We withdraw that

21 question.  And that's, I think, what Manitoba Hydro

22 would seek out of this motion is to give these ladies

23 and gentlemen the authority to withdraw those questions

24 where they've had the opportunity to meet with Manitoba

25 Hydro and say, Yes, we agree now that doesn't make
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1 sense.  We don't need to do that.  Or we understand

2 now, we've looked at your model.  You've shown us how

3 it operates.  We understand.  We don't need to recreate

4 it in order to properly analyze this.

5                But those questions ask all of that

6 information and that's not -- the means is not an

7 answer necessarily that they're going to withdraw it

8 on.  It's a means of understanding the impacts of the

9 work or how it fits into our system.

10                So the timeline for the NFAT simply

11 can't accommodate all of this work.  That's what it

12 really comes down to and -- and we'd like to see these

13 -- these experts be given the authority to -- to

14 withdraw IRs.  Quite frankly, we'd like them to come

15 and sit in these meetings and just stroke them off and

16 say, Yes, I've got the answer.  I -- I have enough

17 information.  It may not answer it, but I need to know

18 -- I have what I need to know for my report for what I

19 need to report on.

20                Had -- had the government, in our minds,

21 intended this kind of a process with the IR -- the dual

22 IRs and meeting, I don't think they could have

23 contemplated the timelines that we're working with.

24 And -- and that's why in our letter we've said we would

25 -- we would be comfortable if the Board wanted to go
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1 back and ask them that question.  That would be

2 something we'd be comfortable with because it -- it's

3 just an enormous amount of work to get done within the

4 -- the time frames when we have an efficient process

5 that works.

6                That -- I completely hear and understand

7 the Intervenors saying that they want it documented.  I

8 would expect that also.  Manitoba Hydro would want it

9 documented what they relied upon, but that's what goes

10 in the report.  And -- and it's that type of Hydro

11 information that they will -- it won't just be

12 footnoted, it'll be right in the body of the -- the

13 report what -- what information they were testing and

14 how they tested it, so...

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Ms. Ramage, perhaps

16 if I can ask a question.  Assuming the panel were

17 agreeable to having a process that would allow

18 individual IECs to retract IRs if they felt they were

19 no longer necessary, or to deal with them informally if

20 they were satisfied that they were answered informally

21 through discussions with Manitoba Hydro personnel, how

22 do you see the timeline impact in that case?

23                Do you consider that to be a workable

24 approach, or does Manitoba Hydro still see it as an

25 all-or-nothing type of approach?
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1                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   I think we'd have to

2 see exactly what was -- what was retracted because if -

3 - if, as you suggest, they -- they retracted --

4 certainly based on the feedback I've got in the

5 meetings they've been very positive.  And -- and quite

6 frankly, I hope I'm not telling tales of school, I

7 think we've heard a lot of, But I've got to ask now

8 'cause that's what I've got to do.  I've been told to

9 ask, or, I've got to ask -- now I've asked, I can't

10 pull it back.  They need the kind of direction to do

11 it.

12                And so we can't guess what it would do

13 until we saw how much they pulled back in reality and

14 how much -- and how much was left on the table.  But it

15 has the ability -- if 100 percent was pulled back,

16 obviously it would make a huge impact.  If it's not 100

17 percent, I -- it's hard to guess, if it's 50 percent

18 what it would do, 10 percent it -- it's impossible

19 until we saw what -- what actually transpired.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And being mindful of

21 Mr. Monnin's comments that the process is still ongoing

22 and not everybody has met yet and that discussions may

23 still continue, are you in a position to speculate as

24 to when Manitoba Hydro would know whether certain IRs

25 have been answered or been dealt with?
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1                Because it strikes me to -- as a bit of

2 a chicken-and-an-egg problem if -- if neither the

3 Utility nor the IECs will know whether that process is

4 satisfactory and whether enough IRs have fallen by the

5 wayside.  There has to be some time frame for that

6 determination to be made.

7                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   I would have

8 expected the IECs come, and if they have their IRs in

9 hand, they just start stroking them off.  They know

10 whether it's been answered to their satisfaction, we

11 don't.  So I would expect they do it.

12                If I could go back to the risk review,

13 however, in terms of time frame, Drs. Kubursi and Dr.

14 Magee met with Manitoba Hydro right through the entire

15 process.  They continually updated their knowledge.

16 And -- and that was a process that worked.  So there

17 wasn't a deadline on -- on their knowledge.

18                They met with us right through --

19 certainly it slowed down when they started writing

20 their report but they weren't guided by the exchange of

21 IR process in terms of having deadlines when they could

22 meet with us.  They went right up to the -- the week or

23 so before their report was produced.

24                And once they were in their IR process,

25 I will say on -- it was a rare occasion, but if they
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1 need to come back and say, How was -- how did that work

2 again so -- they could do that.  And -- and that is how

3 that process worked.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Will you be

5 commenting -- commenting on the spreadsheets?

6                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   My comments on the

7 spreadsheets are -- are fairly -- I -- I think I can be

8 fairly brief.  You -- I think what it does demonstrate

9 -- I think when the independent expert consultants

10 walked into Manitoba Hydro there was an expectation

11 that they would walk out with models such as fla --

12 SPLASH and FINFOR.  And once they had the opportunity

13 to see them run, they realized that it wasn't going to

14 be possible.

15                And that is the kind of information

16 exchange and the -- the things that can be achieved

17 when you have parties in the same room.  So Manitoba

18 Hydro -- again, and -- and that's the benefit of that

19 informal exchange.

20                We've now set up this SharePoint site.

21 It's for confidential information.  It's not for access

22 to just any spreadsheet.  But these spreadsheets, the

23 ones that are -- that can be manipulated by the

24 independent expert consultants, are going to be posted

25 to that site.
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1                So I think we've achieved something

2 there in terms of getting them the information.  I

3 don't think there's any issues.  I don't anticipate

4 issues.  I would hope Mr. Monnin would come to us if

5 there is a problem at some point, say for example a

6 level 2.

7                If they think they would like access --

8 but quite frankly if they're given the freedom to work

9 with our people they find solutions.  That's what --

10 that's what we've seen through this process.  When you

11 have to document things out on a record it makes it

12 much more challenging for Manitoba Hydro.

13                And if -- if I could make one (1) more

14 comment, and I'm going back a little bit but it -- it -

15 - the idea of the CSI and -- and how we're dealing with

16 that.  Mr. Monnin met -- referenced the transparency

17 issue.  This is a hearing which we all want to be --

18 everything to be on the public record as much as

19 possible.  There -- I don't think there's any party --

20 I certainly -- my goal is to put everything on the

21 public record because I don't look forward to trying to

22 work out how to deal with CSI.

23                So the more that can be out there, the

24 better.  But I don't think that's the role of the

25 independent expert consultants, to try to create that
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1 transparency.  That's the role of the Board, of

2 Manitoba Hydro, and everyone in this room, to -- to

3 work for that transparent process.

4                And I don't think documenting IRs is

5 going to facilitate that.  It's -- it's our -- it's --

6 every effort has to be made to make information as

7 public as possible.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Again, Ms. Ramage,

9 if -- assuming that not a hundred percent of the IEC

10 IRs are falling by the wayside and some of the IECs

11 will still want to obtain some documation --

12 documentation by way of Information Requests, is the

13 timeline of having the IECs file separate CSI IRs by

14 the end of the week workable, from Manitoba Hydro's

15 perspective?

16                My second question would be:  What are

17 you suggesting in terms of Round Two IRs?  Because the

18 process as currently envisioned has two (2) rounds of

19 Information Requests, not just in respect of the PUB

20 and Intervenors, but also with respect to the IECs.

21 The further the deadline for Round One IEC IRs gets

22 pushed back, the closer we're getting into Round Two

23 territory.  It would be helpful to hear your

24 perspective.

25                MR. PATTI RAMAGE:   I think our
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1 perspective is they can do it all without IRs.  And so

2 we avoid all of those issues if we do it without IRs.

3 If you ask what happens if we get more IRs at the end

4 of this week, they will go in the -- the pile.  They

5 will get distributed to the parties and they will get

6 attended to.  But everyone has to recognize it's

7 physically impossible to get them done in five (5)

8 weeks time.

9                We -- it's -- it's -- Manitoba Hydro

10 feels even if we eliminated a hundred percent of the

11 IRs, the five (5) week -- the five (5) weeks is not

12 going to -- it's not going to happen.  I think we did

13 an estimate.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MR. PATTI RAMAGE:   Yeah, we walked

18 through it and thought, If, by some miracle, we won on

19 absolutely every single objection, which we know isn't

20 going to happen, and we eliminated all of the -- 100

21 percent of the IRs of the independent experts, we felt

22 that Round One responses with a push could be done by

23 November 12th, and that's the reality of it.

24                And that's why when we hear an

25 Intervenor say, Oh, that's only another sixty (60) to
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1 eighty (80) hours, that's on top of all of that, and

2 that's the problem we're faced with, and it's -- it's a

3 very real problem.  It's -- and we need to find

4 creative solutions to deal with it.

5                And it was a problem in the risk review

6 and the -- and the independent consultants.  That's how

7 it was dealt with.  And I would say it's -- the same

8 out-of-the-box thinking has to apply to this if we want

9 to get through this process in the timelines.  And

10 those are our marching orders, the -- you know, the --

11 our marching orders are not to extend the process, it's

12 for Ma -- we're told to find a way.  And we're asking

13 the parties to all work together to find that way.

14

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Monnin, do you

16 have any reply?

17                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Very briefly,

18 just a couple of points.  With respect to -- to IRs and

19 any further round of IRs, the only comment I would make

20 is I think there's an inherent -- or I perceive an

21 inherent benefit in at least inventorying the questions

22 that are being -- that being sought by the IECs.

23                My Friend has indicated on a couple of

24 occasions where the -- she -- she gestured that they

25 can come in and have meetings and just strike things
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1 off.  I don't think -- the -- the IECs do not have any

2 fundamental position that they're -- they've dug their

3 heels in.  But just that exercise alone seems to be a

4 benefit to having at least an -- an inventory of what

5 is being sought.  And -- and then we can proceed by the

6 informal meetings.

7                And if they want, they can go and check

8 off these lists.  But those lists, for lack of a better

9 term, are IRs or something of that nature.  And -- and

10 so I think these -- these meetings are -- are very

11 helpful, and I can't stress that enough.  But I see

12 some benefit to -- to putting pen to paper and

13 crystalizing what information is being sought and how

14 that information is gathered, ultimately, can be

15 determined -- can be clarified by the panel.  And --

16 and that's all we're seeking.

17                On the issue of -- of taking away IRs

18 all together because of a precedent, I -- I must

19 confess I have a very high level of appreciation.  This

20 management audit happened 2010, where no -- or two (2)

21 IECs were there.  But this is a different process.  To

22 distill this process, what we're looking at is a simple

23 'yes' or 'no' answer to a -- a multi-billion dollar

24 investment.  I would suggest that it's a different

25 beast, and there is some benefit to -- to IRs.  If
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1 they're answered in -- in an informal manner, that's

2 fine.  But the IECs just identified a potential concern

3 and they seek guidance.  That's all.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Maitre Hacault, have

5 you got something else you would like to add?

6                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes, just very

7 short.  I'm not too sure I understand Hydro's concern

8 with respect to our suggestion saying, Well, if -- and

9 there's an IR.  And the consultants say it's been

10 answered through an internal meeting.  It seems to me

11 the response is pretty -- pretty easy.  Their

12 consultant advises Manitoba Hydro, it's a one (1)

13 sentence response to the IR, hasn't been answered

14 through private meeting or private discussion.

15                And it seems to me what we're

16 suggesting, not something that's complicated or takes a

17 lot of time, but it does at least ensure some measure

18 of transparency in the pro -- the process, so we know

19 what was asked and something's been done with it.  If -

20 - if it didn't need to be answered further, well, that

21 can be the answer.  It doesn't have to be a complicated

22 answer.

23                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Menzies, anything

24 at all?  Or, Ms. Saunders...?  No?  Manitoba Hydro...?

25                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Could we have ten
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1 (10) minutes, just to talk as a group?

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Absolutely.  Ten (10)

3 minutes.

4

5 --- Upon recessing at 2:58 p.m.

6 --- Upon resuming at 3:14 p.m.

7

8                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I believe we're ready

9 to resume.  Back to you, Ms. Ramage.

10                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Yeah.  Having

11 consulted with my client, I -- I think we would put

12 forth for the Board a recommendation that out of this

13 process, and with a view to achieving the desired

14 result of the NFAT process, that a direction be given

15 to the independent expert consultants, first, that

16 their role is not to create a public record.

17                Second -- well, I guess this direction

18 is to Manitoba Hydro  and the independent expert

19 consultants, that they can meet with Manitoba Hydro

20 throughout this process to respond to questions that

21 they may have.  That they are not limited to the timing

22 of the Information Request process.

23                Third, that the independent expert

24 consultants have the authority to first withdraw any

25 IRs that they've -- that they've posed.  Or, second, to
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1 identify the IR as satisfied.  But in Manitoba Hydro's

2 view that is something that would have to be done by

3 the independent expert consultant who posed them.

4 Manitoba Hydro can't presume to just file those as --

5 as satisfied.  We think that -- that should be their

6 responsibility.

7                But the ultimate goal is to reduce it to

8 no IRs over that -- the time period up until when they

9 need to produce their report.  If, however, we reach a

10 -- a point at which there is disagreement on an IR,

11 like any IR or any portion of this process, we'd have

12 to be back in front of this Board.  And we'd have to be

13 back either to deal with scope, or schedule.  And --

14 and that's what it would come down to.  Or both, I

15 should say.  Because I think it would be scope and

16 schedule.

17                But that is how I think we could resolve

18 that -- that issue.  I -- I think it would respect the

19 authority of the independent expert consultants.  It

20 would allow them to exercise their judgment.  Manitoba

21 Hydro, based on what we have seen, has confidence in

22 that judgment and we think we can make this work if

23 they have that authority.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Monnin, do you

2 have any comments in respect of what Manitoba Hydro

3 just indicated?

4                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Other than it's

5 -- it's helpful but I -- you know, I would need, quite

6 frankly, to get some direction from my IECs in order to

7 provide a response to what's being suggested right now

8 for this panel to -- to direct.  I'm certainly not in a

9 position to -- to say this is perfectly acceptable to

10 the IECs.

11                It might very well be but I -- I'm just

12 -- given that it's quarter past 3:00 and this is being

13 suggested now in real time, I really can't speak with

14 the authority of the instructions from the client.

15                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I want to know what

16 the other Intervenors think of what's been suggested by

17 Manitoba Hydro.  Could you start, Ms. Menzies, please?

18 Could you...

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                THE CHAIRPERSON:   We can come back.  We

23 -- we can go around and --

24                MS. MEGHAN MENZIES:   I don't know.

25                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- then come back --
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1                MS. MEGHAN MENZIES:   Okay.  That would

2 be great.  Thank you.

3                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.

4

5                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

6

7                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Maitre Hacault, would

8 you like to comment?

9                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Sure.  We

10 disagree with the first statement, that there should --

11 it -- their role is not to create a public record.

12 Whatever information they get from Manitoba Hydro

13 that's relevant and non-confidential should be part of

14 the public record, and there should be some kind of a

15 record of -- of that information.

16                We disagree that the ultimate goal

17 should be that there should be no IRs from the

18 independent consultants.  Firstly, I think it would be

19 -- may lead to some inefficiencies because if they've

20 asked a question, we wouldn't ask the same question.

21                If we don't know what they've asked, and

22 if it's been resolved, we may be asking a Second Round

23 IR on something that's already been asked.  So we think

24 that the IRs are a useful part of the public record and

25 should be recorded for the relevant non-confidential
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1 information.

2                On the other informations as to whether

3 they're not limited to the IR process or not, that

4 worked well last time, the continuing exchange between

5 Manitoba Hydro, so we have no issues with that.

6                And the third point, that they have

7 authority to withdraw or say that it's been satisfied,

8 I don't think it needs a direction.  I think every

9 party is allowed to say that their IR has been

10 responded to, or they can decide to withdraw it; that's

11 up to the party who've asked it.  I don't think they

12 need to be directed.

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Menzies...?

14                MS. MEGHAN MENZIES:   Thank you for

15 that.  So on the first point I think I interpreted what

16 Hydro said a little differently on -- that the IECs

17 define -- I think we agree that maybe they don't need

18 to seek out additional ways to create a public record.

19                But -- but that -- but we do -- we do

20 concur with what MIPUG -- MIPUG has said in that what

21 they ask and the IRs that they put forward, or the --

22 the information that they need expanded upon should be

23 part of the public record, and that's important.  So

24 I'm not sure that I -- if -- if that's what was

25 intended by what was said then that's, I think, our
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1 position on that.

2                I think we agree with -- with the second

3 piece, that -- and we appreciate that -- that the IECs

4 should not be limited to the -- to the time limit of

5 the IR process and should be able to have a continuing

6 dialogue with Manitoba Hydro.

7                And -- and agree also with -- that they

8 should have the authority to withdraw their IRs or --

9 or state that they're -- that they're satisfied.  I --

10 I would like to repeat partly echoing what Mr. -- Mr.

11 Monnin said in his response -- or in his reply, that it

12 -- it would be great to see -- to have some kind of

13 cataloguing of the Information Requests that have been

14 put forward, whether or not they've been satisfied, --

15 even -- even if they've been satisfied.

16                And we do think that there's an

17 importance to having memos to file on these -- on these

18 type of things, to having doc -- to having

19 conversations at least to some degree documented.  I --

20 I recognize that I don't know the ins and outs of Hydro

21 and so its possible that this is a lot more to be

22 asking for than what I -- than what I think I'm asking

23 for, but that to some degree there would be some

24 documentation or dates taken to -- so that -- so that

25 when -- when certain responses are -- so that -- that
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1 when responses are said that they've been answered in a

2 certain meeting that -- even to be able to say, A

3 conversation of September 30th, or -- or something

4 along those lines would be helpful, in our perspective.

5 And that is that.  Thank you.

6                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Saunders...?

7                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   The only other -

8 - I -- I think everything that I -- I would say has

9 already been said but, again, to -- to echo Mr.

10 Monnin's comments on the inventory, I think this is

11 what counsel for CAC was speaking to, and the

12 importance of crystalizing how that information is

13 being sought.  Just to have that inventory, I think

14 that -- that is definitely important.  And that goes

15 not only to the importance of having it available for

16 the -- for the public, but I think for -- it'll be

17 helpful to Intervenors as well.

18                And so those would be my only comments.

19 Thank you.

20                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Mr. Chair, if I

21 could just make one (1) -- two (2) comments clear to

22 respond to Mr. Hacault.  To be absolutely clear, the

23 reason we're seeking a -- a direction from this Board

24 that the independent experts are entitled to withdraw

25 is because they have told our people they do not
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1 believe they are entitled to.

2                It's -- it's simply not accurate to say

3 that that's to be assumed.  You and I may have assumed

4 it, but we have heard that that is not the case.  So

5 it's simply a question of clarifying that they are --

6 they have -- they -- that is what we have been told.

7                And secondly, in terms of documenting

8 conversations and cataloguing, Manitoba Hydro doesn't

9 have an objection.  We would expect that appears in the

10 IECs' report, but that would be the IECs'

11 responsibility, not Manitoba Hydro's.

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry, did any of the

16 other -- sorry, any of the Intervenors want to comment

17 on the los -- the last observations from Manitoba

18 Hydro's counsel?

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                THE CHAIRPERSON:   If not, I'll turn it

23 back to -- to Mr. Hombach, please.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you, Mr.

25 Chairman.  If there are no further comments, and I
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1 myself do not have any further questions for Manitoba

2 Hydro at this time, I propose that we ad -- adjourn the

3 hearing for today.  As I indicated to the parties the

4 Board intends to reserve its decision and will issue an

5 order in due course.  You should watch for that.  Thank

6 you for everybody's submission again today.  Thank you.

7                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr.

8 Hombach.  And to everybody -- everybody in the room,

9 thank you very much for your contribution and

10 participation today.  And we will try to have an order

11 issued to -- to the group very quickly.  Thank you very

12 much.  Have a good evening.

13

14 --- Upon adjourning at 3:25 p.m.

15

16

17

18 Certified Correct,

19

20

21 ______________________

22 Cheryl Lavigne, Ms.

23

24

25
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